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 39 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 40 

Council convened at the Renaissance Mobile Riverview Plaza 41 

Hotel, Mobile, Alabama, Wednesday afternoon, February 1, 2012, 42 

and was called to order at 1:30 p.m. by Chairman Bob Gill. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOB GILL:  I would like to call to order the 235th 45 

meeting of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council.  My 46 

name is Bob Gill and as Chairman of the Council, I welcome you 47 

all. 48 
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 1 

Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 2 

arguments in accordance with the schedule published in the 3 

agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 4 

address the council.   5 

 6 

If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 7 

you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 8 

committee sessions.   9 

 10 

The Sustainable Fisheries Act requires all oral or written 11 

statements to include a brief description of the background and 12 

interest of the persons in the subject of the statement.  All 13 

written information shall include a statement of the source and 14 

date of such information.  All written comments will be posted 15 

on the council’s website for viewing by council members and the 16 

public. 17 

 18 

To help ensure that council members have sufficient time to 19 

consider your written testimony for a specific council meeting, 20 

please submit your comments at least three business days prior 21 

to the start of the council meeting.  Materials submitted to 22 

council members or staff for distribution prior to or during a 23 

council meeting will be treated as all other written comments 24 

and will be posted to the website. 25 

 26 

Oral or written communications provided to the council, its 27 

members, or its staff that relate to matters within the 28 

council’s purview are public in nature.  These communications 29 

will be made available to the public in their entirety and will 30 

be maintained by the council as part of the permanent record.  31 

Further, knowingly and willfully submitting false information to 32 

the council is a violation of federal law. 33 

 34 

A digital recording is used for the public record and therefore, 35 

for the purpose of voice identification, each member is 36 

requested to identify him or herself, starting on my left.  37 

 38 

LCDR CARMEN DEGEORGE:  Carmen DeGeorge, Coast Guard District 8. 39 

 40 

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 41 

 42 

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 43 

Commission. 44 

 45 

MR. DAMON MCKNIGHT:  Damon McKnight, Louisiana. 46 

 47 

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, the great state of Louisiana. 48 
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 1 

MR. LANCE ROBINSON:  Lance Robinson, Texas. 2 

 3 

MR. DOUG BOYD:  Doug Boyd, Texas. 4 

 5 

MR. PATRICK RILEY:  Patrick Riley, Texas. 6 

 7 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 8 

 9 

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 10 

 11 

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA Office of General 12 

Counsel, Southeast Section. 13 

 14 

MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council liaison. 15 

 16 

MR. TOM MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, Mississippi. 17 

 18 

MS. JESSICA MCCAWLEY:  Jessica McCawley, Florida. 19 

 20 

DR. PAMELA DANA:  Pam Dana, Florida. 21 

 22 

MR. LARRY ABELE:  Larry Abele, Florida. 23 

 24 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 25 

 26 

MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Johnny Greene, Alabama. 27 

 28 

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 29 

 30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, Gulf Council 31 

staff. 32 

 33 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  The first item is the Adoption of 36 

the Agenda, which is Tab A, Number 4.  Are there any changes, 37 

additions, or deletions to the agenda? 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I have three items for Other 40 

Business.  The first is the CCC Report and the second item is 41 

the Status of our Building Lease and the third item is the 42 

Goliath Grouper. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  So added and any another additions 45 

or changes to the agenda?  46 

 47 

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  I was just going to make a brief comment 48 
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to council relative to the existing shrimp and sea turtle 1 

litigation and I can do that at any time you deem appropriate.  2 

Thank you. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We’ll put that under Other Business, if that’s 5 

okay with you, Mr. Grimes.  I have several items to add to the 6 

agenda.  Between Agenda Items V and VI, I’ve inserted, and it 7 

should have been there and will be there standard in the future, 8 

is Review of the Action Schedule, so we consider priorities in 9 

the schedule as it exists.  Another Other Business item is to 10 

talk about the ABC Control Rule Working Group Representation. 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I would like a minute to address 13 

the council.  When we recently added the CCC meeting in 14 

Washington, D.C., Dr. Lubchenco presented the Gulf Council with 15 

the following plaque.  It’s in recognition of the council’s 16 

commitment and exemplary public service to the nation by 17 

establishing annual catch limits to prevent overfishing, 18 

strengthen science-based management, and ensure sustainability 19 

of our nation’s fisheries. 20 

 21 

This plaque was given to Mr. Gill and I and I would like to 22 

recognize the following council staff who participated in this.  23 

Foremost was Steve Atran, Carrie Simmons, Karen Burns, John 24 

Froeschke, Assane Diagne, Ava Lassetter, and formerly Julie 25 

Morris of this council. 26 

 27 

I should recognize also the IPT group from NOAA Fisheries.  They 28 

certainly helped with this and many other individuals, but those 29 

individuals deserve special recognition for this award that we 30 

were able to receive from Dr. Lubchenco.  Thank you. 31 

 32 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dr. Bortone.  Any other changes to 35 

the agenda?  Any objections to adopting the agenda as changed?  36 

Seeing none, the agenda is adopted.  The next item is Approval 37 

of the Minutes, Tab A, Number 6.  Any changes to the minutes?  38 

Mr. Grimes shakes his head in the negative, which is absolutely 39 

astounding.  Is there any objection to approval of the minutes 40 

as written?  Seeing none, the minutes stand approved. 41 

 42 

At this time, I would like to talk a little bit about how we’re 43 

going to conduct public comment and for the audience’s 44 

participation, I would request that you provide two cards, one 45 

for the final action items that still are on the table and one 46 

for general comment on other subjects.  If you wish to discuss 47 

Reef Fish Amendment 34, Crew Size and Income Requirement, or 48 
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Spiny Lobster or any of those that are on the list at this 1 

point, please put a card for that and then a separate card for 2 

public comments of any other general nature. 3 

 4 

I would also like to point out that there have been numerous 5 

comments relative to greater amberjack posted on the website and 6 

that you can visit the website to view those comments.  I would 7 

like to ask if Emily would lead us through a little demo of how 8 

you might do that. 9 

 10 

MS. EMILY MUEHLSTEIN:  We’ve got the webpage up on the screen 11 

and you can look at this and this is for the benefit of the 12 

council as well as for the benefit of any of the public that 13 

wants to read some of the other comments that people have 14 

submitted.  It’s a really good exercise in nothing else but then 15 

to see that there are many perspectives out there. 16 

 17 

You’ll notice on the home page, in the middle box there’s a new 18 

little logo that’s a thermometer and you can actually click on 19 

the thermometer and that is a live link and it will bring you to 20 

Yahoo News.  That thermometer itself, if you click on that, it 21 

should be live now.  Phyllis, is it not working? 22 

 23 

Over to the left, it says “Proposed Amendments” and that’s the 24 

second bullet and you’ll click on that, I guess, since the 25 

thermometer is not going live, and it will bring you to the page 26 

that has all of the documents that the council is working on. 27 

 28 

Then you’ll notice under each topic there will be a place that 29 

says “To Read Comments Here” or to “Submit Comments Here” and if 30 

you click on “Read Comments Here” for any one of those, you’ll 31 

see the form that people have filled out and it gives all the 32 

information of who they are, where they’re from, what their 33 

affiliation is.  It also gives you the full text of their 34 

comments. 35 

 36 

As council members, when you’re trying to access the full public 37 

comment, this is where it’s going to be available and as the 38 

public, make sure if you submit written comment, you might want 39 

to check and just make sure that it gets up there, but that is 40 

where everybody who is submitting electronic written comment, 41 

that’s where it will end up. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Emily.  Any questions regarding that?  44 

Thank you.  One item that I neglected to mention is I would 45 

like, if the council has no objection, to move agenda items 46 

around as we can.   47 

 48 
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We have public testimony scheduled to start at 3:15 and we will 1 

start at 3:15 and so the time between where we are now and then, 2 

I would like to be able to fill with items that are appropriate.  3 

We’ll frontload the schedule and ease the pressure on the 4 

backend for completion tomorrow.  If I don’t see any strenuous 5 

objections, then we will proceed in that manner. 6 

 7 

APPROVAL OF RESTORATION COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP AND APPROVAL OF 8 

THEIR CHARGE 9 

 10 

Having said that, what I would like to do is Tab A, Number 3, 11 

which is Approval of Restoration Committee Membership and 12 

Development of Their Charge.  We have, in Tab A, Number 3, the 13 

proposed membership, which is Mr. Simpson is the Chair, Mr. 14 

Greene is Vice Chair, Dr. Crabtree, Dr. Dana, Mr. Riechers, Dr. 15 

Shipp, and Ms. Williams.  I guess I would like a motion to 16 

approve the membership of the Ad Hoc Restoration Committee. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  So moved. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Is there a second by someone? 21 

 22 

MR. PEARCE:  Second. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Pearce seconds.  Any discussion regarding Ad 25 

Hoc Restoration Committee membership? 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  If you’ve got an opening for one more, I would like 28 

to be on it and that’s the only discussion I’ve got. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  There is certainly room if you would like to be 31 

on it.  Is there objection from the council to adding Mr. Pearce 32 

to the committee membership?  We will then add Mr. Pearce to the 33 

Ad Hoc Restoration Committee.  Is there further discussion on 34 

the Ad Hoc Restoration Committee membership?  Is there objection 35 

to the membership as revised?  Seeing none, the Ad Hoc 36 

Restoration Committee membership is as written in Tab A, Number 37 

3, with the addition of Mr. Pearce. 38 

 39 

The second item relative to that is the consideration of the 40 

charge for this committee.  I would entertain council discussion 41 

regarding what the council thinks appropriate for the charge of 42 

this committee.   43 

 44 

DR. DANA:  In working with members of the committee as well as 45 

other folks on the council, I have some suggested language for a 46 

charge. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN GILL:  You’re making that in the form of a motion? 1 

 2 

DR. DANA:  Yes, I am.  Thank you. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s seconded by Mr. Pearce.  Would you like to 5 

discuss that charge, Dr. Dana, and then we’ll open it for 6 

council discussion? 7 

 8 

DR. DANA:  Harlon? 9 

 10 

MR. PEARCE:  Do you want me to take it?  Okay.  Basically, 11 

really what we want to be able to do is to get to some of the 12 

$100 million that NOAA has that they’re doing some restoration 13 

projects on and basically aim it at data collection, monitoring, 14 

and research in accordance with our five-year plan, stock 15 

assessments, technology, EFH enhancement, and management. 16 

 17 

It basically wants us to focus in on how we can submit plans to 18 

NOAA, with the approval of the council, that would get us 19 

funding from that $100 million to help us with some of the 20 

projects we’re working on now. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I will give you all a moment to absorb all of 23 

those words. 24 

 25 

MR. PERRET:  Is this a motion up on the board now? 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Yes, that’s the motion on the board that’s been 28 

seconded. 29 

 30 

MR. PERRET:  It seems to me, and this looks good on first blush, 31 

but also an opportunity, perhaps, to find some funding for some 32 

of the things we need done.  We talked yesterday or the day 33 

before about the importance of the electronic logbook, for 34 

example, which drives the shrimp effort thing for the red 35 

snapper rebuilding plan and the whole bit. 36 

 37 

This seems like this could be restoration and we’re talking 38 

about rebuilding and restoration and so that’s just an example 39 

that the committee could pursue also when they’re looking at 40 

different avenues and so I would ask that the committee keep 41 

that in mind, possible funding areas for needed research. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  Dr. Dana, would you, for 44 

the record, like to read the motion, so that we can have it 45 

recorded? 46 

 47 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The charge of Ad Hoc 48 
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Restoration Committee would be this committee will engage 1 

relevant restoration planning authorities, such as the Gulf 2 

Coast Ecosystem Restoration Task Force and NOAA, as the relevant 3 

federal trustee addressing offshore Deepwater Horizon spill 4 

restoration.   5 

 6 

The committee will provide input on the draft Deepwater Horizon 7 

spill programmatic environmental impact statement, work with the 8 

Task Force on implementation of the Gulf of Mexico Regional 9 

Restoration Strategy, and respond to other marine or fishery 10 

restoration matters on an as-needed basis.   11 

 12 

This committee will provide input on development of a broader 13 

Gulf of Mexico ecosystem restoration program created with 14 

trustee BP settlement monies or Clean Water Act fines. 15 

 16 

This committee will identify suitable restoration projects for 17 

fishery resources and the marine environment in response to the 18 

Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill Natural Resource Damage Assessment, 19 

NRDA, and submit these to NOAA after Gulf Council approval for 20 

consideration. 21 

 22 

The committee will consider NRDA restoration projects in the 23 

form of improvements to data collection; monitoring; research in 24 

accordance with the council’s five-year research plan; stock 25 

assessments; technology, as in fishing gear; EFH enhancement; 26 

and management.  The committee will consult the SSC, SERO, 27 

and/or SEFSC for input on restoration projects on an as-needed 28 

basis. 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  I agree with what Corky has said and I think that 31 

will fit right in with data collection, Corky, those ELBs.  That 32 

could clearly help us and be one of the projects. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Is there further discussion on the motion? 35 

 36 

MR. BOYD:  Just an observation.  I don’t see anything in there, 37 

and it may be implicit, that this ad hoc committee reports back 38 

to this body.  Is that correct? 39 

 40 

MR. SIMPSON:  Doug, in the second paragraph, the third line, the 41 

committee will submit to NOAA after Gulf Council approval for 42 

consideration.  This group wouldn’t be autonomous.   43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Effectively, every committee recommends to the 45 

council for council approval and this is no different. 46 

 47 

MR. BOYD:  I guess part of my question that I didn’t state is 48 
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does the NRDA process override something the council has 1 

jurisdiction on or has recommendations on through NOAA? 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We can recommend and I would have to defer to 4 

Mr. Grimes, who is not currently in the room, but we can 5 

recommend and that’s the extent of our authority.  Is there 6 

further discussion on the motion?  Any objection to the motion?  7 

The motion is approved. 8 

 9 

I guess this also allows the committee to begin to meet at a 10 

time considered and the committee chair can get with staff to 11 

schedule that as well.  The next item on the agenda, I would 12 

like to take at this time is Fisheries 101, if Dr. Bortone is 13 

ready. 14 

 15 

FISHERIES 101 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We are departing a little bit from 18 

the normal Fisheries 101 this time.  Recently, Mr. Gill, staff 19 

member Ryan Rindone, and I participated in the Gulf of Mexico 20 

Summit 2011 and Mr. Gill thought it would be a good idea to 21 

present something and not necessarily in PowerPoint format, as 22 

is normal. 23 

 24 

What I thought I would do is present a little summary, and it 25 

won’t last too long, about what happened at the Gulf of Mexico 26 

Summit and Bonnie can chime in.  She attended as well and may 27 

have something to add on this, but I think it’s important that 28 

the Gulf Council be kept up to speed on what’s happening with 29 

the larger Gulf of Mexico efforts. 30 

 31 

Basically, there were some previous efforts.  There was a 32 

previous, in 2005, a Gulf of Mexico Summit that led to the 33 

establishment of GOMA, the Gulf of Mexico Alliance.  That was 34 

its claim to fame and really a good outcome of that first summit 35 

and so this is a second summit, but there have been other 36 

efforts as well. 37 

 38 

There was recently a Gulf of Mexico Large Marine Ecosystem 39 

Meeting that Bonnie helped coordinate and I think they’ve met at 40 

least twice.  I think there’s maybe even another one being 41 

planned and that’s in conjunction with Mexico and Cuba, although 42 

the Cuba part seems to be not coming along quite so well. 43 

 44 

We also recently had, at Mote Marine Laboratory, a Beyond the 45 

Horizon, and that is a pun, creating a network of special ocean 46 

places and that symposium and meeting was held last year and I 47 

just got word that I think the final products of that will be 48 
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available in the next few weeks.  These are all part of the same 1 

issue, to looking at the larger Gulf of Mexico system. 2 

 3 

The participants in 2011 were the three countries, the United 4 

States, Mexico, and Cuba, but due to some issues, Cuba did not 5 

participate at the last, but about 400 representatives from the 6 

U.S. and Mexico participated.  University people, agency people, 7 

private businesses, and many NGOs were also in attendance. 8 

 9 

A variety of organizations helped sponsor this, some of them 10 

businesses, and you’ll see governments and NOAA being involved 11 

as well.  We were not a sponsor to this, but we were invited to 12 

participate in it. 13 

 14 

Some of the heroes that were there, the one hero who is not 15 

listed was Laura Bush, who gave the address at one luncheon that 16 

we had, but all the others you see, Sylvia Earl and Larry 17 

McKinney and John Hankinson from the Restoration Task Force and 18 

Dr. Lubchenco and Lisa Jackson from EPA and William Walker and 19 

Bill Hogarth and Steve Murawski were all present and many others 20 

as well. 21 

 22 

The whole aim of the summit was to develop a shared vision for a 23 

healthier and resilient Gulf, to look at criteria to evaluate 24 

the Gulf overall health, something that most people involved 25 

with ecosystems are doing, provide a platform to initiate that 26 

restoration plan, look at mechanisms, and promote the 27 

international cooperation, which is, again, a continuation of 28 

some of the other programs I just mentioned. 29 

 30 

The overall agenda, I won’t go through the details, but it was 31 

four days.  First of all, it was State of the Gulf, where most 32 

of the people from Washington gave some addresses.  Then 33 

Restoration Policy and Economic Framework and the one I 34 

participated in was Science and Support of a Future Gulf and on 35 

the fourth day, Defining a Broader Future for the Gulf.  We 36 

haven’t seen the final reports on these yet and when they’re 37 

available, we’ll post them to you. 38 

 39 

The anticipated outcomes, defining a healthy Gulf, we’ve done 40 

that, but the bigger issue that came out of this was the report 41 

card for the Gulf of Mexico.  It’s not completed yet, but the 42 

format and all the basic structure for it are done and that 43 

should be available soon and, of course, once the report card is 44 

done, it will be continually updated with information. 45 

 46 

We talked about research priorities and there was also some 47 

issues with the National Ocean Policy, which we’ve heard about 48 
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and we’ll hear more about, and the task force that we’ve all 1 

been familiar with and the some more information with regard to 2 

GOMA and the specifics of that I don’t think were specified and 3 

then, of course, the Large Marine Ecosystems, which maybe Bonnie 4 

will address in a little bit. 5 

 6 

Here’s sort of the hardcopy faceplate of the Gulf of Mexico 7 

report card.  In it is sort of an evaluation of the variety of 8 

habitats.  It’s meant to be kind of low key and easy to 9 

understand.  There’s a lot of data behind it, but what you’ll 10 

see on the frontend is pretty much what you got in the fifth 11 

grade when you came home from school and hid your report card.   12 

 13 

It’s that kind of thing, which just gives a basic score, on some 14 

scale, as to the relative status, but it’s a quick and easy 15 

guide.  Do you have a question? 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I just wanted to comment that if you look at the 18 

logo, the grade appears to be about a C minus. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  You’re going to grade the logo a C 21 

minus?  It does look like a C minus, doesn’t it?  Thank you.  22 

Keeping your comments to yourself, we’ll continue. 23 

 24 

This is the basic structure and I won’t go into detail, but what 25 

it is, it’s identifying stressors, results of those stressors, 26 

and responses to those stressors and then eventual outcomes in 27 

sort of a flow chart-type diagram and, again, each of these 28 

would be scored as we go through time and space with this.  29 

That’s just sort of an overview schematic, but it gives you a 30 

feel for what’s going to happen with the report card. 31 

 32 

I’ll talk about a few of the talks that were presented.  Dr. 33 

Lubchenco talked about challenges to ensuring the health of the 34 

Gulf of Mexico. 35 

 36 

She identified two major projects that are already being funded 37 

by the billion dollars released by BP, alternate wetland habitat 38 

for Mississippi and a project to improve nesting success in 39 

Texas for turtles.  A variety of other projects are being 40 

identified as we speak and those are being implemented, but 41 

these first two certainly are one of the ones that have been 42 

started with the BP money. 43 

 44 

The next two talks that were presented that I’m going to 45 

highlight have to do with the international cooperation aspect 46 

and I think this is really paramount and it’s important to us, I 47 

think, here on the council, because I think as we look to the 48 
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future, we’re going to see more efforts at international 1 

management of resources, especially fisheries.  Red snapper, for 2 

example, don’t stop at the Texas/Mexico border, as one example. 3 

 4 

Antonio Diaz gave an overview of this and talked about shared 5 

ecosystems and the linkages that take place within ecosystems 6 

and I think all of us appreciate that linkage and that was 7 

certainly a highlight of the meeting. 8 

 9 

Porfirio Alvarez gave a similar talk, looking at regional 10 

efforts towards integrating management on this large marine 11 

ecosystem feature that Bonnie has been working with and really 12 

important, again, to looking at the linkages and just one of the 13 

off-the-cuff things that Bob Hueter presented, and you’ve 14 

probably heard him speak about the large populations of whale 15 

sharks that are moving between the Yucatan and off of 16 

Mississippi, back and forth, just as a really vivid example of 17 

how the Gulf of Mexico is linked. 18 

 19 

Dr. Hogarth presented something about Building the Science Base 20 

for the Future of the Gulf.  As you know, he’s been 21 

instrumental, both before and now, during and post the oil 22 

spill, of linking a lot of the science data that’s been coming 23 

in and so he and Steve Murawski presented this material. 24 

 25 

Paul Sandifer from the federal office talked about the Deepwater 26 

Horizon Investigation Workshop that was presented.  He sort of 27 

summarized all that was going on during the oil spill and 28 

shortly thereafter.  These are hard to read, but I did just 29 

cover the front plates of those. 30 

 31 

This basically indicates the extent of the university linkages 32 

and spatial linkages as well that resulted from those first 33 

efforts to examine effects of the oil spill and purposefully, 34 

it’s very broad.  It concentrates on Gulf of Mexico 35 

institutions, but clearly covers the larger United States for 36 

expertise and individuals out there and I think Bob Shipp has 37 

been involved in some of this as well. 38 

 39 

Richard McLaughlin from the Harte Institute presented something 40 

that I think was really important, the international cooperation 41 

in managing offshore hydrocarbons.  As we speak, the drilling 42 

has begun off of Cuba and we have to realize that’s going to 43 

play, at some level, some role in our ability to manage the 44 

resources that we have in the Gulf of Mexico and so just realize 45 

that hydrocarbon research and exploration is also an 46 

international resource and has effects beyond our borders and 47 

we’re aware of that. 48 
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 1 

There was also some information given on the university-based 2 

research efforts, the GOMURC, which Andy Shepard was recently 3 

appointed to our coral group and he’s from that organization, 4 

but this is part, again, of something that Dr. Hogarth and his 5 

colleagues have been working on, linking all the research in the 6 

Gulf of Mexico on a broader scale. 7 

 8 

Ann Jochens is in charge of the GCOOS dataset and the GCOOS 9 

dataset, just to give you a little bit of background, is a Gulf-10 

wide database of the variety of environmental variables that are 11 

out there. 12 

 13 

We usually think of water quality issues, but it really concerns 14 

-- Eventually it’s going to be concerned with all the 15 

environmental data that are associated with it and she heads up 16 

that program and associated also with Texas A&M University and 17 

so I think in the future you’re going see larger, broader 18 

databases, all-encompassing and all of them influencing Gulf of 19 

Mexico fisheries. 20 

 21 

Also, one of the last issues talked about, but I think 22 

exceptionally important for long-term fisheries health, is sea 23 

level rise impacts, all the big global effects that we know are 24 

starting to affect our system and as you know, we’ve started 25 

down that path by looking at coral health and long-term coral 26 

change and how it affects fisheries. 27 

 28 

What’s next?  What do we do after this?  I believe there’s going 29 

to be a follow-up summit in a few years, but I think Bonnie’s 30 

group, with the large marine ecosystem, is probably the next one 31 

on the table to step up and do something with regard to this.  32 

Bonnie, do you want to say a few words about that? 33 

 34 

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Sure and thank you.  The Gulf of Mexico 35 

Large Marine Ecosystem Program was something that was actually a 36 

collaboration that was begun by my predecessor, Alex Chester, 37 

when he was the Deputy Director and ultimately the Acting 38 

Director of the Southeast Fisheries Science Center. 39 

 40 

The discussions were originally begun with all three Gulf 41 

entities, the U.S., Mexico, and Cuba, and when we got to the 42 

point where an agreed-upon proposal was prepared, Cuba opted to 43 

drop out, but retains a great deal of interest in the work that 44 

we’re doing and comes to some of the meetings. 45 

 46 

What it is, it’s funded by the Global Environmental Facility.  47 

The first bit of money showed up in 2009.  It was about $5 48 
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million.  The money all went to Mexico and the reason for that 1 

is because the United States is not a GEF-eligible recipient. 2 

 3 

That said, the United States is a full-blown partner in this 4 

work.  The program is comprised of three pilot projects.  All of 5 

them are placed in Términos Lagoon, just for sort of economies 6 

of scale, but then, additionally, working on other areas of 7 

interest, such as joint monitoring, water quality, healthy 8 

fisheries, hypoxia issues, things that we have in common. 9 

 10 

The most recent product we came out with is, in GEF speak, is 11 

called the Transboundary Diagnostic Analysis.  This is a 12 

technical document that looks at issues both countries are 13 

putting up as high-priority areas that are also transboundary. 14 

 15 

That document was just completed and rolled out in December at 16 

this summit and I’ve got copies of that that I’ll put in the 17 

mail for you, so you can take a look at that.  18 

 19 

The very next step is, in GEF speak again, the creation of a 20 

strategic action program, which basically cribs from what we 21 

learned in the development of the TDA, the Transboundary 22 

Diagnostic Analysis, and creates a jointly held document that is 23 

agreed upon by both governments as the key areas that we want to 24 

work on together going forward into the future. 25 

 26 

That will form the foundation of our next proposal going to the 27 

GEF for the next batch of money for implementation funds.  I’m 28 

grateful for the participation of Dr. Bortone in the meetings 29 

that he has attended.   30 

 31 

It’s been extremely valuable to be able to lend the council 32 

perspective in that work and it’s been extremely valuable both 33 

representing the United States, but then also helping the 34 

Mexican government understand how governance issues, science, 35 

and the regulatory process work in the United States, to better 36 

enable us. 37 

 38 

One of my hopes and dreams is that these collaborations will 39 

loosen up the clutches on the data that our collaborators in 40 

Mexico have and be able to create a more open and sharing 41 

philosophy, so that when we put our data together, it creates a 42 

more comprehensive picture of our systems, both the living 43 

marine resources and the habitats that they rely on. 44 

 45 

I think that there’s a jointly-held view that that would be to 46 

the betterment of both governments and that’s the direction that 47 

we’re heading and so unless there are any other questions, I 48 
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will stop there. 1 

 2 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Thanks, Bonnie.  Our plan is 3 

to continue with our relationship with these international 4 

groups, particularly from the perspective of looking to the 5 

future of eventual ecosystem management on large scales. 6 

 7 

Other councils are doing similar things with their international 8 

borders as well, but just to keep you abreast of what we are 9 

doing in the Gulf with the Gulf Council’s input.  Any questions? 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  It’s not really a question, but I want to make some 12 

comments as well.  A number of us in this room have started 13 

another group called the Gulf Coast Marketing Coalition that is 14 

going to try to accomplish some of the same goals that I see you 15 

have up here, from the collection of all the data that’s 16 

resulted from this event and put it under one spot, 17 

traceability, sustainability, certification, 18 

professionalization, marketing. 19 

 20 

We still have about a 70 percent problem in perception, where 21 

people are concerned about eating Gulf seafood.  In this room, 22 

you have Pam Dana that’s on it and Johnny Greene that’s on it 23 

and Corky Perret is on it and Patrick Riley is on it. 24 

 25 

We have a good contingent of Gulf Council members on this group.  26 

It’s a five Gulf-state effort, with all the five Gulf state 27 

fishery managers on it and five Gulf-state marketing managers 28 

it.  It’s got major restaurateurs on it and major grocery chains 29 

on it and major chefs on it.  It’s got charterboats on it and 30 

our Lieutenant Governor in Louisiana is on it.   31 

 32 

We’re working in the same way and so I think we need to probably 33 

make sure we work together with you on the efforts that you’re 34 

pulling together here, because we’re going to be moving very 35 

quickly and the rollout of our group will be at the Boston 36 

Seafood Show and we feel very comfortable with the group we’ve 37 

got put together.   38 

 39 

It’s a good group of guys, but I applaud all the efforts you 40 

just showed us today, because it’s important that we maintain 41 

the strength of our Gulf into the future. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Thank you, Harlon, and it’s quite 44 

clear that it’s the way the councils are set up and the way the 45 

Fisheries Service is set up with NOAA that all U.S. efforts are 46 

regional and our region is the Gulf of Mexico in its broadest 47 

sense and so we need to keep track of that. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  Steve, has there been much involvement from the 2 

Cubans? 3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I would let Bonnie speak to that, 5 

because there’s some obviously political issues that are 6 

involved.  I think this last meeting they were supposed to show 7 

up and something happened at the last minute and they didn’t and 8 

I don’t get into that. 9 

 10 

DR. PONWITH:  The Cubans were involved in probably eight years 11 

of preparatory work for the creation of this unified proposal 12 

that went into the GEF and when the document was blessed by the 13 

GEF for funding, at that point Cuba dropped out. 14 

 15 

What I’ll say is their official position is they are not a 16 

member and they don’t have immediate plans to be a member.  In 17 

terms of science diplomacy, we see a lot of science diplomacy, 18 

meaning that when an academic institution hosts a meeting, 19 

they’ll invite the Cubans and the Cubans will come. 20 

 21 

They are watching the project and they are, I think, 22 

collaborating with our academic partners, but there are some 23 

obvious barriers government-to-government. 24 

 25 

MR. PERRET:  If I may, I think it was in 2003 or 2004 when LSU 26 

was the BCS National Champion and twenty of us got to go to 27 

Cuba, scientists, and all I can say is the Cuban scientists 28 

really want to work with us and that sort of thing, but there’s 29 

levels and they can only go so far and I was just wondering if 30 

that hopefully is improving. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I think on the formal stage that’s 33 

probably not correct, but on the personal stage, it is and 34 

certainly if we are going to continue to manage spiny lobster or 35 

many of our reef-associated fishes, we’re going to have to work 36 

with them, because they’ve got a great database down there.  Are 37 

there other questions or comments?  Bob, anything else you want 38 

to add? 39 

 40 

REVIEW OF ACTION SCHEDULE 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  No, thank you.  I think you covered it 43 

adequately and thank you, Dr. Bortone.  What we’ll do next is 44 

cover some of the items that were added to the agenda.  The 45 

first one we’ll start with will be the Action Schedule, which is 46 

Tab A, Number 7, this sheet that was in everybody’s place when 47 

we commenced on Monday. 48 
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 1 

The consideration here is the schedule is still heavy.  There’s 2 

a lot of items on it.  We have added a ranking, the A, B, and C, 3 

which is in the second column on the left, and I would also draw 4 

your consideration of the timing that’s proposed and laid out by 5 

staff. 6 

 7 

Recognize that this is a document that’s fluid, because there’s 8 

two items on there that we, on a committee level, are not 9 

proceeding forward with and that obviously has some impact in 10 

terms of priorities and scheduling, but having said all that, 11 

given the magnitude of the number of items that are on that and 12 

recognizing that we’ve got some heavy sweating coming down the 13 

road at us in terms of the MRIP changes, whatever they may be, 14 

whatever the ABC control rule changes may require us to do, plus 15 

the unknowns that we can’t even predict, we need to keep a 16 

mindful eye. 17 

 18 

I intend that review of this schedule be a standard item on the 19 

agenda at every council meeting, so that we can focus and 20 

maintain our balance in terms of what we’re doing and what has 21 

priority and what does not and that we have a forum to change 22 

that, or at least discuss changing that, so that we can all be 23 

pulling in the same direction. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Just a comment.  In two weeks, Phil 26 

Steele’s group and our group will get together and go over some 27 

of this.  It’s hard to digest this in public, but if you have 28 

comments or items that you want to consider or not consider, et 29 

cetera, let either of us know and we will try to incorporate 30 

those as part of the decision process on the matrix and we’re 31 

going to try to keep this up at every council meeting, so you 32 

see where everything stands. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Having said that, are there any comments or 35 

concerns or ideas? 36 

 37 

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  As we go through the committee reports later 38 

today, there are some motions that will direct staff to begin 39 

work or continue work on various amendments.  If you think of 40 

it, it might be worth deciding whether or not you want to give 41 

those amendments a category of A, B, or C as far as a priority 42 

rank. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Good point and thank you.  Is there further 45 

comment?  When we get to the end of this, seeing none, then the 46 

schedule as is proposed and depending on what we do this 47 

afternoon and tomorrow, primarily, we’ll revise it, but we see 48 
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no glaring disagreements with what we have before us?  Going 1 

once, going twice.  It looks like you all are comfortable with 2 

the action schedule and so we’ll move on and thank you very 3 

much. 4 

 5 

The next items that we’ll take up are the Other Business added 6 

items and once we get done with those, since we’re likely to 7 

have time, and we have a little more than an hour left, my 8 

intention is to consider the committee reports for those 9 

committees that have met and the committee chairs have approved 10 

their reports and are not likely to be of major consequence for 11 

public testimony and, of course, when we meet tomorrow, we can 12 

obviously reconsider it if I misjudge.  The first item under 13 

Other Business that I had was the CCC presentation by Dr. 14 

Bortone. 15 

 16 

OTHER BUSINESS 17 

CCC MEETING PRESENTATION 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We met last week.  Mr. Gill and I 20 

went to Washington with the Council Coordination Committee, to 21 

clarify that, where all the councils are represented.  We meet 22 

as a group by ourselves and then we meet in conjunction with 23 

NOAA and Fisheries Service personnel. 24 

 25 

I won’t go through all the details, but just the highlights of 26 

what we covered.  There was a round robin, where everybody talks 27 

about their various programs.  We talked about the budget.  The 28 

budget was -- We think we’re going to get cut by about 3 29 

percent, which is pretty good, but it’s still a considerable 30 

amount of money.  We don’t have the final figure as yet.  The 31 

word is next year might even be considerably worse, maybe on the 32 

order of 10 percent, but we’ll have to see how that goes. 33 

 34 

We got some updates on the National Ocean Council and Marine 35 

Spatial Planning issues.  We were given an introduction to MRIP 36 

by the individuals that helped develop that and also a 37 

preliminary report on allocation of resources that was asked for 38 

by NOAA. 39 

 40 

I won’t go through all the details, but we are planning a 41 

Managing Our Nation’s Fisheries Conference for 2013, which will 42 

be held in Washington.  The subject of that is not clear yet, 43 

but there’s going to be a variety of topics.  This will be the 44 

third one of these, and I think they’re held every three or four 45 

years, to sort of bring up to date everybody on the latest 46 

fisheries issues. 47 

 48 
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Then we had a presentation on outreach and communications from 1 

NOAA and basically, we realized that we’re all doing a lot 2 

better job than NOAA is at outreach, but that’s okay.  Not your 3 

office, Phil. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dr. Bortone.  Any questions regarding 6 

the Council Coordination Committee meeting?   7 

 8 

MR. PERRET:  Was that 3 percent cut across the board for all 9 

councils?  Was our cut higher or lower or -- 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  It was roughly the same.  I think 12 

it’s plus or minus a few tenths.  In some cases, there were 13 

whole programs in one council that were eliminated, but for the 14 

most part, we were funded about 3 percent less and, again, we 15 

still, strangely, do not have the final budget figure. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The item will be the Office Leasing situation 18 

and Dr. Bortone. 19 

 20 

DISCUSSION OF OFFICE LEASE 21 

 22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  As some of your may know, our lease 23 

is up in our building this June and Cathy Readinger and I have 24 

been looking into a variety of options.  We want to make the 25 

best value decision for the council.  We certainly don’t want to 26 

move, but we have to still make the best decision. 27 

 28 

We’ve looked at a number of places and it’s not finalized yet 29 

and we hope to make that decision in the next few days, probably 30 

early next week, but I won’t go into any more details than that, 31 

but certainly if we do stay, we would try to negotiate a better 32 

deal than we have and get some improvements on the facility.  33 

It’s not that we’re upset with where we are, but, again, there’s 34 

a lot of fairly reasonably priced properties out there right 35 

now. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Any questions regarding office space 38 

considerations?  Seeing none, the next item on the Other 39 

Business agenda was Goliath Grouper Group Status and Dr. 40 

Bortone. 41 

 42 

DISCUSSION OF GOLIATH GROUPER WORKING GROUP 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We have formed, at your direction, 45 

an Ad Hoc Goliath Grouper Task Force, and I don’t know if that’s 46 

the word to use, along with the South Atlantic Council and with 47 

the State of Florida. 48 
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 1 

We have put together a steering committee and we have had a 2 

conference call to help give us some organization and first 3 

formal meeting of that will be held on the 29th of February in 4 

our office and that will lay down the groundwork of future 5 

activities of this particular group and that agenda is pretty 6 

open now, except for planning for the future of what activities 7 

we might undertake.  I don’t have really much more to say than 8 

that, but I thought you should be kept up-to-date as to the 9 

status of that. 10 

 11 

DISCUSSION OF ABC CONTROL RULE WORKING GROUP 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Are there questions regarding the Goliath 14 

Grouper Working Group?  Seeing none, the next item will be the 15 

ABC Control Rule Working Group representation.  As you heard 16 

during this week, the SSC has reestablished, I guess is the 17 

right word, a working group within their organization and others 18 

to relook at the ABC control rule, particularly Tiers 1 and 2 19 

and P*, et cetera. 20 

 21 

The constitution this time is a little more broad and inclusive 22 

than the last time.  It will include a member, for example, of 23 

the Southeast Science Center group to add their input.   24 

 25 

The last time this group worked, the council had a 26 

representative on that group, Julie Morris, and, of course, 27 

Julie is no longer with us and it would be my druthers to 28 

represent the council on that group, unless someone has strong 29 

druthers to do otherwise.  If anyone has interest in working on 30 

revising the ABC control rule and representing the council 31 

during those discussions, now is your time to so indicate.  32 

Seeing none, I will be happy to do it. 33 

 34 

Now, we’re running out of things here.  I am going to take some 35 

of the committee reports that I think will not engender public 36 

testimony concerns.  We don’t have that many of them and so we 37 

will go through those that we have available and then we’ll 38 

recess until -- 39 

 40 

MR. GRIMES:  You have a number of Other Business items.   41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  That’s what we just did.  Why don’t we do that?  43 

Mr. Grimes, can you weigh in with your item?  That would be 44 

helpful and thank you. 45 

 46 

LITIGATION BRIEFING 47 

 48 
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MR. GRIMES:  It’s not really much of a briefing relative to the 1 

litigation, but as you know, we have been sued by Turtle Island 2 

Restoration Network, Center for Biological Diversity, Defenders 3 

of Wildlife, and the Sea Turtle Conservancy. 4 

 5 

The agency is currently involved in settlement discussions with 6 

these groups and regardless of whether we end up settling this 7 

case or proceeding to litigate it, the agency is going to 8 

continue to have to closely monitor the shrimp fishery and I’m 9 

saying both inshore and offshore. 10 

 11 

This includes effort, turtle excluder device compliance, and the 12 

TED compliance being a critical component of all of this.  Also, 13 

as we move forward into the spring of 2012 and things begin to 14 

gear up in terms of harvesting shrimp in the summer and late 15 

spring of 2012, we’ll all be paying very close attention to 16 

turtle strandings, which, as you know, have peaked in this time 17 

during the past two years. 18 

 19 

I think a critical part of all of this, going into the future, 20 

is going to be monitoring effort in the shrimp fishery, which, 21 

as Dr. Crabtree noted in committee and we’ll go over again in 22 

the Shrimp Committee report, is largely based on the electronic 23 

logbook program, which I understand is no longer scheduled to be 24 

funded after this year, I believe. 25 

 26 

Any effort that this council could put forth in monitoring 27 

shrimp effort and more effectively tracking it would certainly 28 

help pursue our goals in this regard and that was really all I 29 

was going to tell you and if you have any questions, I’ll see if 30 

I can’t answer them for you. 31 

 32 

MR. PEARCE:  Shep, you said inshore and offshore and is that 33 

right?  Inshore monitoring as well? 34 

 35 

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, sir. 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  That means that because Louisiana is not enforcing 38 

TEDs and BRDs that we could be in jeopardy? 39 

 40 

MR. GRIMES:  I hate to use that word “jeopardy”, because of the 41 

implications under the Endangered Species Act, but yes, that is 42 

a significant issue for the State of Louisiana and for the 43 

federal government in the existing litigation. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  So I need to relay that to my shrimpers very 46 

quickly and then I will do that. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further questions for Mr. Grimes?  Thank you, 1 

sir. 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  I have one item that I’ve asked to brief the 4 

council on, if you would like for me to do that now. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Please do that, sir. 7 

 8 

BRIEFING ON MOU WITH U.S. FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE REGARDING 9 

MIGRATORY BIRDS 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  The Fisheries Service has entered into a 12 

Memorandum of Understanding with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife 13 

Service on migratory birds.  This MOU arises out of Executive 14 

Order Number 13186, which calls on federal agencies that take 15 

actions that have or are likely to have a measurable negative 16 

effect on migratory bird populations to develop and implement a 17 

memorandum of understanding with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife 18 

Service to promote the conservation of migratory bird 19 

populations. 20 

 21 

This memorandum of understanding does not supersede any existing 22 

legal authorities and must be done under current appropriations.  23 

The MOU highlights collaborations between the two agencies that 24 

have been taking place since 2001, upon finalization of the U.S. 25 

National Plan of Action for Reducing the Incidental Catch of 26 

Seabirds in Longline Fisheries. 27 

 28 

Section 6(a) of the MOU, which focuses on seabird bycatch 29 

reduction, will be of particular interest to the councils.  This 30 

section highlights the seabird-related provisions of the bycatch 31 

reduction engineering program as authorized by Section 3.1.6 of 32 

the Magnuson-Stevens Act and emphasized the need for NMFS and 33 

the Fish and Wildlife Service to work with the councils to 34 

incorporate seabird bycatch reduction measures in FMPs, as 35 

appropriate. 36 

 37 

This MOU will also facilitate better data sharing and 38 

collaboration between NMFS and Fish and Wildlife Service in 39 

assessing and addressing seabird bycatch and if the council 40 

cares to submit any comment on this memorandum, they can be sent 41 

to Kim Rivera, who is the NMFS National Seabird Coordinator, 42 

prior to April 13, 2012. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  As with previous items like this, 45 

please -- I’m going to send it.  I just got it the other day, 46 

but I’ll send it out to all of you and if you have comments, 47 

send it to me or you can send it independently and I’ll collate 48 
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what I have and send it on in.  I believe it’s April 7 or 17th, 1 

Roy. 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  April 13. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  April 13.  Before that date, but 6 

that will be in the email that I send out. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  Any other items to be brought 9 

up before we proceed to committee reports?  Seeing none, the 10 

first committee report I would like to request the chair to 11 

report on is the Summary of the SSC Selection Committee and Full 12 

Council Closed Session and Mr. Simpson. 13 

 14 

SCIENTIFIC AND STATISTICAL SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 15 

 16 

MR. SIMPSON: For those in the audience, you know we have closed 17 

sessions from time to time and there’s nothing fantastic about 18 

them.  You close them for certain litigation discussions and 19 

personnel discussions.  Since we talk about individuals, that’s 20 

why we close. 21 

 22 

The Scientific and Statistical Committee Selection Committee and 23 

the Full Council met in closed session and the following 24 

appointments were made.  For the Special Spiny Lobster 25 

Scientific and Statistical Committee, Ryan Gandy from Florida 26 

Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission.   27 

 28 

Also appointed to the Special Shrimp Scientific and Statistical 29 

Committee, Ryan Gandy, who is a multitalented individual who is 30 

also, as I said, from Florida. 31 

 32 

Special Coral Scientific and Statistical Committee had two 33 

appointees, Walter Japp from Florida Fish and Wildlife 34 

Conservation Commission and Andrew Shepard, who is the Director 35 

of the Gulf of Mexico University Collaborative.  Also, since the 36 

council no longer manages stone crab, Theresa Bert was removed 37 

from the Special Spiny Lobster SSC.  That completes my report on 38 

that one.  Do you want to go into the other one? 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Yes, sir, if you would. 41 

 42 

MR. SIMPSON:  This is a summary of the SSC Selection Committee 43 

actions with regard to its meeting.  All members, I think, were 44 

present and we met earlier this week.  The Scientific and 45 

Statistical Selection Committee met to further discuss SSC 46 

duties and responsibilities. 47 

 48 
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Dr. Bortone explained to us that the staff was charged with 1 

developing potential modifications to the SSC process for the 2 

council’s consideration.  He noted that the SSC was originally 3 

meeting about three times per year for three days and now they 4 

are meeting about five times per year for five days.   5 

 6 

The SSC has requested that they have more responsibilities in 7 

their function and meet more often or longer.  Two members have 8 

recently resigned and he suggested they not be replaced until 9 

the council completed their process of reviewing and modifying 10 

the role and responsibilities of the SSC. 11 

 12 

For your information, I think it was a burden of time and effort 13 

that is required and it’s extensive these days and so we’ll be 14 

looking, in the future, to get candidates, but we’re going to 15 

hold off on appointing those individuals until after we do a 16 

little more review about roles and responsibilities. 17 

 18 

Dr. Able believed that some of the responsibilities the SSC 19 

wanted to add were responsibilities of the council.  A 20 

discussion was had on the importance of the biological and 21 

socioeconomic sectors of the SSC and how they could be more 22 

usefully applied.   23 

 24 

It was suggested that those with socioeconomic background did 25 

not necessarily need to be present and comment on the hard, 26 

clean, separate biological decisions of the SSC such as setting 27 

the allowable biological catch, but rather should be present to 28 

discuss what to do with the catch once the level was set. 29 

 30 

Dr. Bortone then presented a PowerPoint developed by the 31 

council’s technical staff which presented flow-chart type 32 

options on how the SSC could be better structured.  Mr. Simpson 33 

asked that the committee give staff direction on which option 34 

they would prefer the staff to further explore for council 35 

consideration at a future meeting. 36 

 37 

Mr. Fischer moved that the staff explore Option 2.  Dr. Bortone 38 

reported that Option 2 was most similar to the current process 39 

and may not provide much of a change. 40 

 41 

Dr. Bortone explained that there was going to be a need for more 42 

socioeconomic input into future council actions and the 43 

socioeconomic experts need to be parsed out to a separate group 44 

that could also meet independently from the Standing SSC.  45 

Currently, there are members who serve on both the Socioeconomic 46 

SSC and the Standing SSC.   47 

 48 
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Mr. Grimes stated he was chided by the public for not taking 1 

into account the socioeconomic importance on the decisions of 2 

the SSC when setting allowable biological catch, et cetera.  3 

After further consideration of the public’s comments, he 4 

supported keeping the diversity of the SSC to review the 5 

material.   6 

 7 

He added that if an item like an amendment is only seen one time 8 

throughout its process, then by having various experts on the 9 

SSC provide their advice, then the council would meet the 10 

mandates of the Magnuson-Stevens Act. 11 

 12 

Mr. Perret offered a substitute motion that staff explore Option 13 

3.  He requested that the bubble that said “reef fish experts” 14 

be modified to “Special SSC.”  Dr. Crabtree noted that Option 3 15 

would parse out the members of the biological SSC and the 16 

socioeconomic SSC into two separate groups.  The substitute 17 

motion carried and on behalf of the committee, I so move that 18 

staff explore Option 3. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 21 

on the committee motion?  Does anyone need Option 3 on the 22 

screen for reconsideration?  Is there any objection to the 23 

committee motion?  The motion passes. 24 

 25 

MR. SIMPSON:  Staff was also directed by the chairman to further 26 

clarify the respective duties and responsibilities of the SSC as 27 

per the current understanding and operation of the council.  28 

There was no further business discussed.  Mr. Chairman, this 29 

concludes my report. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The next committee 32 

report I would like to consider is the Shrimp Management 33 

Committee and Mr. Perret.  First, we have Mr. Grimes. 34 

 35 

MR. GRIMES:  Just one comment on that.  I was actually chided by 36 

members of the SSC and not members of the public in that, but 37 

yes, they’re still members of the public. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Can I chime into that chiding? 40 

 41 

MR. GRIMES:  Chide away. 42 

 43 

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 44 

 45 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Chairman Gill.  The Shrimp Committee met 46 

with all committee members present.  The agenda was adopted with 47 

the addition of adding a discussion of the need for funding for 48 
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the electronic logbook, which Mr. Grimes mentioned a little 1 

earlier this afternoon, an upcoming shrimp stock assessment 2 

workshop, and a sea turtle stock assessment workshop.  The 3 

minutes of the October 27, 2011, meeting in New Orleans, 4 

Louisiana were approved as written. 5 

 6 

Dr. Jim Nance gave a presentation of the “Biological Review of 7 

the 2011 Texas Closure” with percent change in yield and 8 

consideration of a 2012 cooperative shrimp seasonal closure with 9 

Texas.   10 

 11 

He stated that environmental factors continued to be the major 12 

contributor to shrimp abundance and growth and that these 13 

factors were slightly below average in 2011 and the main factors 14 

being water temperature, salinity, tidal amplitude, or tidal 15 

height, and those type of things. 16 

 17 

Dr. Nance added that brown shrimp size off Texas was good, with 18 

only approximately 1.7 percent being in the greater than 67 19 

count size group.  He reported that brown shrimp catch off Texas 20 

was below average in 2011, but catch off Louisiana was average.   21 

 22 

He stated that there was a decrease in effort during the 23 

closure.  However, the catch per unit effort increased.  There 24 

was a decrease in landings at Texas ports and an increase in 25 

landings at Louisiana ports.   26 

 27 

He further reviewed landings in the upper, middle, and lower 28 

Texas ports and noted some minor changes.  There was an increase 29 

in yield as a result of the 2011 Texas Closure of between 0 30 

percent and 6 percent and so up to a 6 percent change.   31 

 32 

Dr. Nance stated that white shrimp production was above average 33 

in both July and August of 2011, but slightly below recent year 34 

catches that have been at record or near record levels.  35 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 36 

that the council support the Cooperative Texas Closure for 2012 37 

throughout the EEZ off Texas to the 200-mile limit in 38 

conjunction with the closure of Texas state territorial waters. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 41 

discussion on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any 42 

objection to the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion 43 

carries. 44 

 45 

MR. PERRET:  Under Other Business, under Electronic Logbook 46 

Funding, Dr. Crabtree reported that funding for the electronic 47 

logbook program was available until approximately September 2012 48 
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and he stated that afterwards that funding was uncertain and 1 

there is a need to look at alternative means of funding this 2 

program, including the assistance from the shrimping industry.  3 

 4 

He recommended that staff look into the socioeconomic impacts of 5 

various levels of support for the program by industry.  6 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 7 

that staff prepare a letter to NOAA Assistant Administrator 8 

strongly endorsing the agency’s continuation of the electronic 9 

logbook program in FY2012 and beyond for collecting and 10 

analyzing shrimp fishing effort as necessary to perform shrimp 11 

stock assessments, implement the red snapper rebuilding plan, 12 

and conduct other critical bycatch reduction efforts. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 15 

the motion?  Any objection to the motion?  Seeing none, the 16 

motion carries. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  The Shrimp Stock Assessment Workshop is scheduled 19 

at the Galveston NMFS facility sometime in February.  Following 20 

a brief discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, to 21 

authorize the Shrimp Committee Chairman, or his designee, to 22 

attend the Shrimp Stock Assessment Workshop in Galveston on 23 

February 14 through 16, 2012. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 26 

the motion?  Seeing none, any objection to the motion?  Seeing 27 

none, the motion carries. 28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  The final issue that was discussed was an upcoming 30 

sea turtle workshop assessment and Mr. Simpson -- National 31 

Marine Fisheries Service is going to be funding, I guess, the 32 

major part of that.   33 

 34 

Mr. Simpson reported that he was working to organize a SEDAR-35 

like workshop to assess sea turtle populations, particularly the 36 

Kemps Ridley, and stated he would keep us advised and report 37 

back on progress of that effort.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes 38 

my report and thank you. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 41 

 42 

DR. PONWITH:  Just a check.  Did you say that the National 43 

Marine Fisheries Service is funding the major part of that in 44 

the report or did I hear that wrong? 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  He said it. 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Maybe I want you to fund it, but I don’t think I 1 

said it. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The final committee report that I have at this 4 

time, and we have plenty of time to consider others if there are 5 

others ready, but we have the Joint Mackerel/Reef Fish/Red Drum 6 

Committee Report and Mr. Pearce. 7 

 8 

JOINT MACKEREL/REEF FISH/RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 9 

 10 

MR. PEARCE:  The Joint Mackerel/Reef Fish/Red Drum Committee met 11 

today, February 1, 2012.  The agenda and minutes of the August 12 

17, 2011 Joint Mackerel/Reef Fish/Red Drum Committee meeting 13 

were adopted as written. 14 

 15 

Steven Atran summarized a proposal to begin a generic amendment 16 

to establish default Sustainable Fisheries Act criteria 17 

(overfished and overfishing criteria, MSY and OY proxies) for 18 

stocks that don’t currently have criteria.   19 

 20 

In 1999, the council submitted a generic amendment to establish 21 

criteria for all stocks under management.  NMFS accepted the 22 

fishing mortality default definitions based on F 30 percent SPR 23 

for most stocks, but rejected SPR-based definitions for biomass 24 

criteria, such as MSY, OY and overfished threshold, asking 25 

instead for biomass-based rather than SPR-based definitions.   26 

 27 

The council has since been establishing criteria on a case-by-28 

case basis as stock assessments are conducted, but only when 29 

rebuilding plans are needed.   30 

 31 

Without established default criteria, assessment scientists do 32 

not have official criteria to determine overfishing or 33 

overfished status and stocks without criteria are listed in the 34 

Status of Stocks Report to Congress as undetermined even when a 35 

stock assessment shows the stock to be healthy, for example 36 

black grouper. 37 

 38 

Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, to 39 

request that staff prepare a generic amendment to establish 40 

default status determination criteria for species that do not 41 

already have approved criteria. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 44 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there objection to the 45 

committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  We will, at the request of the 2 

chair, do the Mackerel Management Committee Report. 3 

 4 

MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  We do have about fifteen to twenty motions in 7 

here, but I think they will all go rather quickly.  The agenda 8 

was adopted as written and this is for the Mackerel Management 9 

Committee.  The minutes of the October 26, 2011 meeting in New 10 

Orleans, Louisiana were adopted as written.   11 

 12 

I explained that there were a number of potential management 13 

actions that had been discussed over the years, but had been 14 

deferred, due to higher priorities and they were put into these 15 

two documents that we’re about to bring up.   16 

 17 

Dr. Leard stated that based on the council’s request to develop 18 

scoping documents to address issues deferred in the past, the 19 

IPT developed two scoping documents for Amendments 19 and 20, 20 

based on staff interpretations of the most appropriate methods 21 

of splitting the issues.   22 

 23 

He stated that the South Atlantic Council had reviewed these 24 

documents at their December meeting and had made recommendations 25 

for changes.  Dr. Leard stated that these changes were 26 

identified as highlighted as new or to be removed and he then 27 

began to review the document.  With regard to Action 1, the 28 

committee recommends, and I so move, to accept the South 29 

Atlantic Council’s deletions.  30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 32 

discussion regarding the committee motion?  Seeing none, is 33 

there any objection to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion 34 

carries. 35 

 36 

MR. FISCHER:  With regard to Action 2, the committee recommends, 37 

and I so move, to accept the South Atlantic Council’s additions 38 

and changes as highlighted. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 41 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to 42 

the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 43 

 44 

MR. FISCHER:  With regard to Action 3, the committee recommends, 45 

and I so move, to have staff revise sections 3.1.1 and 3.1.2 to 46 

include a broader range of years, poundage, and level of 47 

participation.   48 



32 

 

 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 2 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to 3 

the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 4 

 5 

MR. FISCHER:  With regard to Section 3.1.3, the committee 6 

recommends, and I so move, that Section 3.1.3 be removed from 7 

the scoping document. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 10 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to 11 

the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  With regard to Section 3.2, the committee 14 

recommends, and I so move, to accept the South Atlantic 15 

Council’s deletion of this section. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 18 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to 19 

the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  With regard to Section 3.3, the committee 22 

recommends, and I so move, that staff rewords the language such 23 

that the two-for-one permit reductions apply to transfers and 24 

not renewals. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 27 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to 28 

the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 29 

 30 

MR. FISCHER:  With regard to Action 4, the committee recommends, 31 

and I so move, that cobia be added to alternatives. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 34 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to 35 

the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  With regard to Action 5, the committee recommends, 38 

and I so move, to accept the South Atlantic Council’s addition 39 

as highlighted. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 42 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to 43 

the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  With regard to Action 6 and Action 7, the 46 

committee recommends, and I so move, to accept the South 47 

Atlantic Council’s proposed modifications in Action 6 and the 48 
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deletion of Action 7. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 3 

on the committee motion?  Seeing no discussion, is there any 4 

objection to the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion 5 

carries. 6 

 7 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chair, this finalizes Amendment 19 and we’ll 8 

move into Amendment 20 now.  With regard to Action 1, 9 

considering the modifications to the existing commercial fishery 10 

boundary line between the Gulf group king mackerel eastern zone 11 

and western zone currently set at the Alabama/Florida border, 12 

[87°31’06”], with potential corresponding changes to the 13 

commercial allocations for trip limits, the committee had no 14 

recommendations for changes. 15 

 16 

With regard to Action 2, once again, the committee had not 17 

recommendations for changes.  The same was for Action 3.  There 18 

were no recommendations for changes. 19 

 20 

With regard to Action 4, the requirement to identify commercial 21 

Gulf group king mackerel fishing zones in which a vessel will be 22 

fishing, the committee had no recommendations for changes.  23 

However, the committee further recommended, and I so move, that 24 

staff develop a separate action to include alternatives for 25 

endorsements by subregions. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 28 

on the committee motion?  Seeing no discussion, is there any 29 

objection to the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion 30 

carries. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  With regard to Action 5, the committee had no 33 

recommendations for changes.  Action 6 is to establish an 34 

eastern subzone within the Gulf migratory group of cobia and 35 

modify the framework to provide that the SAFMC is to set 36 

regulations within this subzone.   37 

 38 

In addition, establish a southern subzone within the Atlantic 39 

migratory group of cobia.  The committee had no recommendations, 40 

which moves us to this was the end of Amendment 20 and now the 41 

committee recommends, and I so move, to send the scoping 42 

documents for CMP Amendments 19 and 20 to the scoping process. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 45 

on the committee motion?  Seeing no discussion, is there any 46 

objection to the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion 47 

carries. 48 
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 1 

MR. FISCHER:  Now, the committee recommends also, and I so move, 2 

to hold scoping meetings for CMP Amendments 19 and 20 in the 3 

following locations: Galveston, Port Aransas, Grand Isle, 4 

Biloxi, Mobile, Destin, Key West, and Fort Myers. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 7 

on the committee motion?  Seeing no discussion, is there any 8 

objection to the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion 9 

carries. 10 

 11 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  For sake of the 14 

audience, if there’s anyone in the audience that would like to 15 

comment on these two documents going to scoping for mackerel, we 16 

would welcome your comments and suggestions as part of the 17 

scoping process, so that the document can be as appropriate and 18 

complete as possible.  At this point, have no further items. 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  I have just one brief thing I wanted to make you 21 

aware of.  I believe on Monday on next week that a final rule 22 

will publish that will announce that five populations of 23 

Atlantic sturgeon on the U.S. east coast will be protected under 24 

the Endangered Species Act. 25 

 26 

The Gulf of Maine population is being listed as threatened and 27 

the remaining four populations, which are the Chesapeake Bay, 28 

New York Bight, Carolina, and South Atlantic populations, are 29 

being listed as endangered. 30 

 31 

I don’t think this really has any impact on the Gulf, but I 32 

wanted to make you aware of that rulemaking, because it is 33 

somewhat controversial on the east coast. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  Is there any other 36 

member of the council that has issues that they would like to 37 

bring up prior to recessing for public testimony?  I see none.  38 

Are there any other items that anybody would like to bring up at 39 

this time?  Having said that, we’re going to recess until 3:15 40 

and we will start promptly to take public testimony at 3:15.  41 

Thank you. 42 

 43 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We will start public testimony.  If you need to 46 

have conversations, please take them outside so those that wish 47 

to give testimony can do so and we can hear them.  I would like 48 
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to point out how we’re going to operate this afternoon. 1 

 2 

First of all, for those of you that are not familiar with the 3 

light system on the podium, the podium where you speak is to my 4 

far right and the green light goes on when your testimony 5 

starts.  When there is one minute left, the yellow light comes 6 

on and when your three minutes are up, the red light comes on, 7 

at which case you need to terminate your testimony at that time. 8 

 9 

I will call two names, the first name being the person to speak 10 

and the second person, if they would come up to the chair of the 11 

corner of the front table to the far side of the room, so that 12 

they will ready to speak and we can have as many people talk 13 

this afternoon as time permits. 14 

 15 

I will, as I discussed before, take testimony for folks on the 16 

final actions first.  Once we go through those, we will take 17 

testimony in general comments on any other fishery issue or 18 

concern of your choice and for those that put in multiple cards, 19 

we’ll try to consider them at the tail-end, assuming time 20 

permits, and from what I’m seeing here and the number of cards, 21 

I would say that’s distinctly possible.   22 

 23 

The first speaker is Mr. Greg Abrams, to be followed by Walter 24 

Stone.  If the person is not in the room at the time I call 25 

their name, they will go to the bottom of the stack that we are 26 

currently considering and then I will issue, when a reach that 27 

card again, a request for that person to come to the podium and 28 

if they’re not present at that time, we will move on to other 29 

persons. 30 

 31 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 32 

 33 

MR. GREG ABRAMS:  I’m Greg Abrams from Panama City, Florida.  34 

Mine is real simple here.  On the amberjack, I’m looking for a 35 

trip limit of 1,500 to 2,000 pounds and I’m mainly here to speak 36 

about any further IFQs on b-liners, amberjacks, triggerfish.   37 

 38 

If you look back at the grouper IFQ, we’ve probably lost 39 

approximately 400 permits, 400 boats, vessels, and if we 40 

continue to just IFQ, there’s no science on vermilion snapper.  41 

The science says there’s an overabundance of fish and we’ve got 42 

fewer boats fishing them, but they’re catching more fish each 43 

year. 44 

 45 

The other reason is the infrastructure of the seafood industry 46 

depends on the b-liners to go along with the groupers and 47 

snappers as far as trucking, ice houses, fuel, and if you keep 48 
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on deleting us, there won’t be no commercial industry as far as 1 

fish houses.   2 

 3 

There’s very few fish houses on the water now that blow ice and 4 

provide fuel, tackle, and bait and if you’ll look at your 5 

records -- If NMFS will do the right thing and look at the 6 

records, it will show you how many fishermen have left the Gulf 7 

in the last four years. 8 

 9 

We can’t continue to put people out of business just because a 10 

few people want individual fishing quotas for greed.  It’s just 11 

the science does not show that we need IFQs.  In the snapper 12 

industry, it’s served its purpose and it’s done a good job, but 13 

it’s not worthy of a vermilion IFQ and that’s all I have to say 14 

and thank you. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Abrams.  Next up is Walter Stone, 17 

to be followed by Russell Nelson. 18 

 19 

MR. WALTER STONE:  My name is Walter Stone and I represent the 20 

recreational fishermen, which there’s fifteen-million of us, 21 

from what I understand.  I would like to thank you all for 22 

letting me have the time to do this and I would like to show 23 

everybody here how less and less opportunities to catch fish has 24 

only meant less and less fish. 25 

 26 

My point is to prove that there are better alternatives that 27 

will result in increased food production and recreational 28 

opportunities, benefitting all of us here, the commercial guys, 29 

the charter guys, the recreational guys, and the fish. 30 

 31 

Amberjack has been managed for twenty-two years and according to 32 

the data, things are steadily getting worse.  Who says we need 33 

to continue down this road?  The commercial guys, the charter 34 

guys, the recreational guys, do you all agree?  We just keep 35 

getting worse and worse. 36 

 37 

We’ve been under excruciatingly short red snapper limits and 38 

from what I understand, we’re looking at an even shorter season 39 

this year and I’m confused and are you all too?  Tell me again 40 

why we need to continue down this road. 41 

 42 

To the council, I’m not trying to be disrespectful, because you 43 

all don’t have an easy job.  You all get pulled in many, many 44 

different directions and certainly your intentions are good.  45 

None of us believe that you’re purposely trying to hurt anyone 46 

here, but Magnuson-Stevens says that the stocks need to be 47 

managed for the greatest overall benefit to the nation, 48 
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particularly with respect to providing food production and 1 

recreational opportunities.  That’s not happening right now.  We 2 

get less and less. 3 

 4 

Let’s do that.  Let’s manage these fish in a positive manner, 5 

unlike what’s happened since Amendment 1 in 1990.  You all are 6 

going to love this and it goes directly to my point.  Amendment 7 

1 came out in 1990, when amberjack were added to the fish that 8 

were going to be limited.  It went to a twenty-eight-inch fork 9 

length and that’s twenty-two years ago. 10 

 11 

Amendment 12 was fifteen years ago and we went from three 12 

amberjack to one.  There’s several other amendments in between.  13 

There’s a generic amendment in 1999 that set the MFMT at 30 14 

percent of the biomass.  In other words, we can’t take more than 15 

30 percent of the spawning fish, which I believe we’re doing 16 

now. 17 

 18 

Secretarial Amendment Number 2 in 2003 should have set -- This 19 

is funny.  It should have set a 7.9 million-pound limit in 2012 20 

and I don’t know what happened, but we’re not even close to 21 

that.  Amendment 30A set a thirty-inch fork length and you all 22 

know -- Now you all say to trust me one more time and if we 23 

reduce the ACL to the ACT, things will get better.  24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Stone, you need to wrap up your testimony, 26 

please. 27 

 28 

MR. STONE:  The truth is that we haven’t overfished amberjack in 29 

seven years.  We haven’t been over the ten-year limit in seven 30 

years. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Stone, you need to conclude your testimony.  33 

Your time has passed.  Thank you very much.  Next is Russ 34 

Nelson, to be followed by Bart Niquet. 35 

 36 

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  My name is Russell Nelson and I’m a 37 

fisheries scientist and a consultant at the Coastal Conservation 38 

Association.  I’m going to be very brief today.  After about a 39 

year of discussion and lacking any agreement, our Gulf Fisheries 40 

Committee finally came to the conclusion that we would support, 41 

the CCA would support, a thirty-four-inch minimum size on 42 

amberjack in order to have the season open for the whole entire 43 

year. 44 

 45 

Vermilion snapper, I know you’ve got a little bit wrapped up 46 

around the axle on that.  We’re not finalizing it yet.  We would 47 

support the simple 4.06 million-pound ACL for vermilion snapper, 48 
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pending any changes that come about from returning it for 1 

further SSC review. 2 

 3 

What I really would like to caution you about though is gray 4 

triggerfish.  The presentation that we got showed that the 5 

assessment, the updated assessment, was largely influence by a 6 

new growth curve, that von Bertalannfy growth curve.  It plots 7 

the fish from the time they’re born up to where they get to the 8 

average maximum size and it is used to inform the model about 9 

age of fish and number of fish at age. 10 

 11 

I’m not going to tell you that the flaws of that growth curve 12 

will affect the model, but I will say though that I had been on 13 

the assessment group and seen what I saw, we would have run some 14 

trials, sensitivity trials, to see what the difference is. 15 

 16 

That model predicts that the average maximum size for a gray 17 

triggerfish, for the oldest fish, is thirty-six inches.  No such 18 

fish has existed or at least in our historical times.  I called 19 

some of my friends at IGFA and the world-record gray triggerfish 20 

was 24.7 inches long. 21 

 22 

It could be that by suggesting such a large maximum size that 23 

the model is going to be looking in the sizes that are sampled 24 

for a lot of older fish that might not exist and so I would 25 

strongly suggest that you simply send that back to the Science 26 

Center and the SSC and just ask them what is the sensitivity of 27 

that growth curve. 28 

 29 

It could be that the aging was flawed.  It could be that there 30 

were error entries when they ran the model or it could be that 31 

that fish doesn’t grow in a fashion that the von Bertalannfy 32 

curve accurately can fit its growth and so there are other 33 

curves available, but don’t do something with gray triggerfish 34 

when the general public hears that you’re assuming they get to 35 

be thirty-six inches long.  Thank you, folks. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Russ.  Next up is Bart Niquet, to be 38 

followed by Chris Niquet. 39 

 40 

MR. BART NIQUET:  I’m Bart Niquet of Niquet Fisheries in Panama 41 

City.  I’ve been fishing forever and I want to tell you that the 42 

IFQ program for red snapper is working exactly like it was 43 

intended to.  I don’t know whether that was your aim or not, but 44 

it’s working and we can thank Ted Stevens and George W. Bush for 45 

the program. 46 

 47 

The problem with the triggerfish may be the fact that we’ve got 48 
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too doggone many red snapper.  When they first brought out this 1 

IFQ program, the commercial sector was being forced to discard 2 

about twenty-million pounds a year just to catch nine-million 3 

that were legal sized and at the same time, the recreational 4 

were fishing year-round. 5 

 6 

Now the commercial sector is landing about four-million pounds 7 

and the recreational are facing a forty-day season and this 8 

makes no sense, considering the way the stock is.  The stock has 9 

increased and everybody says it’s as good or better than it ever 10 

was and yet, you’re cutting everybody back down. 11 

 12 

Maybe somebody is not living in the future or in the real world.  13 

The biologists I’ve talked to around Panama City say that 14 

there’s no reason why the commercial TAC can’t be raised up to 15 

about seven or eight-million pounds and the recreational season, 16 

according to them, be extended from ninety to 120 days, as long 17 

as they’re catching two fish per day. 18 

 19 

Either their figures are wrong and your figures are wrong, and 20 

they’ve got no dog in this fight, and so maybe you need to 21 

either reconsider or look back over what you’re working at.  22 

Thank you. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bart.  Next up is Chris Niquet, to be 25 

followed by Bobby Spaeth. 26 

 27 

MR. CHRIS NIQUET:  I would like to speak about the red snapper 28 

IFQ.  We had a member of your council present a good 29 

presentation stating that the snapper IFQ should be around 30 

fifteen-million and that was 15 percent of the biomass. 31 

 32 

I don’t know what percent of the biomass is in your model plan 33 

to catch.  I don’t know if it’s 8 percent or 12 percent or 15 34 

percent or 25 percent, but would somebody at some time please 35 

tell me so we can have some kind of percentage in the future to 36 

go by, to hold somebody’s feet to the fire? 37 

 38 

I don’t know what the future holds for the red snapper IFQ.  I 39 

hope it keeps increasing.  I hope it increases enough so that 40 

you let the recreational and you let the charter and headboat 41 

fishermen have at least a 100-day season or 120-day season with 42 

two fish.  Otherwise, you’re going to see a severe extinction 43 

amongst them and the red snapper IFQ needs to be kept like it 44 

is. 45 

 46 

The grouper IFQ needs some work.  You don’t need any more IFQs 47 

on any more species until you get the problems solved with the 48 
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species you’ve got.  You’ve got a six-million-pound TAC on b-1 

liners and you’ve never caught more than four-million pounds in 2 

any year and therefore, they aren’t stressed and you don’t need 3 

an IFQ on them.  Thank you very much. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Chris.  Next up is Bobby Spaeth, to 6 

be followed by Bob Zales.  Is Bob Spaeth in the room?  We’ll put 7 

his card at the bottom of this one.  Bob Zales, to be followed 8 

by Pam Anderson. 9 

 10 

MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of Panama City 11 

Boatmen’s Association.  I’m going to try to be real quick 12 

because I don’t know if you’re going to get to all the cards.  13 

The crew size amendment and income qualifier, we suggest your 14 

preferred alternative is no income and four people on the crew. 15 

 16 

On your amberjack, real brief too, we support the June/July 17 

closure and a thirty-inch size.  Clearly if you jack that size 18 

limit up, the higher you go, the more release mortality you 19 

have.  When you’re looking at changing the catch levels that 20 

we’re allowed to do and you go to a bigger fish, it’s going to 21 

be just like red snapper and we’re going to reach that quota 22 

sooner and you’re going to have closures more often. 23 

 24 

On the red snapper regulatory amendment, the preferred 25 

alternative on Action 1, you open the season June 1 and shut it 26 

down whenever you determine it’s going to be caught, and on the 27 

Action 2, we would support the Alternative 2 so that we don’t 28 

have the additional measure of the acceptable catch target, 29 

which further constrains what we’re able to harvest. 30 

 31 

On the mackerel issue, we’ve suggested, and I believe it’s in 32 

the scoping document, to, on the commercial side, to have the 33 

commercial permit owner declare what zone they’re going to fish 34 

before they go fishing.  That way, if they want to fish in 35 

Louisiana, they can fish in Louisiana, but they can’t go to the 36 

east coast.  If they’re on the east coast and they want to fish 37 

there, then fine and they don’t come to Louisiana. 38 

 39 

On cobia, we don’t see the problem that others appear to see.  40 

It may be that you want to turn cobia over to the states and let 41 

the states regulate them.  You might want to go ahead and, at 42 

the same time, increase your bag limit up to two fish on cobia, 43 

like it is in federal waters, so you don’t have that conflict. 44 

 45 

Catch shares, and it’s under Other Business, but we’re going to 46 

be in the same position we’ve been for a while.  No new catch 47 

share programs.  We don’t have a problem with the current catch 48 
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share programs, other than what Walter Keithly said yesterday, 1 

with more than 50 percent of the current red snapper IFQ owners 2 

have an issue with the current program.  We suggest you fix 3 

those issues before you do any more.   4 

 5 

Red snapper, it was said yesterday by Andy Strelcheck, and I 6 

appreciate him laying this out, but we’re looking at 2032 for a 7 

rebuilt red snapper fishery.  We’re going to get a big increase 8 

of twenty days over the forty-day season this year in twenty 9 

years.  That’s a sad future to be looking at.   10 

 11 

I don’t know of any business that would be in business and 12 

looking to increase their business at such a small state over a 13 

long period of time.  You couldn’t do it and so clearly we have 14 

a problem here and I think the big problem is the real status of 15 

the stock, which hopefully we’ll get to see a better picture 16 

here soon.  That’s it and my time is over and are there any 17 

questions?  I would be glad to answer them. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bob.  Myron? 20 

 21 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Bob.  You spoke about cobia should 22 

possibly be regulated within the states, according to the 23 

states.  Do you feel that way about other species? 24 

 25 

MR. ZALES:  I feel that way about quite a few species.  You can 26 

throw Spanish mackerel in there.  You all have got requirements 27 

by the MSA to put ACTs and all these acronyms on them and I 28 

don’t know of anybody in this room or anybody in the Gulf of 29 

Mexico that thinks there’s a problem with Spanish mackerel. 30 

 31 

King mackerel, I really don’t believe you’ve got a problem with 32 

them.  There’s a lot of them we could discuss that we could 33 

suggest -- Clearly, I would much rather have the State of 34 

Florida manage a lot of my fish than the federal government. 35 

 36 

MR. PERRET:  What about red drum? 37 

 38 

MR. ZALES:  Red drum would be the same. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bob.  Before we go on to Pam, I 41 

neglected to introduce an honored guest who showed up this 42 

afternoon, the new head of the Fisheries Service Office of Law 43 

Enforcement, Bruce Buckson, who is hiding back in the back 44 

corner.  Bruce is a longtime Florida law enforcement guy and a 45 

great guy to boot and so welcome, Bruce, and we’re glad to have 46 

you.  Next will be Pam Anderson, followed by Gary Jarvis. 47 

 48 
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MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Thank you, Chairman Gill, Dr. Crabtree, and 1 

members of the council for allowing us this time to comment on 2 

the fishery.  It is very important that you keep the main red 3 

snapper season as long as possible and in consecutive days 4 

starting on June 1. 5 

 6 

If there is a shortfall of harvest and a season or additional 7 

days become available, weekends only are good for the fall, 8 

starting Labor Day Weekend. 9 

 10 

As I stated in 2010, the TDCs across the Gulf plan and promote 11 

events to bring folks to the beaches for fall weekend festivals.  12 

It helps our industry, and tourism in general, to have one of 13 

their favorite fish available for harvest when they visit.  14 

Weekend-only or weekday-only seasons in the summer, on the other 15 

hand, would cause utter chaos.  Folks are usually traveling 16 

Saturdays or Sundays in and of out of town.  Some stay a week 17 

and some stay half a week. 18 

 19 

I spoke with the members of the Northwest Florida Marine 20 

Industry Association.  They’re marina operators and owners 21 

across northwest Florida and they were thrilled to have the 2010 22 

fall season and would love to have other weekend fall seasons, 23 

but not weekend seasons in the summertime.  They also prefer 24 

just what we want, is consecutive days. 25 

 26 

I appreciate Dr. Shipp’s comment yesterday regarding the need 27 

for a socioeconomic analysis of fishing, in particular red 28 

snapper and grouper fishing, along the Gulf coast.  It’s a long 29 

time coming and I’m hoping that we get there. 30 

 31 

Recreational anglers in the red snapper fishery are working with 32 

you to rebuild it.  We abide by the rules you apply and we are 33 

already paying for any overages in harvest as set by the ACL by 34 

adjusting the days we fish the next year.  Even so, the red 35 

snapper fishery continues to rebuild in a phenomenal manner.  I 36 

believe the benchmark assessment will reflect that. 37 

 38 

The recently-stated goal of reducing participation in a fishery 39 

so it is more easily managed is not mandated in Magnuson.  You 40 

are mandated to keep the fishery sustainable, all the while 41 

taking into consideration any negative economic impacts to the 42 

stakeholders and the communities they live in. 43 

 44 

Because this fishery is rebuilding even though, according to 45 

your present regulations, we are overfishing the ACL, we are not 46 

overfishing.  We are not exceeding the OFL. 47 

 48 



43 

 

The economic impact of this fishery on Gulf communities is 1 

substantial and that needs to be a major consideration in your 2 

decision making process.  We ask that you keep this in mind when 3 

making decisions on the length of our season.   4 

 5 

Vermilion snapper are not overfished nor undergoing overfishing.  6 

Reductions in allowable harvest rates from present levels will 7 

only set us up for exceeding the ACL and thus, further 8 

reductions.  There is no need to reduce the ACL to lower than 9 

the present harvest levels unless your goal is just to reduce 10 

participation in the fishery instead of managing the fish. 11 

 12 

We also need to be asking what are other reasons the triggerfish 13 

are not rebuilding or spawning?  Is it true, as some have stated 14 

in other public comment periods, that due to the red snapper 15 

abundance and their forage for food that they are eating the 16 

triggerfish eggs? 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Pam, you need to wrap it up.  Your time is up. 19 

 20 

MS. ANDERSON:  I’ve got one more question.  Is it true, as some 21 

researchers have suggested, that the BP oil and dispersants may 22 

have affected their reproductive systems?  Is this happening 23 

with other species and should BP recovery research cover that 24 

research?  Thank you. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Pam.  Next up is Gary Jarvis, to be 27 

followed by Libby Fetherston. 28 

 29 

MR. GARY JARVIS:  I’m Captain Gary Jarvis from the Charterboat 30 

Back Down II in Destin, Florida and I’m representing the charter 31 

fishermen’s Association as the president.  I represent federal 32 

permit holders in all five coastal states and I’ll make two 33 

comments on the amberjack preferred alternative and the red 34 

snapper season. 35 

 36 

We want to keep the preferred alternative of no action as our 37 

preferred alternative, one per person, thirty inches, and closed 38 

during the red snapper season, the months of June and July.  39 

Until a biological issue can be proved by a complete stock 40 

assessment and not an update or we cannot be held under our ACL 41 

with that present regulation, we ask for stability and 42 

continuity for our charter businesses by leaving the amberjack 43 

regulations alone for the next couple of years. 44 

 45 

On the red snapper season, we are totally against the weekend 46 

fishery.  It will cause increased loss of fishing days of the 47 

red snapper season, due to effort creep.  It will cause an 48 
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increased chance for overfishing the ACL and it really is skewed 1 

in benefits to the private recreational sector, the largest 2 

reason for that effort creep in the loss of additional days. 3 

 4 

It takes additional recreational fishing opportunities away from 5 

the non-boat-owning public, due to boats not being able, because 6 

all the weekends are full, and during the tourist season, it 7 

causes further encroachment upon their access, because school is 8 

out during the tourist season and the charter-for-hire industry 9 

runs every day. 10 

 11 

Having the federal-permitted charterboats tied to the dock four 12 

out of seven days to access red snapper is a potential loss of 13 

15,000 to 20,000 angler days per week for the non-boat-owning 14 

public and so this does only not cause angling opportunities for 15 

the non-boat-owning public, but, most importantly, it skews 16 

historical landing percentages towards the private boat sector 17 

and further encroaches upon the historical access of the non-18 

boat-owning public.  Thank you. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Gary.  Gary, we have a question for 21 

you. 22 

 23 

DR. DANA:  Gary, are you against the weekend red snapper season 24 

even if it’s supplemental or if it was supplemental, would you 25 

be in favor of weekends? 26 

 27 

MR. JARVIS:  No, we’re never going to be against getting 28 

additional days from a projected red snapper season and so if 29 

it’s a forty-day season and they find out that we haven’t 30 

reached our ACL and they want to address a weekend season later 31 

in the fall, like we did after the oil spill, nobody in the 32 

charter industry would be not in favor of that. 33 

 34 

The important part is though to set precedence to have a weekend 35 

red snapper fishery, the factors that I mentioned are just 36 

detrimental to the non-boat-owning public. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Gary.  Next up is Libby Fetherston, 39 

to be followed by Shane Cantrell. 40 

 41 

MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Good afternoon, everyone.  My name is 42 

Libby Fetherston and I’m here on behalf of the Ocean 43 

Conservancy.  I want to start by saying, Dr. McIlwain, it’s so 44 

wonderful to have you here.  We’re very glad to see you and also 45 

that the Florida agency representation has never looked better 46 

and so we’re excited, Jessica, to introduce you to the Gulf 47 

Council and also to Kay and Charlie, I hope -- Certainly you’re 48 
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not listening to this, but you’re definitely in our thoughts. 1 

 2 

I just want to talk briefly about Amendment 35.  We submitted a 3 

comment letter talking a little bit about the size limit 4 

increase and the biological benefits it appears to have.  We 5 

are, as usual, gravely concerned about discard mortality 6 

increases, but it appears, based on the scientific information 7 

we have, that this population is unlikely to rebuild without 8 

some additional assistance in terms of spawning potential ratio. 9 

 10 

This doesn’t present you with a lot of really fantastic options.  11 

We appreciate, Mr. Gill, your initiation of that conversation in 12 

committee and we encourage you guys to keep discussing this and 13 

do what’s best for the fish and the fishery for the long run. 14 

 15 

Also in that letter, we talked a little bit about calculating 16 

the annual catch target on an annual basis, which would allow 17 

you to incorporate management performance into how the target is 18 

set, which, in a way, would allow you to carry sort of underages 19 

and overages into the catch target without affecting the catch 20 

limit and without boring you further, I will just point you to 21 

that letter. 22 

 23 

Finally, I just want to thank Dr. Bortone for that discussion of 24 

how to make the SSC/council structure a little bit more 25 

efficient and effective.  I think that was a fantastic 26 

discussion and I think Option 3 looks really interesting and we 27 

look forward to further conversation around that issue. 28 

 29 

I will close with just mentioning that the establishment of the 30 

Restoration Committee and that charge I think is a really 31 

positive step for you all to consider how restoration, fisheries 32 

monitoring, and your data collection needs all sort of converge 33 

and we can provide some sound advice to the powers that be on 34 

how to restore some of the offshore marine environment and meet 35 

some of your data collection needs while being able to do long-36 

term monitoring as well and so thank you for that discussion. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Libby.  Next up is Shane Cantrell, to 39 

be followed by Scott Hickman. 40 

 41 

MR. SHANE CANTRELL:  Good afternoon.  I would like to thank you 42 

all for letting me speak today.  The first thing I’ve got is on 43 

the greater amberjack.  As a charter-for-hire fisherman in 44 

Galveston, Texas, I see the greater amberjack stuff that we’ve 45 

already had and it’s working. 46 

 47 

I like the thirty-inch size limit.  It’s been good for us.  If 48 
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you raise it to thirty-four inches, you’re going to get a lot 1 

more dead discards and you’re going to reach your ACL a lot 2 

faster. 3 

 4 

Then the June closure gives us flexibility in our business and 5 

if we could open the amberjack season the day after the snapper 6 

season closes, that would be the best thing, but the little bit 7 

of a lag time isn’t going to end up killing us overall in that. 8 

 9 

As for the weekend fishery for red snapper, I don’t see the need 10 

to sacrifice my fishing days, because it’s just going to 11 

increase the concentrated effort on the weekends for everybody 12 

in the recreational sector, including charter for-hire guides, 13 

but with this said, a lot of the just true recreational 14 

fishermen are going to be able to go out and catch the snapper 15 

they want. 16 

 17 

It’s going to hurt the charter-for-hire industry, but it will 18 

help them and so this is a -- It’s pointing to the direct need 19 

of a separate fishery management plan for the charter-for-hire 20 

and the recreational fishermen. 21 

 22 

That will allow everybody in each user group to sit down and 23 

create a flexible plan that will work for them and allow them to 24 

get more entry into the fishery and access to the fishery that 25 

they have and all this can be done under the current confines of 26 

the Magnuson-Stevens Act and I support the pilot projects that 27 

we’ve got going.  It’s offering us a lot of flexibility and I 28 

think it’s a good thing and we’re moving slowly in the right 29 

direction and thank you all. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Shane.  Next up is Scott Hickman, to 32 

be followed by Michael Jennings. 33 

 34 

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Mr. Chairman and council, thank you for 35 

hearing us today.  On the amberjack issue, my guys at home have 36 

made it real clear that the amberjack season worked for us last 37 

year.  Raising the size limit and/or changing the way we’re 38 

doing it, where we would be open in June and July, wouldn’t work 39 

for them. 40 

 41 

With the shortening red snapper season every year, we’ve got to 42 

have a trophy fish to put in the box to sell these trips and so 43 

we would like to keep it just the way that it was last year. 44 

 45 

The size limit going up to a thirty-four or thirty-five-inch 46 

fish, the discard thing is going to be real, especially in 47 

Texas, where we catch most of our amberjacks in deep water.  48 
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We’re going to have a ton of discards and it’s going to come 1 

back and bite us in the behind. 2 

 3 

I support artificial reefs being essential fish habitat.  This 4 

council and everything they’ve done with rebuilding the red 5 

snapper fishery has been incredible.  I’ve been in the charter 6 

business for twenty-five years and this is some of the best red 7 

snapper fishing we’ve ever seen. 8 

 9 

Now, with that world-class red snapper fishery that this council 10 

has helped create back in the Gulf of Mexico, we need a world-11 

class fishery management plan to take advantage of it.  These 12 

pilot programs that we’ve got that the council is looking at 13 

doing, that’s a good way to attack it.  Let’s see if these 14 

things will work, but what we’ve got right now is not working 15 

for the charter fleet or the private recreational anglers.  It’s 16 

time to look at doing things differently. 17 

 18 

Mandatory logbooks for the charter-for-hire industry needs to be 19 

done now.  The iSnapper program showed great promise last year 20 

and I would love to see this council get something done sooner 21 

than later.  Let’s get some good data and that’s all I’ve got. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Scott.  Next up is Michael Jennings, 24 

to be followed by Henry Hunt. 25 

 26 

MR. MICHAEL JENNINGS:  My name is Mike Jennings and I have two 27 

federally-permitted charterboats out of Freeport, Texas, and I 28 

thank the council for letting me speak today and I’ll keep it 29 

really brief, because in listening to the public comment already 30 

today, I’m just going to sound like a broken record, I believe, 31 

but I’ve got a couple of issues I want to touch on. 32 

 33 

The amberjack issue, for me personally and for most of the 34 

people that I’ve talked to on my side of the Gulf, the June/July 35 

closure last year worked pretty good.  Even looking at the few 36 

days, seventeen or eighteen or whatever it was that we didn’t 37 

have either, we found that with the kids being out of school and 38 

so forth and so on that we still fished. 39 

 40 

We kind of changed what we were targeting, on b-liners and 41 

things along those lines, king mackerel, but we still fished and 42 

it worked out real good and it gave us a fish to target in the 43 

spring and a trophy fish to target there in the summer months 44 

with the red snapper and they go back to the amberjack later in 45 

the season and I would like to see that continued. 46 

 47 

I would love to see it start right after the red snapper season 48 
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ends, but I understand the issues with trying to sort all that 1 

out. 2 

 3 

The other issue I want to touch on real briefly is the weekend-4 

only red snapper season.  I think, to me, it would be almost 5 

like giving the charter-for-hire sector a zero season.  When the 6 

rumors first came out of everybody talking about the red snapper 7 

season, we were reading it on the blogs and so forth and I had a 8 

friend of mine that kind of looked at me funny and he said, 9 

weekends-only, and he said, I could tell my customers that I’m 10 

going to sell trips chasing jellyfish with a net on Saturdays 11 

and I could still book my Saturdays. 12 

 13 

I’m not real sure if he’s been watching too many Spongebob 14 

episodes or what, but as silly as that sounds, it’s the truth 15 

and for those of you all not in the for-hire sector, that’s how 16 

important those weekdays, especially Mondays and Tuesdays and 17 

things along those lines, are to our business on being able to 18 

sell those trips.   19 

 20 

A weekend season would be like giving us no season and that’s 21 

exactly how I look at it and I think a lot of the guys too.  I 22 

see my yellow light on and that’s the only two real issues I had 23 

and so I thank you all for letting me talk today. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mike.  Next up is Henry Hunt, to be 26 

followed by Mark Kelley. 27 

 28 

MR. HENRY HUNT:  My name is Henry Hunt and I’m a charterboat 29 

owner and operator out of Panama City.  The comments I would 30 

like to make would be on the amberjack.  The season that we had 31 

last year worked real well for the charter industry and I don’t 32 

think the recreational sector had any problem with it. 33 

 34 

The increase in size limit to a thirty-four-inch fish would 35 

cause great mortality in catching those fish, because you don’t 36 

catch that size fish normally in shallower waters that they do 37 

recover and go back down.  In deeper water, you’re going to have 38 

a greater mortality. 39 

 40 

My comment on the red snapper is we need all the days that you 41 

can spare us, every last one of them.  We’re not interested in 42 

any kind of weekend fisheries, due to the weather factors.  Too 43 

many things can happen and we’ll be just lost, whereas if we do 44 

have the weekdays to fish, we will be able to manage, hopefully. 45 

 46 

My comment to the council is if you’re open minded and haven’t 47 

seen it, it was sent to the council by Scott Robson and it’s a 48 
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paper that had the catch history for the last ten years in it 1 

and it had an increase of 75 percent in the weight of the fish 2 

over those ten years versus the amount of fish that we’re 3 

allowed to catch to reach our ACL or whatever it is, our annual 4 

catch limit, and we’ve taken a 33 percent reduction. 5 

 6 

If council members are open minded in what they’re doing here in 7 

managing the fisheries and then working for the fishermen, the 8 

people that catch the resource and sell it and use it as a 9 

recreational activity for people, that they look at this paper.  10 

It’s in black and white and you can see we’re going down every 11 

year. 12 

 13 

We’re not getting nothing back for what we’ve contributed to 14 

letting this fishery grow and it’s growing and it has been since 15 

we were catching four fish and we’re down to two fish and every 16 

year if it’s 75 percent -- You’ve got three-quarters of the 17 

stock is reproducing more so than it was. 18 

 19 

My comment on the king mackerel thing, it’s like Bob Zales said.  20 

The fishery, before it comes to an IFQ or people like myself, 21 

which I have king mackerel permits, commercial permits, and we 22 

don’t get to catch the fish because you’ve got boats that are 23 

migrating from other parts of the state, from the east coast to 24 

the west coast to fish Louisiana.   25 

 26 

They come back across the Florida line and they catch that quota 27 

of fish that we have in a very short period of time.  They did 28 

it last year and we didn’t even get to hardly fish for king 29 

mackerel.  I would recommend, like Bob said, that they have to 30 

designate where they’re going to fish for that fishery and not 31 

be able to travel all over the Gulf of Mexico.  Thank you. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Henry.  Henry, we have a question for 34 

you. 35 

 36 

DR. DANA:  Actually, it’s not a question for Henry, but Captain 37 

Robson did give me copies of that report which Henry brought up.  38 

I’ve given a copy to Emily and she’s going to have it posted 39 

online for the public, but I also will distribute it to those 40 

council members who have an interest.  Thank you. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dr. Dana, and thank you, Henry.  Next 43 

up is Mark Kelley, to be followed by Barrick Burkett. 44 

 45 

MR. MARK KELLEY:  I’m Mark Kelley from Panama City.  I’ve been 46 

in the fishing business all my life and I’m third-generation.  I 47 

represent three charterboats in our family.  The red snapper 48 
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season, I’m not for weekends.  We need it straight through. 1 

 2 

I’m for weekends if for some reason we had a shortfall and 3 

somehow I don’t see that ever happening, but we would take the 4 

weekends in the fall. 5 

 6 

This not knowing how many days we’re going to have is very 7 

difficult to run a business.  Here we are thirty days into the 8 

year and the only thing we know is June 1.  It’s kind of hard to 9 

book a trip.  June 1 is booked and we’ve got to know when we can 10 

go through to be able to run a business and to be able to tell 11 

these people what to do. 12 

 13 

As far as the amberjacks go, I’m for status quo, a June and July 14 

closure and a thirty-inch size limit.  I don’t believe we 15 

overfished it and it’s working.  It gives us a little 16 

flexibility in what we have to sell.   17 

 18 

If you went to a thirty-four or a thirty-five-inch -- From a 19 

thirty-inch fish on, there’s a high mortality rate on the 20 

release.  The fish are highly overstressed and it’s not a real 21 

good mortality rate as far as survival rate.  At this present 22 

time, I’m against any new catch share programs, especially in 23 

the vermilion category.  I think that does it. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  Next up is Barrick Burkett, to 26 

be followed by Billy Archer. 27 

 28 

MR. BARRICK BURKETT:  My name is B.J. Burkett and I’m a 29 

charterboat owner and operator from Panama City, Florida.  The 30 

main things I want to touch on is the red snapper season.  We 31 

definitely need all the days we can get, concurrent starting 32 

June 1 and as long as we can possibly have. 33 

 34 

I could possibly see, kind of like Mark Kelley said, if for some 35 

weird reason there is some days left over, maybe a fall weekend 36 

season.  I could agree with that. 37 

 38 

Secondly, on the amberjack, definitely status quo.  The 39 

mortality rate would kill us on the other end if we try to go to 40 

a thirty-four-inch size limit and sector separation, I’m totally 41 

against sector separation at this time.  Just it’s not the right 42 

thing to do. 43 

 44 

Another topic would be the IFQ.  We don’t need any more IFQs on 45 

other species at this time.  You’re trying to move way too fast 46 

and let’s get the ones we already got out there working, because 47 

they’re not working correctly and you all know that as well as I 48 



51 

 

know it. 1 

 2 

Last, but not least, the king mackerel.  I also agree, like 3 

Captain Hank Hunt said, with the designated zones, and Bob 4 

Zales, to pick the zone you’re going to fish in and that’s 5 

pretty much all I’ve got to say. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, B.J.  Next up is Billy Archer, to be 8 

followed by Gary Bryant. 9 

 10 

MR. BILLY ARCHER:  My name is Billy Archer and I’m from Panama 11 

City, Florida.  I appreciate Mr. Chairman and the council 12 

members for letting me speak today. 13 

 14 

What I would like to approach is, by listening to the problems 15 

that you all are facing and directly affecting everybody in this 16 

room, is for the charter-for-hire business is our own separate 17 

fishery management plan.   18 

 19 

Like Captain Burkett just said, he’s against sector separation 20 

and if we don’t have some way of separating ourselves as a 21 

legitimate sector, charter-for-hire, then we will never be able 22 

to benefit from the sacrifices that the charter-for-hire 23 

business has made to the fishery and the industry. 24 

 25 

I would hope that we can get our pilot programs going, the days 26 

at sea, and get this thing -- Just let us look at it.  Let’s get 27 

out of this little box we’re in right now and see what the 28 

bigger box looks like and I support the status quo for the 29 

amberjack.  I was against that last year, but that worked. 30 

 31 

The consecutive days for the red snapper is a great idea.  Our 32 

people here, they’re used to that, even as short as it is.  It’s 33 

profitable and I think I want to compliment you all on 34 

presenting us with the challenges that you are facing and 35 

letting us help you solve the problems and thank you very much. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Billy.  Next up is Gary Bryant, to be 38 

followed by Melissa Thompson.  Is Gary Bryant in the audience?  39 

Not seeing Gary, I’ll put his card to the bottom of the pile.  40 

Next is Melissa Thompson.  For those of you that don’t know, 41 

Melissa is the staff of Representative Southerland and so 42 

welcome, Melissa, one more time. 43 

 44 

MS. MELISSA THOMPSON:  Thank you.  Chairman Gill, Dr. Crabtree, 45 

and members of the council, thank you for this opportunity to 46 

express our concerns. 47 

 48 
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I’m Melissa Thompson, Deputy District Director for Florida’s 1 

Second Congressional District.  I’m a north Florida native that 2 

grew up on Boggy Bayou in what was started as a fishing village 3 

called Niceville.   4 

 5 

I’m honored to be here on behalf of my boss, U.S. Representative 6 

Steve Southerland, who has the privilege of representing 740,000 7 

people from Florida’s largest congressional district.  Nine of 8 

our district’s sixteen counties lie along Florida’s coast, from 9 

Destin to Horseshoe Beach, and contribute significantly to our 10 

district’s economy. 11 

 12 

As a lifelong resident of Panama City, Representative 13 

Southerland understands and values fishing as a way of life that 14 

has been enjoyed by our residents and countless millions of 15 

visitors to our communities.  It is our desire to protect that 16 

heritage and economic value for future generations. 17 

 18 

I would like to use the time I have to address two things today, 19 

and by the way, Mr. Chairman, thank you for the extra time, of 20 

fishing effort and the economic impact of recreational fishing.   21 

 22 

Experts have agreed that the MRFSS data collection system is 23 

fatally flawed.  Seeing that the new MRIP data collection system 24 

has produced almost identical results with regard to red snapper 25 

doesn’t give me or my boss much confidence in the new data 26 

collection system. 27 

 28 

We all know that boats don’t leave the docks without fuel and 29 

our marinas in Bay County are telling us that fuel sales are 30 

consistently down 35 percent since 2008. 31 

 32 

I’ve reached out to visitors in our area that come down to fish 33 

and asked them how the bag limits and season lengths have 34 

affected their desire or ability to return to our area to stay 35 

and fish over the last five years.  100 percent of the 36 

respondents expressed that they don’t come as often because the 37 

season is too short to give them flexibility to plan trips and 38 

the two fish bag limit makes the effort to fish very costly. 39 

 40 

One person said that he has calculated his two fish at a cost of 41 

$160 per pound and expressed that he would be better off buying 42 

them on the market.  That may help a commercial fisherman, but 43 

tackle stores, gas stations, restaurants, hotels, and the people 44 

they employ have lost his business. 45 

 46 

Last month, I attended the Snapper AP meeting in Tampa.  During 47 

that meeting, one of the panelists told of flying a plane with 48 



53 

 

three friends and two pairs of binoculars, counting boats from 1 

Texas to Destin. 2 

 3 

It was Saturday, June 11, 2011, a beautiful clear day with calm 4 

seas.  From Texas to Mobile, they counted sixty-six boats and 5 

from Mobile to Destin, they counted eighty-two.  They then 6 

shared some math regarding how many boats and anglers would have 7 

to be on the water for forty-eight days to equal the number of 8 

fish that the recreational sector is said to have caught. 9 

 10 

By dividing the recreational 49 percent of ACL by the average 11 

weight of a snapper, you can determine the amount of fish the 12 

ACL represents.  Divided by forty-eight days, you’ll get the 13 

number of fish caught per day and divided by two, you’ll get the 14 

number of anglers catching their bag limit and dividing by four 15 

anglers per boat, you’ll get the number of boats on the water 16 

every day for forty-eight days. 17 

 18 

The result is that it would take 1,601 boats with four anglers 19 

catching their limit every day for forty-eight days for the 20 

recreational sector to have caught the number of fish that NOAA 21 

is reporting. 22 

 23 

If only 148 boats can be spotted fishing on a beautiful Saturday 24 

in June from Texas to Destin -- Fuel sales are off by 35 percent 25 

and tourists are telling us they don’t come down to fish as much 26 

as they used to.  It stands to reason that effort is down 27 

significantly over the last four to five years. 28 

 29 

In researching the economic impact of recreational fishing, I 30 

read a study conducted in Martin County on Florida’s Atlantic 31 

Coast.  The research studied the economic impact that the use of 32 

artificial reefs has in Martin County. 33 

 34 

Of all the people using the artificial reefs, 33 percent were 35 

visitors.  86 percent of the reefs was for fishing and the other 36 

14 percent represented scuba diving and snorkeling. 37 

 38 

The economic contribution through sales, income, and indirect 39 

business taxes equal $19,834,000 annually.  The capitalized 40 

value associated with reef use in Martin County equaled 41 

$171,700,000 annually. 42 

 43 

As you consider what the length of red snapper season will be 44 

for 2012, I urge you to consider what you’ve been told by people 45 

on the water, what you’ve seen for yourself, and what impact 46 

your decision has on the lives of those that fish for a living 47 

and those that depend on the ability of visitors to come and 48 



54 

 

enjoy their natural resource that happens to be in our backyard. 1 

 2 

On behalf of Representative Southerland, I respectfully ask that 3 

you consider a spring season in April, a summer season in June 4 

and July, and a fall season in October as a payback for all that 5 

has been sacrificed to build red snapper stock abundance to 6 

levels previously not seen.  Thank you. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Melissa.  Next up is Troy Frady, to 9 

be followed by Ben Fairey. 10 

 11 

MR. TROY FRADY:  I’m Troy Frady and I’m a charterboat owner out 12 

of Orange Beach, Alabama.  I’ve been in the business for ten 13 

years and I’ve been fishing the Gulf of Mexico since the early 14 

1970s and I want to tell you that I’m ecstatic.  I’m happy and 15 

I’m pleased, but I’m cautiously optimistic about the upcoming 16 

year. 17 

 18 

The Gulf of Mexico rebuilding plan for the red snapper is 19 

working and thank you for implementing the law, the scientists 20 

that do all the hard work.  I really appreciate everything that 21 

you’re doing. 22 

 23 

I do have some concerns that not only affect me, but affect 24 

everybody who we call stakeholders, that operate as 25 

stakeholders, in the Gulf of Mexico and the first one is the 26 

triggerfish. 27 

 28 

In the past couple of years, the triggerfish, we’ve had to 29 

change our gear and we’ve also had to change the way we fish for 30 

them, as far as going from a j-hook to a circle hook.   31 

 32 

We also went from a twelve-inch total length to a fourteen-inch 33 

fork length and so I want to make sure that the upcoming stock 34 

assessment contains that information so we have something more 35 

accurate to reflect a trend in the gear usage and the change in 36 

the size of the fish.  I think if we include that, we may find 37 

that the triggerfish may not be in as bad trouble as everyone 38 

may think it is. 39 

 40 

The greater amberjack, I believe at this point in time that we 41 

need to stick with status quo.  The thirty-inch fork length is 42 

working and the closed season during June and July works for me 43 

and we are apparently not overfishing that stock and so 44 

therefore, I really believe we just leave the amberjack alone 45 

and let’s let the management plan that you all put together 46 

work. 47 

 48 
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The MRIP program has just been rolled out and I want to tell you 1 

one thing, that I’m excited about the new MRIP program.  What an 2 

opportunity to really get out there and do away with all the 3 

negative talk about the fatally-flawed MRFSS system.  That’s all 4 

I’ve been hearing for years, is how fatally flawed the data is 5 

and the MRIP program just was released and they ran the numbers 6 

from 2004 and guess what?  No significant change in the data.  7 

 8 

Well, that just kind of shoots holes, to me, in the whole 9 

process of shooting the messenger.  You scientists put a lot of 10 

work into this thing and though I don’t always agree with you, 11 

it is the science and it has to work.  We’ve got to manipulate 12 

it to the point to where it works for the best interest of the 13 

fish and the ecosystem. 14 

 15 

I don’t want to do one thing out there that’s going to harm one 16 

fish and I want to make sure our fishery remains growing, 17 

viable, and eventually sustainable, but I do want to say that 18 

the crew size for the commercial fleet, I do want to see a cap 19 

of four persons on the commercial crew size. 20 

 21 

If you’ll give me one second here, the fishing tournaments, I 22 

would ask that you give the people who operate fishing 23 

tournaments in the Gulf Coast an exempted fishing permit so the 24 

traditions can continue and we can get more people involved in 25 

these fishing tournaments, as long as we use the fish that are 26 

harvested for scientific research, but an exempted fishing 27 

permit would be ideal to maintain these traditions in these 28 

coastal communities.  Thank you. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Troy.  Next up is Ben Fairey, to be 31 

followed by Randy Boggs. 32 

 33 

MR. BEN FAIREY:  I’m Ben Fairey and I operate the Charterboat 34 

Necessity out of Orange Beach and I would like to thank Chairman 35 

Gill and Dr. Crabtree and the council for this opportunity.  36 

It’s great seeing everybody again. 37 

 38 

I support a separate FMP for charterboats and also, the days at 39 

sea pilot program for charterboats.  Amberjack, I believe it 40 

should stay status quo.  The thirty-inch has worked well and if 41 

we go any higher than that, it concerns me about dead discards. 42 

 43 

I would prefer that we do not do the weekend-only.  I think that 44 

needs to be left alone.  I worry about the increased effort and 45 

shortening the amount of days available for our fishing season. 46 

 47 

I support upping the commercial crew size and on triggerfish, I 48 
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also would like to point out to the SSC to please reconsider the 1 

stock assessment, because of the gear change.   2 

 3 

In closing, I would like to thank Dr. Shipp for his presentation 4 

earlier.  He proved two things.  Not only do we in Alabama have 5 

the best football team in the nation, but we have the best red 6 

snapper fishing and that’s it. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Ben.  Next up is Randy Boggs, to be 9 

followed by Charles Mammelli. 10 

 11 

MR. RANDY BOGGS:  I’m Randy Boggs with Reel Surprise Charters in 12 

Orange Beach, Alabama.  Our amberjack fishery was the best this 13 

year that I’ve ever seen.  The thirty-inch fork length I think 14 

is working very well. 15 

 16 

I am a little bit different because I do headboat fishing and 17 

also private charters.  On the headboat fishing, we target a 18 

smaller group of fish with a lot smaller gear.  I’m seeing a 19 

huge amount of baby amberjacks that are up and coming. 20 

 21 

The fish, as far as the spawn goes, it looks like it was hugely 22 

successful for the last four or five years, because we’re seeing 23 

lots of smaller jacks being caught while we’re targeting 24 

vermilions and the red porgies. 25 

 26 

The triggerfish, the triggerfish stocks are cyclic and everybody 27 

that fishes knows what I’m talking about.  One year you have a 28 

great catch of triggerfish and the next year you don’t.  They 29 

may be gone for two years and then they show back up in mass. 30 

 31 

The last couple of years, especially since we’ve gone through 32 

the size limit, the triggerfish are showing back up and there’s 33 

lots of hand-sized fish up to just under keeper-size fish and in 34 

another two years, you’re going to see a lot of fish coming to 35 

the dock, because they’re just under the size limit. 36 

 37 

We need to start our snapper season in June and run concurrent 38 

all the way through.  We don’t need the weekend fishery.  If we 39 

have any days left, give them to us on the weekend.   40 

 41 

So far from what I’ve seen with the jacks and the triggerfish, 42 

we don’t need to make a big change here, because there’s a lot 43 

of up and coming fish and there was a lot of keeper fish caught 44 

out there.   45 

 46 

What worries me more than the dead discards on the amberjack is 47 

if you increase the size limit, the amberjack weight increases 48 
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greatly for every inch of size in the fish and if you go to a 1 

thirty-two or a thirty-four-inch fish, you’re going to reach 2 

your ACL much, much, much quicker and then we’re going to 3 

trigger accountability measures in the fishery and then we’re 4 

going to lose a lot of what we’ve gained so far.  I think the 5 

thirty-inch size limit is where we need to stay and just kind of 6 

ride the tide and see what happens and that’s all I’ve got. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Randy.  Next up is Charles Mammelli, 9 

to be followed by Bill Kelly. 10 

 11 

MR. CHARLES MAMMELLI:  I’m Charles Mammelli and I’m an avid 12 

spear fisherman and fisherman off the coast of Louisiana.  Thank 13 

you, Chairman Gill and Dr. Crabtree, for letting us speak today.  14 

I’m here to talk about the Amendment 35, the amberjack issue. 15 

 16 

Although I feel like, due to the council and everyone here, we 17 

have made great progress with the amberjack and we have made 18 

some improvements, but unlike everyone else here, I kind of feel 19 

like the closure dates, June and July, I feel that the closure 20 

dates should be from March to May, because this is during the 21 

spawning season and the height of the spawning season. 22 

 23 

Of course, it’s not the total spawning season, but it’s during 24 

the height of the spawning season, where one single female 25 

amberjack produces eighteen to fifty-nine-million eggs per 26 

spawning season. 27 

 28 

Now, I did a couple little numbers and I was thinking about it 29 

and I figured we would be real conservative with this and say 30 

twenty-five-million eggs are produced within the height of the 31 

spawning season and you take one-one-hundred-thousandths of 32 

that, per single amberjack, and you’ve got 250 eggs that may 33 

reach maturity. 34 

 35 

Now, if you take those numbers and look at that 250 and if you 36 

do one trip within that March to May cycle, time period, and if 37 

you’re able to get out there one time, you will have over 250 38 

amberjacks that would have been caught with just one amberjack. 39 

 40 

If you times that by six people on your boat, you’re looking at 41 

1,500 amberjack and now if you take a look at -- If you think 42 

about the whole entire Gulf of Mexico, from Key West all the way 43 

to Padre Island, Texas, say there’s a thousand boats going out 44 

that one day. 45 

 46 

Then you multiply that by the 1,500 with six people on the boat, 47 

we’re looking at 1.5-million people and that exceeds the whole 48 
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yearly ACL, if you look at the numbers and think about it.  1 

Allowing us to go out there and shoot and catch amberjacks, 2 

female amberjacks with all these eggs, we’re not only just 3 

shooting or catching one amberjack, but we’re shooting or 4 

catching thousands and millions of amberjacks. 5 

 6 

I feel like having the season open during spawning season should 7 

be stopped and that will give us our numbers and our numbers 8 

will increase, because everybody here wants more fish, 9 

commercial, charter, and recreational and everybody. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Charles, you need to wrap up your testimony.  12 

Thank you, Charles.  Bill Kelly, to be followed by Mike Graef. 13 

 14 

MR. BILL KELLY:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, I’m 15 

Bill Kelly with the Florida Keys Commercial Fishermen.  With 16 

regard to Spiny Lobster Amendment 11, we would like to thank you 17 

for your preferreds that you made today.  We’re very comfortable 18 

with the sites, with the exceptions of 2, 15, and 30.  It 19 

doesn’t require picking new sites, but it’s simply changing the 20 

footprint and the boundaries within that site that was already 21 

selected. 22 

 23 

I would also like to take this opportunity to thank Dr. Carrie 24 

Simmons, John Froeschke, and Emily Muehlstein with the Gulf 25 

Council staff for their diligence and hard work in putting the 26 

polish on these coral protection sites and something you will 27 

proud to put your name on. 28 

 29 

With regard to trap rope marking, I’ve already had conversations 30 

with Tom Matthews at FWRI and we will implement a trap rope 31 

marking testing program beginning next year and we’ll see what 32 

we can do with that.  Of course, our primary concern is that 33 

it’s not a financial or a labor burden on the industry. 34 

 35 

With regard to the gillnet fishery, which we just wrapped out, 36 

we’ll talk about paybacks.  84,000 pounds on the south side of 37 

the quota and 520,000 pounds and I think it makes an excellent 38 

case for paybacks for both overages and underages, unless the 39 

National Marine Fisheries Service is going to have somebody 40 

answering the phone on Saturdays and Sundays to take these catch 41 

numbers. 42 

 43 

I have forwarded some recommendations to Dr. Crabtree and his 44 

department so that we can improve these lines of communication.  45 

Our fishermen were fully prepared to come in at the quota and 46 

we’ll see what happens with it next year and once we implement 47 

these changes. 48 
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 1 

Amendment 19, the hook and line kingfish fishermen, we’ve been 2 

asking for some time, in addition to addressing latent permits, 3 

that we increase the hook and line quota for our fishermen down 4 

off the Florida Keys.   5 

 6 

Our neighbors in the western Gulf have a 3,000-pound daily trip 7 

limit and on the east coast, it’s 3,500.  We want a very modest 8 

increase from 1,250 pounds a day to 1,500, with no reduction at 9 

75 percent of the quota to 500 pounds, because of the mileage 10 

involved in chasing down their fishery.  Thank you very much. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  Next up is Mike Graef, to be 13 

followed by Marcus Kennedy. 14 

 15 

MR. MIKE GRAEF:  Mike Graef, Charterboat Huntress, Destin, 16 

Florida.  I appreciate the opportunity to speak.  Not to beat a 17 

dead horse, but quite a few of the comments I was going to say 18 

have already been mentioned.  I am totally against the red 19 

snapper weekends. 20 

 21 

Amberjack, as well as triggerfish, Amendment 30A, I don’t 22 

believe it has really had a chance to work yet.  I’m thinking it 23 

was three or four years ago it was implemented and I would like 24 

to see it given a good chance, a good ten years, before it’s 25 

reevaluated. 26 

 27 

Quite a few of our guys in Destin, they count on king mackerel 28 

for a November fishing season, but with the way it’s set up now, 29 

the Destin area is closed before they get a chance.  It was 30 

always money in the bank for them and so I am definitely for the 31 

closed area and the commercial mackerel fishermen pick their 32 

area they want to fish and not be able to change zones. 33 

 34 

What Bob Zales said has just been on my mind since he said it.  35 

The end of the rainbow in twenty years and our payback is twenty 36 

extra days for red snapper?  Twenty days?  I’m going to propose 37 

why don’t you give us ten days between now and then every year 38 

for the next twenty years.  We either get 365 days back or the 39 

twenty years is up.  That’s what I propose, ten extra days of 40 

red snapper season a year. 41 

 42 

You know what?  We’re still not going to catch all of them.  43 

They’re no longer in the rebuilding stage.  Instead, we ought to 44 

be using the word “overabundance”.  Thank you. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  Next up is Marcus Kennedy, to 47 

be followed by Chad Hansen. 48 
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 1 

MR. MARCUS KENNEDY:  My name is Marcus Kennedy and I’m a 2 

lifelong resident of Alabama.  I’m a recreational fisherman and 3 

a private boat owner.  I’ve fished this area of the Gulf for 4 

over forty years.  Fishing is my passion.  It’s what I do and 5 

it’s what makes me tick and what makes me be able to go to work 6 

five days a week. 7 

 8 

These overly restrictive regulations that’s been put in place on 9 

our reef fish has really crippled what I like to do.  I’ve got a 10 

lot of friends and a lot of my family and we’ve fished for years 11 

and we hold many records.  I personally hold the Alabama state 12 

record for amberjack, at 128 pounds. 13 

 14 

Just about every one of my friends that’s got a boat like mine 15 

in recent years has either sold it or mothballed it and taken up 16 

golf or speckled trout fishing and not because of the economy 17 

and high gas prices, but because of these restricted fishing 18 

regulations.  It’s not worth the effort to keep and maintain a 19 

thirty-six-foot offshore center-console fishing boat to only be 20 

able to utilize it a few times of the year. 21 

 22 

I’m real passionate about my fishing.  I understand that people 23 

can question your models and your data all they want, but the 24 

data that you’re plugging into these models, the recreational 25 

data is coming from little small sampling areas, a thirty to 26 

forty-mile radius around Destin, Orange Beach, Dauphin Island, 27 

Venice.  These are specks on the continental shelf of the Gulf 28 

of Mexico, if you look at it. 29 

 30 

This is the area that people are limited to, because 31 

charterboats and most recreational boats can only go out thirty 32 

or forty miles and back in one day.  I’m fortunate that I can go 33 

a lot further than that. 34 

 35 

Once you get outside of these little small high intensive 36 

fishing areas, there is an abundant resource out there, 37 

especially in the western Gulf from Venice all the way to 38 

Galveston, Texas.  There’s a huge continental shelf and it’s an 39 

untouched resource of red snapper, grouper, amberjack.  It’s 40 

really unbelievable.  41 

 42 

As far as the June and July closure of amberjack, that’s the 43 

absolute worst time you can close it for the recreational 44 

angler.  That’s when our kids are out of school and it’s when 45 

the weather is calm and it’s when we want to go fishing.  It’s 46 

when I want to charter a charterboat to carry some of my 47 

customers for my business fishing and they go, man, we can catch 48 
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two snapper and that’s bad, but we can at least throw a grouper 1 

or an amberjack in the pot with it and no, you can’t.  You can 2 

only keep two snapper and it’s not worth coming to do that.  3 

They go speckled trout or red fishing and catch a decent mess of 4 

fish. 5 

 6 

As they’ve said before, this isn’t a rebuilding effort with red 7 

snapper.  It’s an overbuilding effort and it’s getting that way 8 

with amberjack.  Once yet get outside these thirty to forty-mile 9 

radiuses, it is an unbelievable amberjack fishery.  The eighty 10 

to hundred-pound amberjack that are on the 300-foot shelf are 11 

unbelievable.  12 

 13 

Increasing the limit to thirty-four and keeping it open year-14 

round is great.  It won’t increase the mortality.  I’m real 15 

careful with fish and my fish don’t die when I throw them back.  16 

I’ve released eighty and hundred-pound amberjack in 300 foot of 17 

water and they appear to go back great and the same thing with 18 

snapper and grouper.  If you’re very careful with your fish and 19 

do it right, they will have a great chance to survive. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Marcus, you need to wrap it up.  Your time is 22 

up. 23 

 24 

MR. KENNEDY:  That’s it.  I’m just a rare breed coming here.  25 

I’m a private boat owner, a recreational fisherman.  There used 26 

to be a whole bunch of us out there and there’s still quite a 27 

few, but a lot of them is gone and they’re not coming back. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Marcus, your time is up.  Thank you very much.  30 

Next up is Chad Hansen, to be followed by Ed Walker. 31 

 32 

MR. CHAD HANSEN:  Good afternoon, Chairman Gill and members of 33 

the council.  My name is Chad Hansen of the Pew Environment 34 

Group.  Thank you for the opportunity today to speak about the 35 

amberjack rebuilding plan in Amendment 35. 36 

 37 

We support Amendment 35 to rebuild the greater amberjack and I 38 

urge the council to continue moving that forward.  However, we 39 

are concerned that all the factors of the fishery, including 40 

total mortality and potential effort shifting, are not being 41 

fully incorporated into the revised rebuilding plan catch 42 

levels. 43 

 44 

The overall strategy should maintain catches at levels 45 

conservative enough to actually rebuild the amberjack 46 

population.  Greater amberjack has been overfished since at 47 

least 1998, according to the past three stock assessments. 48 
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 1 

Management action to date has been insufficient to end 2 

overfishing or to recover the population.  The current ten-year 3 

rebuilding plan took effect in 2003 and was expected to rebuild 4 

the greater amberjack population by 2013. 5 

 6 

The yield from the rebuilding plan, that 2003 rebuilding plan, 7 

was expected to be 7.9 million pounds in 2012, but we know the 8 

yield was under two-million pounds last year, which was 9 

established in Amendment 30A, the revised rebuilding plan. 10 

 11 

We support the use of an ACT, an annual catch target, to provide 12 

a buffer from the annual catch limit.  Should the catch limit be 13 

exceeded, accountability measures should reduce the ACL by the 14 

amount of that overage and the ACT should then be recalculated 15 

using the ACT control rule. 16 

 17 

The ACL adjustment is strongly recommended in the National 18 

Standard 1 Guidelines and readjusting the ACT is necessary to be 19 

linked back to that ACL, to incorporate the management 20 

uncertainty. 21 

 22 

It should be noted that, according to the National Standard 1 23 

Guidelines, exceeding an ACL twice in four years should trigger 24 

a reexamination of the ACL and AM system and make possible 25 

changes, where needed. 26 

 27 

Although the 2011 update assessment had a high degree of 28 

scientific uncertainty, it did demonstrate, and the council’s 29 

SSC concluded, that overfishing is still occurring and the 30 

population remains overfished.  Analysis provided in the 31 

document shows the population is likely to be somewhere around 32 

10 percent SPR, spawning potential ratio. 33 

 34 

Thus, the current rebuilding plan will not meet the management 35 

goal of 30 percent SPR within the ten-year schedule.  In the 36 

2003 rebuilding plan, the Finfish Stock Assessment Panel 37 

recommended the minimum size limit be set at least the size 38 

where amberjack have at least a 50 percent chance of maturity, 39 

unless management strategies warrant a more conscious approach. 40 

 41 

While in 2008 the recreational minimum size limit was increased 42 

to thirty inches, at this limit only about 2 percent of the 43 

females are sexually mature. 44 

 45 

The SSC recently reiterated that size limits should be set at a 46 

point where at least 50 percent of females reach maturity and 47 

that a 30 percent SPR management goal should be the council’s 48 
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management goal.  Therefore, a thirty-inch size limit would not 1 

move the amberjack population toward rebuilding without 2 

significant reductions in mortality and other management 3 

measures. 4 

 5 

Thank you for the opportunity to speak and I hope you guys 6 

revisit the amberjack issue and work towards rebuilding the 7 

population.  Thank you. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Chad.  Next up is Ed Walker, to be 10 

followed by William Davis. 11 

 12 

MR. ED WALKER:  My name is Ed Walker and I’m from Tarpon 13 

Springs, Florida.  I’m a charterboat captain and I’m an outdoor 14 

writer and I’m also, by definition, a commercial fisherman.  I 15 

hold dual permits on my vessel and I encourage you to approve 16 

your preferred option right now of raising the crew size limit 17 

on dual-permitted vessels to four.   18 

 19 

I support that and I appreciate that.  That will help me out a 20 

lot, because I do some commercial spearfishing and with the 21 

limit I’m allowed now, it’s difficult to do safely with just 22 

three people on the boat.   23 

 24 

Four will help a lot, although I would like to add, at the end 25 

of that, I really don’t understand why I should have any crew 26 

size limit when I’m logged in as commercial, since no other 27 

commercial vessels do, but I’ll leave that as it may and I’ll 28 

take four. 29 

 30 

As far as king mackerel goes, where I live, I have a commercial 31 

kingfish permit and for years now, fishermen from my region have 32 

not been able to keep any kingfish commercially, because the 33 

season is always closed when the fish transit our area. 34 

 35 

I think we might have had one year in the last eight or so that 36 

we could keep a few fish and then it closed up and so we’re 37 

essentially excluded from the fishery.  It is always closed when 38 

the fish are there, which is spring and fall for us. 39 

 40 

It’s been several years since anybody from Tarpon Springs, Tampa 41 

Bay, Charlotte Harbor, or Naples has been able to retain any 42 

kingfish commercially.  I’ve recently been in contact with some 43 

of the other kingfish permit holders from our area and we’re 44 

going to get together and see if we can come up with some 45 

options to present to the council, but we could really use your 46 

help to try and get us back in.   47 

 48 
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We hold kingfish permits, but we’re never allowed to use them 1 

and we would like some help adjusting the mechanics of the 2 

regulations, where maybe we get to participate in the fishery as 3 

well. 4 

 5 

I would also, speaking of being excluded, I looked on your 6 

scoping meetings for kingfish and our region was almost left out 7 

again.  Of all those towns, the only one that I believe is in 8 

our region was Fort Myers and we would like to ask that maybe 9 

Tampa or St. Pete be included in scoping meetings for that, 10 

because there are some of us there that would like to kingfish. 11 

 12 

Since I have a moment left, I would like to say that I am 13 

opposed to any new catch share programs.  I think the existing 14 

ones are fine and should be left alone, but the vermilion 15 

snapper issue, I don’t think it needs it.  The guys that don’t 16 

have any quota now, that’s one of the only things they’re still 17 

allowed to catch and so I say let them catch them. 18 

 19 

The only guys that benefit from the quota thing are the guys 20 

sitting on a large history of catch share and they’re going to 21 

be made rich when you guys hand them an IFQ program and so do it 22 

for the small guy maybe and not the big guy.  Thank you. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Ed.  We have a question for you, Ed. 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for coming to testify.  I know you said 27 

you would like to get with some of your co-fishermen, your 28 

mackerel fishermen, to come up with a plan that would suit your 29 

area, but could you just give us your personal opinions right 30 

now, just like a feel for what’s happening there?  I know you 31 

want the season open when the fish are passing and they’re 32 

migratory fish and so we have to time it. 33 

 34 

MR. WALKER:  Our season is essentially, give or take, but it 35 

would be March and April and October and November and the season 36 

starting in July, our catch has been caught every year, but as 37 

you all are aware, kingfish management is very complicated and I 38 

wish I could tell you that I had a solution that would solve it 39 

right now, but I don’t know what it is. 40 

 41 

I don’t want to take away from anybody else, but we just would 42 

like to be allowed to catch a few kingfish like everybody else 43 

and so I don’t really have a golden bullet for you to solve the 44 

problem, but a group of us have just recently been tuned into 45 

the kingfish thing and decided that we’re all going to get 46 

together, the guys from our area, and we’re going to put our 47 

heads together and we’re going to work with you guys and see if 48 
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we can do something to get ourselves a little piece of the 1 

fishery. 2 

 3 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, because we are considering boundary 4 

lines and season opening date changes and so piece something 5 

together and get back with us on that. 6 

 7 

MR. WALKER:  I appreciate the opportunity, sir. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Ed.  Next up is William Davis, to be 10 

followed by Mike Miglini.  Is William Davis in the audience?  11 

Next is Mike Miglini, to be followed by Jason Delacruz.   12 

 13 

MR. MICHAEL MIGLINI:  My name is Michael Miglini and I thank you 14 

guys for the opportunity to give public testimony again.  I 15 

support maintaining the thirty-inch amberjack size limit and a 16 

June and July closure, unless we can change the amberjack season 17 

to open on the last day of red snapper season, which I would 18 

prefer it to open on the last day of red snapper season, so we 19 

have a trophy fish for the entire summer. 20 

 21 

We just changed season and bag limit and you should give it some 22 

time to work.  For a long of anglers, having amberjack in the 23 

spring is very important.  There’s also a strong argument that 24 

increasing the size limit to a size that is often twice as heavy 25 

will cut the number of fish we can retain and increase the 26 

discard mortality and not really result in improving the stock. 27 

 28 

I am glad the council is helping the effort to lead our industry 29 

and our fishery to benefit from artificial reefs.  I feel we 30 

should move forward with determining if it’s appropriate to 31 

consider artificial reefs or other manmade structures as 32 

essential fish habitat. 33 

 34 

From my conversations with the fish while I’m diving a lot, the 35 

fish who live on the reefs consider their homes very essential 36 

and I tend to agree. 37 

 38 

While the council is working on an FMP for the recreational 39 

anglers who access the fishery through the for-hire fleet, we 40 

need to keep moving forward on the pilot programs.  Development 41 

of an FMP for the for-hire industry will take time to work 42 

through the process and having the results of the pilots will be 43 

very valuable.  We need to both develop an FMP and test the 44 

pilots concurrently, to see which parts of each or improvements 45 

we want to keep. 46 

 47 

I’m happy that the question of crew size and dual-permitted 48 
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boats has worked its way through the process.  Having been 1 

thoroughly vetted, it is now time to increase the crew size on 2 

dual-permitted vessels, so we can have greater safety and other 3 

benefits we’ve all discussed. 4 

 5 

The weekend-only red snapper season sounds like a good idea 6 

until you do the math and consider the effect on our industry.  7 

We need access to the fishery on weekdays and not peak times.   8 

 9 

On a June or July weekend, I can book a charter to catch a 10 

jellyfish, too.  Heck, I could probably -- On a peak weekend 11 

season, I could probably book a charter to go catch a cold.  The 12 

number of weekdays sacrificed for a few more weekend days is not 13 

worth the cost and doesn’t increase recreational access to the 14 

fishery.  Further concentrating effort on weekend days and peak 15 

season does not help the industry or our resource.  Once again, 16 

I appreciate the opportunity to give testimony and thanks. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mike.  Next up is Jason Delacruz, to 19 

be followed by John Schmidt. 20 

 21 

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  Hello and thank you for a chance to speak 22 

with you today.  I’m Jason Delacruz and I’m a member of the Reef 23 

Fish Shareholder’s Alliance and I just want to speak real quick 24 

on amberjack. 25 

 26 

I know that we’ve kind of waffled on the decision and we’re 27 

going to send that back, because we don’t seem to think we can 28 

get anything done in time, and it kind of speaks towards two 29 

things. 30 

 31 

We have an amendment running right now to try to solve some 32 

amberjack problems and we also have a remaining reef fish 33 

amendment for IFQs and I know it’s a contentious issue and I 34 

agree with a lot of people that there’s no silver bullet to 35 

solve our fisheries problems, but clearly IFQs help and I’ve got 36 

nothing to benefit from it, other than getting a few amberjack.   37 

 38 

I don’t have any amberjack permits and I’ve never fished 39 

amberjack, but I do know people that are directed amberjack 40 

fishermen that don’t get to fish those fish and how is it fair 41 

to them that we make a thousand-pound fish limit and they can’t 42 

make a living?  That’s kind of the whole point of this, is to 43 

help everybody and give them a fair share. 44 

 45 

Contrary to what the populous belief is, clearly IFQs are one of 46 

the things that gets that accomplished and so I think it rates 47 

us looking a little bit closer at the remaining reef fish IFQ 48 
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and trying to put some energy into it.  Thank you. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Jason.  Next up is John Schmidt, to 3 

be followed by Bobby Spaeth. 4 

 5 

MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  I want to thank the council for this 6 

opportunity to make a few comments.  I’ve heard a number of guys 7 

say that they don’t want any more catch share programs and I 8 

also heard there’s a survey related to the five-year red snapper 9 

review that something like more than half of the fishermen were 10 

unhappy with the program, but what is missing there is that 100 11 

percent of the fishermen that I knew were unhappy with the 12 

snapper program when we were fishing for ten days a month and 13 

the fishery was in decline and you could barely catch them in 14 

our region. 15 

 16 

The program has made quite an improvement in the fishery and 17 

some of the improvements that the red snapper and grouper catch 18 

share programs have made is the most cost-efficient enforcement 19 

in the history of Southeast U.S. fisheries.  They know where we 20 

are and the fishermen feel good about this and we’re helping pay 21 

for that enforcement with the VMS program. 22 

 23 

You can’t cheat in the program.  We have the highest regulatory 24 

compliance and there’s good data, I think, that will support 25 

that going forward and so we’re following the law in the 26 

fishery. 27 

 28 

We have the most precise and timely data and a built-in science 29 

at the lowest cost.  The fishermen help pay for that with the 30 

cost recovery program as we report our catches at the dock.  31 

There’s no other fishery in the Southeast U.S. that has any 32 

component that’s anywhere near as good as that. 33 

 34 

We have the most reliable and least expensive management.  35 

Basically, I don’t want to oversimplify it, but managers have to 36 

decide the ACL for the year and they don’t have the worry about 37 

the season and all of those other myriad variables and it’s a 38 

pretty reliable and simple way to manage a fishery. 39 

 40 

We have the least waste of any comparable fishery.  Because we 41 

can trade shares, we’ve been able to take fish from a directed 42 

fisherman and use it for bycatch that would have been wasted and 43 

so that fish that’s left in the water in the directed fishery 44 

helps exponentially build the directed fishery. 45 

 46 

As a result, we have the fastest rebuilding of all of the 47 

fisheries and so today, we have problems that fishermen around 48 
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the world would admire.  We have a growing fishery and we have -1 

- The fishery is getting better all of the time. 2 

 3 

We have better enforcement and we have better data and so in 4 

spite of all that, I say no new catch shares.  That’s kind of a 5 

joke, but one point I want to make is that those benefits don’t 6 

only benefit the commercial fishermen, but they benefit 97 7 

percent of the taxpayers, whose only access to this resource is 8 

through the commercial and the charter fishery. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  John, could you wrap it up?  Your time is up. 11 

 12 

MR. SCHMIDT:  Sure.  Finally, they do benefit, the recreational 13 

fishermen, by having a better managed commercial fishery.  Thank 14 

you. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, John.  Next up is Bobby Spaeth, to be 17 

followed by Johnny Williams. 18 

 19 

MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members and Mr. Chairman.  20 

I’m Bob Spaeth from the Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  21 

I would just like to point out a few things as we move down the 22 

road with the vermilion snapper and amberjack and other fishes 23 

that we’re talking about putting under an IFQ program as soon as 24 

possible. 25 

 26 

Well, I think we need to take a look at what’s going on and be 27 

cautious before we move.  There’s a bunch of vertical line boats 28 

and bandit boats that, due to the reductions we’ve had in quotas 29 

in gag grouper, et cetera, over time, that they’re using these 30 

species -- They’ll have a few hundred pounds of grouper and a 31 

few hundred pounds of gag and then they’re going over and 32 

they’re catching mangos and b-liners and vermilion snapper and 33 

they’re being able to make a trip. 34 

 35 

I think we need to investigate, before we move forward, who is 36 

affected and how many boats are we going to put out of business 37 

and how much infrastructure is it going to affect and that’s all 38 

I would like to do, is just caution the council, before we rush 39 

into anything, that we do a thorough analysis of the IFQ 40 

programs we have now. 41 

 42 

We just saw where there’s about 50 percent in the snapper, with 43 

about half of them reporting, that were unhappy.  I think that 44 

shows that we need to be cognizant and take a look at it. 45 

 46 

The other thing about the kingfish is I think Ed Walker was 47 

completely correct and I’ve said it before.  We’ve been cut out 48 
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for years and years and if you didn’t relocate, you just didn’t 1 

get a chance to fish and so thank you for your time. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bob.  Next up is Johnny Williams, to 4 

be followed by Gary Bryant. 5 

 6 

MR. JOHNNY WILLIAMS:  Johnny Williams from Williams Partyboats 7 

in Galveston, Texas.  I’m a third-generation partyboat operator.  8 

I’ll give you all a little bit of a history lesson.  Back in 9 

1992, we had a situation where the commercial sector caught 10 

their quota in only fifty-three days and this put the people 11 

that historically depended on red snapper in a very bad spot. 12 

 13 

Subsequently, the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council 14 

opened up the commercial red snapper fishery with a 1,000-pound 15 

trip limit and allowed them to fish a while longer.  That 16 

council saw that there was a dire need to try to protect these 17 

individuals that had historically depended on red snapper to 18 

earn a living. 19 

 20 

At that time, the recreational fishery was open year-round and 21 

now the roles have reversed and we’re in dire trouble here in 22 

our industry.  I would ask the council to have the courage to 23 

look at some other options, because the current system is 24 

failing us. 25 

 26 

We need the opportunity to go forward with these pilot programs 27 

and at least let’s try something else.  Being a fishery manager, 28 

in my opinion, is not looking down there and saying, well, okay, 29 

we’re going to open the season on June 1 of this year and it’s 30 

going to be open for forty-eight days and next year we’re going 31 

to open it June 1 and it’s going to be open for forty days.  32 

That’s not managing the fishery. 33 

 34 

Step forward, gentlemen, and have some courage and let’s try 35 

something else.  Save these people that are in the for-hire 36 

sector as you saved the people that were in the commercial 37 

sector.  It’s worked for them and we need something like that 38 

for us. 39 

 40 

One of the things that they were talking about today is the 41 

weekend-only or open all day and things are different for 42 

everybody.  Everybody has a different need. 43 

 44 

The preference for me would be to open up the season on March 1 45 

and let it run as long as it’s open, but I’m sure that the CCA 46 

would scream about that and the RFA would scream about that and 47 

a lot of the charterboat people would scream about that, because 48 
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that wouldn’t suit their needs.  Let’s give people the 1 

opportunity to prosecute their own business and go forward with 2 

these pilot programs. 3 

 4 

As far as the amberjack go, the time that would be beneficial 5 

for me to be able to catch amberjack would be June 1 until 6 

whenever and run concurrently with the red snapper season.  7 

However, amberjack is not a big component of my catch and it is 8 

of the for-hire sector that have the charterboats and so I would 9 

be willing to relinquish my needs in order to satisfy the folks 10 

that really need these fish, which are the charterboats.  Thank 11 

you very much for your time. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Johnny.  Last call for Gary Bryant 14 

and last call for William Davis.  Next up will be Mike Colby, to 15 

be followed by Donald Waters. 16 

 17 

MR. MIKE COLBY:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Mike Colby and 18 

I’m the President of the Clearwater Commercial Marine 19 

Association and two years ago, I told this council that I would 20 

bring all the questions from our permit holders in our 21 

association to this council and I made that promise to those 22 

folks back in Clearwater that I would try to be the ears for 23 

them on the dock and their voice here in the council meeting. 24 

 25 

On last Sunday, we had an eleven-boat charter.  That’s a great 26 

thing.  That means I get eleven owner operators down at the dock 27 

at six in the morning, where I can get my hands on all of them 28 

real fast, and I said I didn’t have any intention of coming to 29 

this council meeting, for other personal reasons, but they said 30 

we’ve got a question. 31 

 32 

I said to quickly vote on it and which one do you want me to say 33 

and overwhelmingly, they want to know when are they going to get 34 

their logbooks.  They are interested and excited about starting 35 

their electronic log reporting. 36 

 37 

I may ask Dr. Crabtree or Harlon, for somebody to give me a 38 

quick update on when that process will start for them, because 39 

they know part of that will be in these pilots and they see all 40 

of this as their data collection way to contribute to the 41 

fishery to help them, sooner or later, develop an FMP for 42 

themselves.  They all see the big picture on that and so the 43 

overwhelmingly question was, and I’ll be glad to yield the 44 

balance of my time, if I can get a quick update for them on the 45 

electronic log mandates. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mike, and my suggestion for that is 48 
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get with either Dr. Crabtree or Harlon and they can bring you up 1 

to date on that. 2 

 3 

MR. COLBY:  Gotcha and thanks. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mike.  Next up is Donald Waters, to 6 

be followed by Dan Kane. 7 

 8 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Donald Waters, 9 

owner and operator of the Fishing Vessel Hustler.  I’ve been 10 

before this council many times to testify and I would love to 11 

say I appreciate it and all that stuff, but I kind of wish we 12 

could leave each other alone myself. 13 

 14 

I’ll just go down a quick list.  Kingfish, I like the idea of 15 

declaring the zone that you’re going to fish.  I heard a man say 16 

that there’s many, many, many permits that’s out there that’s 17 

not being used.   18 

 19 

If you wanted to fish more than one zone, you could buy more 20 

than one permit and it would put the permits to use and divide 21 

them up into the zones and maybe there’s just the right number 22 

of permits out there.  If you wanted to fish three zones, you 23 

would just go buy two more permits from somebody and put these 24 

permits to use. 25 

 26 

Anyway, the IFQ five-year review, I’m at a point, and what I 27 

felt like what was in Magnuson-Stevens is it doing what it was 28 

supposed to do?  From all aspects of what I’ve seen presented, 29 

it is.  Hit it with a hammer and leave it alone and let it go.  30 

Let’s make your job easier and it’s doing what it’s doing and 31 

leave it alone. 32 

 33 

I heard a comment here by a lady from Southerland’s office in 34 

the communities and restaurants.  Restaurants serve fish that 35 

the commercial fishermen catch for the non-fishing public.  98 36 

percent of the public does not go recreational fishing and they 37 

deserve access to this resource as much as anyone else. 38 

 39 

I can’t take a mess of fish home legally.  I cannot carry fish 40 

from my boat to my dinner plate.  I have to sell every fish that 41 

I catch.  I call three hours before I unload.  Law enforcement 42 

is there to watch me unload each and every fish that I do.  I 43 

feed the general public that does not want to go fishing and 44 

catch a fish.  Why does everything circle around a red snapper?  45 

How many species is there to catch besides a red snapper?   46 

 47 

You substitute fish both ways.  You want to do import fish in 48 
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restaurants and say they don’t need to commercial fish, 1 

substitute something else for the recreational to catch.  They 2 

don’t need red snapper.  There’s just a lot here and I just want 3 

to make it a little simpler. 4 

 5 

I’m sure I’m going to run out of time, but the other question 6 

I’ve got is why do some people get more time allotment than the 7 

fishermen that come here that their livelihood is dependent upon 8 

their testimony? 9 

 10 

Even though I’m only forty-five minutes away, I’ve spent more 11 

than a thousand dollars to come and participate in this council 12 

process this week and I get three minutes at the microphone and 13 

I’m down to two seconds and it’s pretty much over.  You all have 14 

a great day and I’ll talk to you soon. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Donnie.  Next up is Dan Kane, to be 17 

followed by Wayne Werner. 18 

 19 

MR. DAN KANE:  Good evening.  My name is Dan Kane and I’m known 20 

as Hurricane Dan.  I’m a fulltime king mackerel fisherman from 21 

the east coast of Florida.  I’ve been traveling to the Louisiana 22 

Panhandle catching kingfish for fifteen years.  I’m as pelagic 23 

as these fish are. 24 

 25 

In 2007 and 2008, we had 200 new king mackerel permits go active 26 

on the east coast of Florida.  This is twice as many permits as 27 

there should be in this fishery.  In 2009 and 2010, we had 28 

another 150 permits go active over on the east coast of Florida. 29 

 30 

There’s way too many permits.  I asked Roy Crabtree how many 31 

permits should there be in this fishery and he has no idea.  The 32 

National Marine Fisheries Service has no idea.  There are way 33 

too many permits. 34 

 35 

I have four solutions to the problem in this folder here.  I 36 

wish you would read them and consider the solutions seriously.  37 

Now, sixteen to eighteen years ago, the fishermen on the east 38 

coast of Florida, we were on a thousand-pound limit. 39 

 40 

We were willing our quota in six to eight weeks and getting low 41 

money for our fish.  We asked to fish at fifty fish a day and we 42 

were probably the only commercial fishermen in history that 43 

asked to fish super conservatively to rebuild our populations.  44 

In the next ten years, we left 350,000 pounds of our quota 45 

uncaught because we fished conservatively. 46 

 47 

For this, by the year 2007 and 2008, the fish that are off our 48 
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coast between November 1 and April 1 had grown to fifteen to 1 

twenty-million more pounds of fish than if we would have fished 2 

at a thousand pounds a day. 3 

 4 

For this conservative effort, I have been punished.  I’ve lost 5 

$50,000 in my three best months of king fishing because this 6 

council issued 1,500 too many permits a decade ago and never 7 

considered correcting this mistake. 8 

 9 

Now, the reason why we went to fifty head a day was so that we 10 

could fish during Lent.  The Catholics need these fish and they 11 

love king mackerel during this time and I have lost my Lent 12 

fishing the last three years.  I’ve lost $120,000 in the last 13 

three years because of too many boats. 14 

 15 

Now, the twenty-million pounds of fish extra swimming off our 16 

coast during this time is now probably closer to thirty-million 17 

pounds.  These fish grow three pounds a year and they spawn 18 

repeatedly.  I’m asking this council to let us, on the east 19 

coast of Florida, let us fish during Lent and let us fish during 20 

March. 21 

 22 

I don’t know where the quota is going to come from, but there’s 23 

twenty-five to thirty-million more pounds of fish swimming over 24 

there because we fished conservatively.  If there wouldn’t have 25 

been that many fish swimming over there, the fleet would not 26 

have doubled and then not doubled again, but they added another 27 

150 boats. 28 

 29 

I am being punished, by tens of thousands of dollars every year, 30 

for sacrificing big catches for ten years to rebuild these 31 

stocks and what I’m asking is can we please fish during March?  32 

There’s no reason for me to be punished and there’s plenty of 33 

fish over there. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Dan, your time is up and so you need to complete 36 

your testimony.  Thank you. 37 

 38 

MR. KANE:  I just would like to please let us fish during March 39 

and there’s four solutions to the problem.  I wish everybody on 40 

the council would read them and carefully consider fixing my 41 

fishery. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dan, for your testimony. 44 

 45 

MR. KANE:  If you can’t fix my fishery, there’s a bill for --  46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Next up is Wayne Werner, to be followed by Jim 48 
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Clements. 1 

 2 

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  I’m Wayne Werner, owner/operator of the 3 

Fishing Vessel Sea Quest from Alachua, Florida.  I would like 4 

this council to consider, after twenty-five years, either giving 5 

me an extra minute or after a hundred meetings, giving me an 6 

extra minute to talk, because I’m one of the longest-standing 7 

people to come here. 8 

 9 

First off, I’ve been part of this process and I’ve seen this 10 

audience grow as the fish grow.  The fish are getting thicker 11 

and the audience is getting thicker.  It’s amazing.  You all 12 

have more problems with more fish than you did eight years ago 13 

when I was standing at this podium and we had a lack of fish and 14 

we weren’t filling our quota and yet, the audience was empty. 15 

 16 

Now you have a nice, full audience because what you’re doing is 17 

working.  You’re starting to get good populations of fish and 18 

with good populations of fish, naturally here comes fights over 19 

them. 20 

 21 

Everybody wants their piece of the pie and can you blame 22 

anybody?  I don’t.  I think that this is showing that you’re 23 

doing a good job and it’s hard for me to say, as many times as 24 

I’ve beat you all up and you all know that.  Many of you at this 25 

council have been here long enough to know that I have beat on 26 

your heads. 27 

 28 

I just want to say that we have good systems going into play and 29 

our red snappers are being rebuilt and they’re doing extremely 30 

well.  The systems we put in five years ago, along with all the 31 

other measures -- I’m not just going to attribute it all to the 32 

IFQ, but they’re working and we don’t want to revert back and 33 

come back to this microphone because we go backwards and come 34 

back here in five or six years because we don’t have any fish. 35 

 36 

Just keep going forward and let’s try to bring in the 37 

charterboats into our program.  We can have a year-round fishery 38 

for them.  You know it and Roy has said it.  Many of you have 39 

talked about it and let’s fix that problem and let’s get to 40 

sector separation and then you can address the regular 41 

recreational problem.  Thank you. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Wayne.  Next up is Jim Clements, to 44 

be followed by John Conzelman. 45 

 46 

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements from Carrabelle, 47 

Florida.  You’ve been hearing from a few naysayers about the 48 
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IFQs or catch shares and there are basically three groups of 1 

people who oppose IFQs.   2 

 3 

First is those who didn’t receive many initial shares and 4 

there’s a good reason for this.  The initial allocation of IFQ 5 

shares was based on how much a fisherman fished during the 6 

qualifying years.  If you were not a true fisherman and you did 7 

not participate in the grouper and red snapper fishery, you 8 

didn’t get many shares.  If you fished for a living, you did.  9 

In any case, everyone got his fair share and no one was excluded 10 

from the fishery. 11 

 12 

The second group are recreational fishermen who are worried 13 

about reallocation of fish.  They think that IFQs will make it 14 

harder for them to take fish away from the commercial sector.  15 

IFQs are simply a commercial management tool to keep the season 16 

open all year long without exceeding the commercial quota.  IFQs 17 

have nothing to do with reallocation. 18 

 19 

The other group that oppose IFQs are a few large fish dealers, 20 

because IFQs put more power in the hands of the individual 21 

fishermen.  Commercial fishermen no longer have to race for 22 

fish, which creates gluts in the market and lowers fish prices. 23 

 24 

It is now more difficult for these fish houses to control the 25 

fish prices.  One of these fish dealers sold a lot of his shares 26 

at a large profit and now wants to go back to catching all he 27 

can at everyone else’s expense. 28 

 29 

What is really sad is that all these people offer no management 30 

tools that would work better than an IFQ program.  Have you 31 

heard of any of them with a better solution?  I didn’t think so.  32 

Why would you tear something down when you can’t build anything 33 

better? 34 

 35 

Twelve years ago, I personally knew twelve grouper fishermen 36 

that fished out of Carrabelle.  Up until the grouper IFQ program 37 

was implemented in 2010, that number fell to four.  They simply 38 

could not make money under the old system of derby fishing and 39 

closed seasons. 40 

 41 

Since the grouper IFQ, there are two new entrants who have no 42 

shares.  Even though they have to lease their allocation, the 43 

price of the grouper has risen more than enough to cover this 44 

lease price.  There are no winners and losers. 45 

 46 

I personally don’t have half the allocation that I need and so I 47 

lease the rest, but there’s no way I would want to go back to 48 
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the old system.  The IFQ program is working and this council 1 

cannot go back to status quo and a failed system.  Some other 2 

management tool will have to be implemented and it probably 3 

won’t be pretty. 4 

 5 

Those people who come here to criticize IFQs and offer no 6 

solutions should not even be here.  These people should be here 7 

to help the council process with positive solutions.  They are 8 

wasting your time and doing a disservice to the fishery.  Thank 9 

you. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Jim.  We appreciate it.  Next up is 12 

Jack Conzelman, followed by Bubba Cochrane. 13 

 14 

MR. JACK CONZELMAN:  My name is Jack Conzelman and I started 15 

working on a charterboat in 1967 and I’ve been a fisherman ever 16 

since.  I currently am in Panama City and I own two small 17 

commercial boats.  I want to talk about the vermilion snapper 18 

fishery.  That’s the fishery that I’m in with my small boats. 19 

 20 

If you can’t set a TAC high enough to allow us to fish all year, 21 

then it’s going to create a derby fishery.  A small boat can’t 22 

compete in a derby fishery.  I took Bob Zales down to my dock 23 

and showed him six brand-new boats fishing in the b-liner 24 

fishery since December.   25 

 26 

Two made their first trip in December and three in January and 27 

one just got his permits transferred yesterday.  The pressure on 28 

the b-liners is going to be substantial.  Those figures you have 29 

are from 2009 on the four-million and you’re not going to find 30 

that in 2011 or 2012. 31 

 32 

I’m here to say that a small boat can’t compete in a derby 33 

fishery.  The big boats will go out and they can lay out there 34 

in six and eight-foot seas and catch fish and they’ll produce 35 

more fish than we can and it will shorten our season and then in 36 

three years from now, they’re going to stand right up here and 37 

want you to change the control date so they can get all that 38 

history that they caught. 39 

 40 

For a small boat fisherman, 50 percent of the fleet is small 41 

boats and we can’t compete in a derby fishery.  I would rather 42 

you IFQ the b-liners and let’s go from there, rather than make a 43 

derby fishery on the b-liners. 44 

 45 

As far as snapper fishing goes, there’s nobody in the Gulf of 46 

Mexico that sees more red snapper anglers on a daily basis 47 

during snapper season than I do.  I started the live bait 48 
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business in Panama City twenty years ago and I’ll be working 1 

four boats this year. 2 

 3 

It’s not unusual for me to see 800 to 1,000 snapper anglers on a 4 

weekend and that’s more than you talk to in a whole year and I’m 5 

just telling you that in 2006 the charterboats were 80 percent 6 

of my business, 80 percent of my business, because they told me 7 

when it opened on April 1 that by July 15, when they ran out of 8 

live bait, they weren’t catching another legal snapper and the 9 

trip was over. 10 

 11 

They were buying a substantial amount of live bait and now, this 12 

year and last year, my recreational people are 80 percent of my 13 

business.  Because of the increase in the snapper, the 14 

charterboats don’t even need live bait.  Now it’s not a matter 15 

of catching a legal fish, but it’s let’s just keep the ones 16 

eight-pounds and up. 17 

 18 

This IFQ system works.  It’s the best way to regulate commercial 19 

fishermen and I don’t know about the recreational people.  I’m 20 

not trying to push IFQs or catch shares on recreational people.  21 

For commercial fishermen, the IFQ system works.  It’s the best 22 

system I’ve ever seen and that’s what I would like to see 23 

instead of a derby fishery.  Thank you very much. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Jack.  Next up is Bubba Cochrane, to 26 

be followed by Don Harper. 27 

 28 

MR. BUBBA COCHRANE:  My name is Bubba Cochrane and I’m from 29 

Galveston, Texas.  I own and operate a commercial fishing boat 30 

and I’m also a member of the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish 31 

Shareholder’s Alliance. 32 

 33 

I would like to say that I think our current red snapper and 34 

grouper IFQ system has been working very well and I see no 35 

reason to move forward on moving the rest of the reef fish 36 

complex into an IFQ, particularly the vermilion snapper and 37 

amberjack, and I think the vermilion snapper definitely need to 38 

have something done. 39 

 40 

The effort shift upon the implementation of the red snapper IFQ 41 

has been a lot greater than I think most people think.  I myself 42 

participated in an effort shift towards b-liners and vermilion 43 

snapper in 2007 when our TAC was cut and I didn’t, like a lot of 44 

other people, receive enough allocation to continue fishing the 45 

way I had been before. 46 

 47 

Since then, we’ve had some raises in the TAC and a lot of us 48 
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have been able to secure allocation and we aren’t fishing for b-1 

liners quite as bad as we were before, but there still are a lot 2 

of other people out there fishing vermilion snapper really, 3 

really hard. 4 

 5 

I’ve heard a lot of people come up and say that they don’t think 6 

vermilion snapper are in danger of being overfished or are not 7 

being overfished and I think for the most part that’s true, but 8 

I don’t think there’s a reason to wait until they are overfished 9 

to do something about it.   10 

 11 

I think if we act now that we won’t have to worry about them 12 

being overfished or undergoing overfishing and we already have a 13 

plan to stop that before it happens and I think that would be a 14 

good idea to go ahead and get started on now, instead of 15 

waiting. 16 

 17 

Also, I would hope that you guys would use a control date that 18 

would be fair to the historical b-liner fishermen.  I’m not a 19 

historical b-liner fisherman.  I was just kind of a victim of 20 

circumstance and I think if you all could come up with a date 21 

that would be fair to the historical guys and the new entries 22 

that are doing it right now, I think it would be good for 23 

everybody.  Thank you. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bubba.  Next up is Don Harper, to be 26 

followed by Bill Tucker. 27 

 28 

MR. DON HARPER:  My name is Don Harper and we’ve got commercial 29 

fishing boats in Panama City, my sons and I, and I’m fourth-30 

generation and my sons are fifth-generation and these catch 31 

shares have been working good for us and now they’re talking 32 

about going to all the rest of the reef fish with the IFQs. 33 

 34 

Without what we’ve got left, my sons and I will be out of 35 

business and so will a whole lot more boats around the 36 

coastline.  The b-liner fishery is doing real well.  In 2006, 37 

the Evelyn Irene, my son Captain Dan was running it, and he 38 

caught 21,768 b-liners.  In 2007, he caught 23,838 pounds of b-39 

liners.  In 2008, he caught 42,560 pounds of b-liners.  In 2009, 40 

he caught 76,049 pounds of b-liners.   41 

 42 

In 2010, the oil hit and so we couldn’t fish a lot of months 43 

with the closure and for 2010, he did 38,000, when we were able 44 

to go back fishing.  In 2011, it started out a little slow.  45 

There was still a lot of oil in the water off of Panama City and 46 

Apalachicola and he done 57,000 pounds in 2011 of vermilion 47 

snapper. 48 
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 1 

What I’m saying is the fishery is still good and strong and we 2 

don’t need IFQs on it, because if you all go to IFQs, it will 3 

just put us all out of business that’s bandit fishing in the 4 

reef fish industry and right now, we catch some red snapper for 5 

the fish house and we get a $1.50 a pound to catch the red 6 

snapper while the other guys are sitting back and making $3.50 a 7 

pound, $3.00 or $3.50 a pound. 8 

 9 

We’ve got to pay for our fuel, our ice and everything out of 10 

that $1.50 and so it hasn’t helped everybody like everybody says 11 

it has.  A lot of fishermen -- We’ve been fishing all our lives, 12 

but we didn’t have enough history in a lot of things, because we 13 

only had one or two boats and so we didn’t get enough IFQ shares 14 

of grouper to stay grouper fishing.  We need the b-liners real 15 

bad and we don’t need no more IFQs in the reef fishery and I 16 

appreciate your time. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Don.  Next up is Bill Tucker, to be 19 

followed by Dean Cox. 20 

 21 

MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial 22 

grouper fisherman out of Clearwater, Florida.  I’ve been a 23 

fulltime fisherman since 1985 and it sounds like I’m in the 24 

wrong fishery, because maybe I should be getting into the b-25 

liner fishery, because it sounds like they’re really thick out 26 

there. 27 

 28 

It’s an open-access fishery and maybe I should be doing that.  29 

That’s what it sounds like.  Now, I’m not a b-liner fisherman 30 

and I don’t have a dog in that hunt and some people think I 31 

shouldn’t be saying anything, but I’m a reef fish fisherman and 32 

I’m a participant in this fishery and I’m an American citizen 33 

and that fishery is mine too. 34 

 35 

I’ve watched this process long enough to know and to watch this 36 

that overcapacity in these fisheries and effort shifting into 37 

these open access fisheries is not an unintended consequence.   38 

 39 

I would think that as fisheries managers that a lot of you 40 

probably see this coming, this eventuality that an open-access 41 

fishery, coupled with this amendment where it’s saying with the 42 

P* that we’re looking at six-million pounds, that that’s an 43 

invitation for effort shifting into that fishery. 44 

 45 

Anybody that has generations of history in a fishery who has 46 

actually been reporting their catch, there’s really no excuse 47 

that I can see why they wouldn’t have a history and why they 48 
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shouldn’t have been issued initial allocation if they’ve 1 

actually been reporting the catch. 2 

 3 

I don’t know how that happens, but I had a history in the 4 

fishery and initial allocations generally recognize that, if 5 

you’ve actually been reporting.  I’m a little off topic here. 6 

 7 

I would say that as far as this Draft Amendment 33 on the rest 8 

of the reef fish IFQs that we’re looking to go to scoping 9 

hearings, let’s go to scoping hearings and let’s actually do 10 

these things and let’s collect the public comment and see what 11 

it says. 12 

 13 

On a slightly different subject, the red snapper fishery and 14 

payback provisions, I think we should have payback provisions.  15 

I think they should be sector-specific and I think we should 16 

move towards that.  If there’s no consequence to overfishing, I 17 

think you can expect it to happen again. 18 

 19 

As far as the trip limits in the amberjack fishery, we’ve tried 20 

trip limits in a lot of different fisheries and all it does is 21 

it shifts the benefit from one guy to the next.  The guy that 22 

relies on amberjack to make a living needs more than 2,000 23 

pounds a trip.   24 

 25 

When you limit it to 2,000 pounds, you’re affecting that guy to 26 

the benefit of someone that uses amberjack as a bycatch.  You’re 27 

just shifting the benefit to someone else and we should be 28 

considering catch shares in that.  Let’s hear the comments and 29 

see what it says. 30 

 31 

Fish tags in the recreational sector, we should be considering 32 

that too, so that people can catch their fish when they want to 33 

use their tag.  Thank you. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  Next up is Dean Cox, to be 36 

followed by Tom Becker. 37 

 38 

MR. DEAN COX:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council members.  I 39 

understand your jobs are arduous and I thank you all for your 40 

efforts pertaining to fisheries management.  I regret that I 41 

have not been more involved in fisheries management prior and 42 

hope to change that now and in the future. 43 

 44 

My name is Dean Cox, owner of Cox Fisheries Incorporated, which 45 

consists of two commercial reef fishing bandit boats based out 46 

of Destin, Florida, one of which I am the captain of currently.  47 

I’m a second-generation fisherman and have been professionally 48 
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fishing in the Destin area on charter and commercial fishing 1 

boats since 1986.  I’ve also been the captain in the commercial 2 

reef fish sector since 1993. 3 

 4 

Through regulation and other circumstance, my directed fishery 5 

is vermilion snapper and I feel, through my time and study, that 6 

I am one of the foremost authorities on vermilion snapper 7 

fishing. 8 

 9 

I read over the scoping document to adopt catch shares for the 10 

remainder of the reef fish and also heard its presentation 11 

yesterday.  I urge the council to move forward with the 12 

amendment.  Correct me if I’m wrong, but I believe it was Mr. 13 

Gill that said yesterday that the council would need rationale 14 

to move forward and I respect that. 15 

 16 

I look forward to getting to know all of you on a more personal 17 

as well as professional level and I encourage any of you to seek 18 

enlightenment on fisheries issues through the eyes of the future 19 

of the fishing industry.  Thank you. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dean, and welcome to the process.  22 

Next up is Tom Becker, to be followed by Jillian Williams. 23 

 24 

MR. TOM BECKER:  Good evening.  My name is Tom Becker.  Chairman 25 

Gill and Dr. Crabtree, I am here representing the charterboats 26 

from Biloxi, Mississippi and the Gulf Coast.  The thing about 27 

the catch shares we’ve said no to and about any new ones on any 28 

one of the reef fish right now is definitely no.  Let’s get 29 

things done and look at are we really happy with it.  Here we’re 30 

hearing one thing and everybody is saying the other thing and 31 

what is really the truth?  Is it working or is it not? 32 

 33 

Let me give you a little deal that I have to go through every 34 

day to go fishing.  To go fishing, I leave the dock and it is 35 

ten miles before I even get outside of the barrier islands in 36 

Mississippi, where this island is the same material that had 37 

built Destin, all along the coast. 38 

 39 

They go out of the dock and they’re in sixty feet of water, but 40 

I now have another three miles after that or thirteen miles 41 

before I get in federal waters.  I go along and all of a sudden, 42 

the water just starts boiling and what am I to do?  Bypass it?  43 

No, it’s red drum and that’s why we’re asking, let’s do 44 

something with the red drum in federal waters, so we can catch 45 

them. 46 

 47 

Then we can go out and get some data on king mackerel or we 48 
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could go out and catch some red snapper, which we have.  We have 1 

all kinds of manmade reefs made by our Department of Marine 2 

Resources.  They’re public reefs and so they’re well fished. 3 

 4 

I would just like to see expedient work on the red drum problem 5 

and let’s go.  Since 1987 when the waters closed, the fish have 6 

grown in numbers and size.  Thank you. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Tom.  Next up is Jillian Williams, to 9 

be followed by David Walker. 10 

 11 

MS. JILLIAN WILLIAMS:  I’m Jillian Williams and I’m representing 12 

Williams Partyboats.  I’m a fourth-generation fisher for our 13 

company.  All my life I’ve just planned on taking over my 14 

family’s business and I couldn’t imagine doing anything else. 15 

 16 

I’ve worked out on the deck with my dad for five years now and I 17 

just really enjoy it, but these days, it’s so hard to keep our 18 

business going.  I’ve been watching tons of fishing businesses 19 

in the Gulf just struggling so bad.  In fact, the Big E, Texas’s 20 

largest partyboat, just went out of business and so it scares me 21 

so bad that we’re going to be next. 22 

 23 

One thing I would like to talk about is I think sector 24 

separation is very important.  The simple reason of that is 25 

we’re not recreational fishermen.  We may be taking out 26 

recreational fishermen, but we are a business and we need to be 27 

represented as a business. 28 

 29 

It’s a whole different thing where we’re in this business to 30 

support our families and to take care of our lives and we’re not 31 

just out there for fun. 32 

 33 

Another thing that I would like to talk about is the pilot 34 

project that they’ve been trying to work on.  I think that this 35 

would be very beneficial to charterboats, because we would be 36 

able to choose our own days that we could take people out 37 

fishing, which would be very important, because the way the 38 

snapper season is now, if we have bad weather, we lose all those 39 

days and all that money or if we don’t have enough business, we 40 

have to take twenty people out instead of eighty just so we can 41 

make any money that day.   42 

 43 

This would definitely help us, being able to pick and choose our 44 

own days and also because every business is different and they 45 

all need different times of the year to be able to catch certain 46 

fish.  Like I said, we are not recreational fishermen and we 47 

need to be able to have separate options to keep our businesses 48 
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going.  I think that’s about it. 1 

 2 

My point is just that I want us to be represented as a business 3 

and that we need to have something like the pilot program and at 4 

least try it, so we can see if it helps the businesses on the 5 

Gulf Coast.  Thank you. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Jillian.  Next up is David Walker, to 8 

be followed by Russell Nelson. 9 

 10 

MR. DAVID WALKER:  Good afternoon.  I’m David Walker of Walker 11 

Fishing Fleet, a commercial fisherman from Alabama.  First, I 12 

would like to hit on amberjack.  I would like to see a 2,000-13 

pound trip limit on commercial. 14 

 15 

Secondly, and most importantly to me, is the vermilion.  I think 16 

you’ll find a lot of those who are opposed to this vermilion IFQ 17 

are those who are not historically dependent on the fishery and 18 

it’s the same for red snapper. 19 

 20 

When the red snapper IFQ came out, people who weren’t 21 

substantially dependent on it, they didn’t want it and the same 22 

for grouper and tilefish.  Back in 2008, anybody who was in this 23 

fishery knew that there was a control date put on to keep people 24 

from building overcapacity in the fishery. 25 

 26 

We were concerned at the meetings and asked for that, because we 27 

didn’t want people just going out there and redirecting effort 28 

and intensifying effort. 29 

 30 

Over the past few years, the effort shifting has intensified.  31 

The shift in effort from vermilion snapper could lead to 32 

overfishing and affect the historically-dependent vermilion 33 

snapper fishermen. 34 

 35 

Since Deepwater Horizon, vermilion snapper have been displaced 36 

to other areas, for instance Panama City.  Numerous other 37 

vessels have entered the fishery and intensified these efforts.  38 

This shift is of great concern to myself and many other 39 

fishermen who are dependent on the fishery.  I think we need to 40 

keep moving forward with a vermilion IFQ.  It will eliminate 41 

derbies and it will address the Magnuson-Stevens. 42 

 43 

The red snapper has proven to be the most successful fishery 44 

management plan in the Gulf and let the fishermen decide.  Let 45 

them develop the profiles for this IFQ and then let them decide 46 

if they want to move forward with it.  That’s it and I thank you 47 

and does anybody have any questions? 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, David.  I don’t see Russ Nelson here 2 

and so we’ll move on to Mike Thierry and Kerry Hurst will be 3 

following him. 4 

 5 

MR. MIKE THIERRY:  Thank you, all.  My name is Captain Mike 6 

Thierry from Dauphin Island, Alabama, and I’ve been fishing 7 

commercially and charter headboat for the last forty-five years 8 

and never in my career have I seen as many fish or as big fish 9 

as we have now. 10 

 11 

Due to that, I would like to see a continuous season in the red 12 

snapper and however many days it is.  I don’t agree with the 13 

weekends.  I think that would hurt us.   14 

 15 

In the red snapper fishery, we need more flexibility and I am 16 

asking for this because of all the uncertainty in the data that 17 

is being used to manage this fishery.  There is much uncertainty 18 

and many assumptions in the data that is being used to manage 19 

this fishery.  Many problems in this fishery would go away if 20 

the fishermen could fish enough days to make a living.  We need 21 

to create more jobs and not to continue to lose jobs. 22 

 23 

I feel very strong that the socioeconomic impacts of management 24 

decisions on the user groups that depend on the red snapper 25 

fishery are not being adequately addressed.  More consideration 26 

must be given to these adverse effects to the user groups that 27 

depend on this fishery. 28 

 29 

About the amberjack, I think we need to leave it at a thirty-30 

inch size limit and close it in June and possibly until the end 31 

of the red snapper season, so we would have something to fish 32 

after, when red snapper season closes. 33 

 34 

With triggerfish, this fall off of Alabama, we’ve seen some of 35 

the best triggerfish runs.  Usually in the fall is when we get 36 

them really good off of Alabama and there was really a lot of 37 

big triggerfish this year. 38 

 39 

The other night on TV, I watched President Obama and he said 40 

that the American Dream was under attack and I certainly feel 41 

the same way our President does when it comes down to this and 42 

thank you, all. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mike.  Next up is Kerry Hurst, 45 

followed by Chuck Guilford. 46 

 47 

MR. KERRY HURST:  I’ve been operating commercial vessels out of 48 
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Destin, Florida for over twenty-five years.  I am currently the 1 

operator of the Commercial Fishing Vessel Hallelujah and I own 2 

catch shares in the snapper and grouper fishery. 3 

 4 

I would like to address the council on vermilion catch shares.  5 

I support the scoping document for Amendment 33 and I’m against 6 

an open-access vermilion fishery.  The reason I’m against an 7 

open-access fishery on the vermilion side is because of effort 8 

shifting and with a low TAC and all that effort shifting and 9 

discards, it’s not going to produce a healthy fishery.  That’s 10 

one of my concerns. 11 

 12 

We need to control the effort throughout the year, because if we 13 

only control the effort for a couple of months, that’s not going 14 

to produce a sustainable fishery and I’m counting on the council 15 

to come up with a sustainable fishery. 16 

 17 

With catch shares in mind, I’m not going to be able to catch the 18 

same amount of fish I’ve been catching each year right now, but 19 

with a future TAC increase, I’ll be able to catch more fish than 20 

I’m catching now, eventually, with catch shares and so I am for 21 

the vermilion catch shares.  Thank you. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Kerry.  We appreciate it.  Next up is 24 

Chuck Guilford, followed by Douglas Lowe. 25 

 26 

MR. CHUCK GUILFORD:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, 27 

I’m Captain Chuck Guilford and I’m a fourth-generation Floridian 28 

from Mexico Beach, Florida and I have been fishing for thirty-29 

seven years, charterboat and commercial fishing. 30 

 31 

I’m also retired U.S. Army and I hold a degree from the 32 

University of Nebraska and what I’m about to say might not sound 33 

like it’s very constructive, but I assure you that what I’m 34 

saying I hope is going to be very constructive. 35 

 36 

I have been researching, studying, and recording the fish in the 37 

Gulf of Mexico and the Panhandle of Florida for at least thirty 38 

years and I find that the rules and the ITQs and the regulations 39 

that you all are doing are having more detrimental effect on the 40 

fish than the natural forces of nature have on the fish. 41 

 42 

Over these years, the natural forces of nature have determined 43 

the amount of fish that is available, more so than any of the 44 

rules that you all have.  As you know, you have seen most of us 45 

old people come up here and do you see very many young people 46 

here?  It’s because, based on the rules you’ve made, they can’t 47 

even go into the business and enjoy what most of us have been 48 
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enjoying for all of these years. 1 

 2 

Now, an example is there are more red snapper out there than 3 

there were ten years ago right at this point.  The problem is 4 

these red snapper are larger than they were ten years ago and 5 

consequently, they have to feed according to their size and 6 

they’re eating 500 more percent every day of the little juvenile 7 

fish than they did and the same thing with amberjack. 8 

 9 

The amberjack are more numerous and larger today than they were 10 

five years ago and it’s all because of not necessarily the rules 11 

that you’ve made, but I don’t see where any of the rules, except 12 

in rare instances that have come out, have been based on or used 13 

the forces of nature or the natural order of the Gulf in making 14 

your decision, but most of them are made based on -- Catch 15 

shares are based on invalid information and computer 16 

programming. 17 

 18 

You can program a computer to make it come up with anything you 19 

want.  Now, putting invalid information in there or incomplete 20 

information doesn’t give you a very good reputation here. 21 

 22 

I know that you might -- A lot of you lose jobs if we went back 23 

to just letting the forces of nature do it and I’m not trying to 24 

be derogatory on that.  I do appreciate you hearing me and yes, 25 

I am totally opposed to any more ITQ limits or catch shares or 26 

sector separation. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Chuck, your time is up. 29 

 30 

MR. GUILFORD:  Thank you.  I employed seven people fulltime and 31 

now they all have to have part-time jobs and thank you for 32 

hearing me out. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Chuck.  Next up is Douglas Lowe, to 35 

be followed by Scott Robson. 36 

 37 

MR. DOUGLAS LOWE:  I’m Captain Kyle Lowe, a charterboat 38 

fisherman in Destin, Florida.  I’ve been charter fishing for 39 

fourteen years and this is my first time speaking at one of 40 

these meetings, but I’ve sat back and I’ve listened and I’ve 41 

read various proposals and opinions in regards to seasons, 42 

limits, sector separation, IFQs, et cetera. 43 

 44 

I’ve read where groups which claim to represent the recreational 45 

private sector fishermen feel that charterboats, and I quote, 46 

are stealing their fish.  I’ve also heard claims by members of 47 

the commercial fishing industry that they are fishing for 48 
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America that cannot afford to charter a fishing trip.   1 

 2 

These Americans, however, can afford to purchase a fish, such as 3 

a red snapper, selling at a market for $19.99 a pound or $30.00 4 

a plate in a restaurant.  Perhaps this is why they can’t afford 5 

to go on a charter fishing trip. 6 

 7 

To me, this sounds as if our charter clients are being viewed as 8 

second-class citizens and if they are not part of an elite group 9 

which can afford to purchase the very expensive vessel, 10 

equipment, fuel, et cetera to harvest certain natural resources, 11 

such as amberjack or red snapper, nor can afford to pay $19.99 a 12 

pound for their meals, then they do not deserve access to these 13 

natural resources. 14 

 15 

The majority of our clients are working-class people which come 16 

to vacation one to two times a year and fish on a chartered 17 

vessel maybe one day during this vacation.  This is certainly 18 

much more affordable and feasible than purchasing the before-19 

mentioned vessel, equipment, et cetera that only a small amount 20 

of fishermen can afford and enjoy.  Thank you. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Kyle.  We appreciate it.  Next up is 23 

Scott Robson, to be followed by Buddy Guindon. 24 

 25 

MR. SCOTT ROBSON:  Hello, Gulf Council.  My name is Scott Robson 26 

and I’m President of the Destin Charterboat Association.  First, 27 

we would like to see the amberjack remain the same, with a June 28 

and July closure.  Keep us within our ACL and maintain a thirty-29 

inch size limit. 30 

 31 

We need a consistent season.  We need a spring and fall 32 

amberjack season and we feel a thirty-four-inch size is too 33 

drastic of a change and will cause an overage in the ACL, more 34 

discard mortality, and then, of course, shorter seasons. 35 

 36 

We do not support a weekend-only red snapper season.  We lose 37 

too many days to fish and to run a business in this scenario, it 38 

creates even more of a derby and accomplishes nothing in 39 

creating a sustainable business and a fishery. 40 

 41 

Something else that they had referred to earlier, and I don’t 42 

know what council members got the copies of this and it’s going 43 

to take too long to go through it all, but I just wanted to say 44 

when you look at this paperwork, what I’m basically talking 45 

about is taking a look -- They’re always asking us to think 46 

outside the box and get the council people looking outside the 47 

box of how we can manage these fisheries. 48 
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 1 

Of course, us recreational fishermen, charter and all, are 2 

always looking for -- We’re trying to figure out ways we can 3 

increase our season in the red snapper fishery and so in this, 4 

it’s just a proposal to look at how if you managed this fishery 5 

in numbers of fish, instead of by the pounds, what it could do 6 

for us. 7 

 8 

Under the current scenario, as I’ve laid this program and lay 9 

the scenarios out, as this fishery keeps increasing in size and 10 

so forth, I see, no matter what management scheme we go to, that 11 

if we don’t create some kind of an average pound for these red 12 

snappers and manage it under that average pound from here on 13 

out, it’s a downward spiral. 14 

 15 

In the numbers that I’ve run, when we have an increase every 16 

three years, a 75 percent increase in the average size of these 17 

red snappers, but yet only a 33 percent increase in the TAC over 18 

the years, it’s a no-brainer.  It’s a downward spiral.  We will 19 

never, ever retain as many days and we will continue to lose 20 

days in the future.  Thank you very much. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Scott, thank you for the input and the effort it 23 

took to provide it and so thank you for that.  Next up is Buddy 24 

Guindon, followed by Russell Underwood. 25 

 26 

MR. BUDDY GUINDON:  Hello.  My name is Buddy Guindon and I’m a 27 

commercial fisherman, a fish house owner, and a board member of 28 

the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.  I also 29 

have a charterboat permit now.   30 

 31 

My son decided to get in the business and I was going to speak a 32 

little bit about what I think should happen in the charterboat 33 

industry, but I think Jillian Williams said it best and you all 34 

probably heard her and so I don’t need to elaborate.  Just try 35 

to look at what she’s saying to you and do that for that family 36 

and for anybody else that wants to stay in that business. 37 

 38 

Scoping Document 33, there’s a lot of good things in there and I 39 

would like to see you move forward with that.  We have a few 40 

people that are coming up here and saying that the IFQ system is 41 

not working and we had somewhat of a report from LSU that was 42 

maybe a little hard to understand, but if you read it, you’ll 43 

probably understand it better and you’ll see that that system is 44 

working very well. 45 

 46 

It’s not without problems, but I don’t think there’s anything in 47 

this country that’s without problems.  The grouper fishery and 48 



89 

 

tilefish fishery have been -- Quotas are increased and things 1 

are looking good there and prices are up. 2 

 3 

I think one of the things that we probably should do, as a 4 

council, is try to educate some of the people that have been 5 

around a long time about what an IFQ is and how it’s designed 6 

and who puts it together and what information can be used. 7 

 8 

All of the things they say might take place can be built into 9 

that IFQ system to accommodate all the people that are in it now 10 

and all the new people that got in it.  All those things can be 11 

built into it.  If it’s fair and equitable, an IFQ system can 12 

accept all of the factors and be built to fit whatever they need 13 

and it’s a great management tool and we’ve already proved that. 14 

 15 

I just urge you to move forward with these things and build an 16 

IFQ system that’s going to work for everybody and it will 17 

especially work for our fish and I appreciate all your hard work 18 

and your time you spend listening to people like me.  Thank you. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Buddy.  Next up is Russell Underwood, 21 

to be followed by Walter Stone. 22 

 23 

MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Russell 24 

Underwood, from Panama City, Florida.  I’ve been a fisherman for 25 

about forty years.  I would like to speak about IFQs on red 26 

snapper. 27 

 28 

It was a managing tool for the commercial sector.  We had a lot 29 

of problems back in the day and now we’ve got a strong fishery 30 

and everybody wants a piece of the pie.  It’s been good for me.  31 

As you’ve heard, the testimony about how the fishery has come 32 

back and I no longer have to fish in hurricanes and I can stay 33 

home on my wife’s anniversary and it’s been good for me and my 34 

company, my six boats. 35 

 36 

Yesterday, we had a presentation and with all due respect to Mr. 37 

Keithly, I wish it had been a better presentation.  I had 38 

trouble back here understanding what he was saying.  I think a 39 

lot of people did and I see some audience and some council 40 

members about half asleep. 41 

 42 

I don’t think it was a true report of exactly what’s going on.  43 

There’s a lot of shareholders that’s not even participating in 44 

this program that’s got IFQ shares and how can you voice your 45 

opinion when you don’t even participate in this IFQ program? 46 

 47 

I was surprised to find out that -- There was about eight or ten 48 
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fishermen yesterday afternoon and I asked them, did you fill out 1 

this form and they said no.  I said why not and they said, well, 2 

some of the questions were a little bit personal and some of the 3 

questions were not right and they did not fill them out.  It 4 

wasn’t mandatory, but it was just, I guess, a voluntary poll.  5 

That might have a major effect on the way it sounded yesterday. 6 

 7 

I know it’s been good for me and my other fellow fishermen in 8 

the western Gulf.  The resource has come back tenfold and 9 

remember, this was an IFQ program for the commercial sector.  If 10 

the recreational sector does not want an IFQ, then they just 11 

need to say so, but it’s been good for the industry and I came 12 

from that part of the industry.  I came from the headboat 13 

industry about thirty years ago. 14 

 15 

Anyway, in another story, I would like to support the amberjack.  16 

I would like to see a 2,000-pound trip limit on amberjacks, to 17 

slow this fishery down so everybody can get a small piece of the 18 

pie, instead of one group maybe out of Texas somewhere catching 19 

all of them in the big trips. 20 

 21 

I thought we were through with the derby fisheries and we need 22 

to stop that and on the king mackerel, I think we need to have a 23 

are you going to fish off of Louisiana or are you going to fish 24 

off of Florida or are you going to fish on the east coast.  25 

You’re hearing a lot of complaints right now about people 26 

jumping into other people’s fishery and nobody making no good 27 

out of it at all.  There’s just too many boats. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Russell, your time is. 30 

 31 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  I don’t see Walter Stone and so 34 

if there’s someone who is desirous of testifying and we have not 35 

found their card, now is the time and if not, I’ve got a few 36 

cards here for repetitive talks and we’ll start on those.  Bob 37 

Zales, to be followed by Ed Walker.  Bob Zales passes.  Ed 38 

Walker, do you desire to speak again?  I don’t see Ed Walker.  39 

Gary Jarvis? 40 

 41 

MR. LARRY LEMIEUX:  My name is Larry Lemieux from Panama City, 42 

Florida and I have a boat at Captain Anderson’s Marina.  I’ve 43 

been in the charter fishing industry since 1996.  Fortunately, I 44 

did well with BP in 2010 when we had the oil spill and I bought 45 

a second boat because I could not make a living with the first 46 

boat I own in federal waters, because you guys has cut our 47 

snapper back drastically every year. 48 
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 1 

I’ve listened to all this testimony for the past three hours or 2 

however long we’ve been listening to it and at sixty days in 3 

2032, come on, guys.  Come on.  Sixty days?  That’s nothing.  It 4 

just looks grim. 5 

 6 

I recently purchased me a bay boat where I could fish in state 7 

waters.  As of last night at 12:01, the State of Florida allowed 8 

us to catch -- We have one redfish at eighteen to twenty-seven 9 

inches.  I bought me a second boat because they upped the limit 10 

on redfish last night at 12:01 to two and so I can give my 11 

customers something to catch. 12 

 13 

I took a group fishing yesterday on a six-hour trip and they 14 

paid me $750 and they did not get to keep a fish in the Gulf of 15 

Mexico, zero, none.  We caught all red snappers and black 16 

groupers and now it’s closed. 17 

 18 

It’s hard to offer people something and when you’re charging 19 

$100 or $140 or $150 an hour when they can’t even keep anything.  20 

I bought my little boat now and at least in the forty-day 21 

snapper season or twenty-three or thirty-six or however many 22 

days you guys give us this year, I can at least go in the bay 23 

and say we can catch a speckled trout or we can catch two 24 

redfish to supplement my family. 25 

 26 

It’s hard enough making a living in a forty-day season and I 27 

don’t know.  I don’t know what it’s going to take.  I looked at 28 

Mr. Robson from Destin -- The same stuff he gave you guys, and 29 

that’s black and white right there, fellas and ladies.  That’s 30 

black and white. 31 

 32 

I just wish that we could come to some resolution, whether it be 33 

sector separation or anything, that we can be allowed to just 34 

make a living and put food on the table and keep the lights on 35 

and the groceries in the cabinets.  I appreciate it and thank 36 

you, all. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  The final two speakers that I 39 

have are Ed Walker and Gary Jarvis. 40 

 41 

MS. WALKER:  I filled out two cards because I had two issues to 42 

talk about, but I got everything in on my talking and so I’m 43 

done. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Ed.  I appreciate the honesty.  Gary, 46 

you’re up. 47 

 48 
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MR. JARVIS:  I filled out two cards, which I normally don’t do, 1 

because I did want to talk about the amberjack issue and snapper 2 

issue as stand-alone issues, because they’re so important to our 3 

industry.  4 

 5 

I’m Captain Gary Jarvis from the Charterboat Back Down II and 6 

President of the Charter Fishermen’s Association.  Yesterday 7 

during committee and today’s public testimony, it’s becoming 8 

more and more apparent to me, and other fishermen, of course, 9 

that there’s some distinct difference in needs between the two 10 

individual sectors within the recreational fishery, the private 11 

recreational sector and the charter-for-hire. 12 

 13 

The government has identified these two distinct groups through 14 

the rulemaking process and by the different way they’ve used 15 

these effort controls applied to the charter-for-hire sector 16 

versus the private recreational sector. 17 

 18 

We’re identifiable and everybody knows that we exist, but 19 

really, the most important thing to all users in the 20 

recreational fishery is we just want more access to the fishery. 21 

 22 

For us charter-for-hire guys and our recreational fishermen, we 23 

don’t want to encroach upon the private recreational sector and 24 

their historical participation and we don’t want them 25 

encroaching in on us.   26 

 27 

We have distinct needs and we just want to try to come up with a 28 

system other than what we have that’s going to give us improved 29 

access to this fishery as the fishery rebounds, because the 30 

present system, we’re talking about a rebuilt red snapper 31 

fishery and increases in allocation and we’re losing our access 32 

because of the system and not because of the law. 33 

 34 

I think a question was made and an answer was given by a council 35 

member that even with a rebuilt fishery twenty years from now 36 

that sixty days might be the outcome under the present 37 

management system.  To me, that’s unacceptable, from the face 38 

value. 39 

 40 

What I want to figure out is can we manage my industry and can 41 

we manage the private recreational guy to give us increased 42 

access as we rebuild these fisheries?  That’s what we implore 43 

the council to explore, not only with the pilot programs, but 44 

with the effort of our group trying to establish a stand-alone 45 

charter-for-hire fishery management plan.  Thank you. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Gary.  That’s the last card that we 48 
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have, including the multiple cards.  Are there any others? 1 

 2 

MS. T.J. TATE:  I’m T.J. Tate, Executive Director of Gulf of 3 

Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.  I apologize, Mr. 4 

Chairman, but I arrived late to the meeting today.  I’ll be 5 

brief. 6 

 7 

I just wanted to say that you guys have done a fabulous job in 8 

listening to the commercial fishermen when you instituted the 9 

red snapper IFQ and then the grouper tilefish IFQ.   10 

 11 

They’re asking you the same thing now with this scoping document 12 

for Amendment 33 and all they ask at this point is for you to 13 

put those to public hearing and listen to the folks and get it 14 

out there and hear some public comment.  I would ask that you 15 

listen to the fishermen and you listen to the public and that’s 16 

all I have to say and thank you very much. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, T.J.  Walter Stone, go ahead. 19 

 20 

MR. STONE:  I’m Walter Stone with the recreational fishermen.  21 

The point I was trying to make earlier is that -- A lot of the 22 

guys here said that they liked the status quo of a June and July 23 

closure.  The problem with that is that’s just exactly what it 24 

will be, status quo. 25 

 26 

We closed it last year in June and July and we’ll close it this 27 

year and we’ll close it next year in June and July and probably 28 

the year after that.  There is a fix to this.  Amendment 35 has 29 

the data in it that proves that a March, April, May closure will 30 

make it so that we won’t need future closures. 31 

 32 

You’re going to be releasing 400,000 pounds of pregnant 33 

amberjack and with a year or two of doing that, what we’ll be 34 

able to go to is a year-round amberjack season, once again, and 35 

quite possibly why not the charter captains and their crew being 36 

able to take an amberjack with a million-pound buffer that will 37 

be built into that. 38 

 39 

Those are the numbers that are in there and I support the 40 

charter guys.  I think they’re beat on way too hard and we can 41 

fix this so that we don’t need to continually manage this 42 

fishery and decrease the opportunities and decrease everything 43 

that goes along with it. 44 

 45 

Magnuson-Stevens says you’ve got to increase that and that’s 46 

what a March, April, May closure will do.  A thirty-two-inch 47 

fork length goes a huge way to improving that.  It takes six 48 
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months for that fish to get two inches larger and it’s only five 1 

pounds heavier.  That’s the science there and so you have a 2 

million-pound buffer or the closure there adds 400,000 pounds 3 

and we’re looking at five pounds per fish on that to go up to 4 

two more inches. 5 

 6 

I don’t think we’re going to reach that critical mass on there.  7 

We can fix it with that March, April, May closure.  The proof is 8 

in the pudding and it’s right there in that Amendment 35 and I 9 

appreciate you all looking at that much closer.  I’ve got no dog 10 

in this fight.  I’m a recreational guy and I’m wanting to 11 

improve this thing for everybody and that is the solution to 12 

this problem.  I appreciate you all’s time. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  That’s our last speaker and I 15 

thank the audience for their cooperation in this and that 16 

concludes our business at council today.  We’ll recess until 17 

eight o’clock in the morning. 18 

 19 

We do have a couple of presentations scheduled for tomorrow and 20 

depending on who is here and who is not, we’ll either start with 21 

the committee reports that are available or presentations, but 22 

eight o’clock tomorrow morning and we’re recessed until that 23 

time.  Thank you. 24 

 25 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 6:15 p.m., February 1, 26 

2012.) 27 

 28 

- - - 29 

 30 

February 2, 2012 31 

 32 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 33 

 34 

- - - 35 

 36 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 37 

Council reconvened at the Renaissance Mobile Riverview Plaza 38 

Hotel, Mobile, Alabama, Thursday morning, February 2, 2012, and 39 

was called to order at 8:00 a.m. by Chairman Bob Gill. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  If G.P. would come to the podium, welcome and 42 

good morning to you, sir. 43 

 44 

FLOWER GARDEN BANKS SANCTUARY LIONFISH PRESENTATION 45 

 46 

MR. G.P. SCHMAHL:  Thank you very much.  My name is G.P. Schmahl 47 

and I’m the Superintendant of the Flower Garden Banks National 48 
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Marine Sanctuary and I appreciate the time today.  I just wanted 1 

to talk a little bit about the invasive lionfish in the Gulf of 2 

Mexico. 3 

 4 

I’m sure everyone is aware of the issue that we have with the 5 

IndoPacific Lionfish that has come into Florida, all the way up 6 

the coast to North Carolina, the Caribbean, and now into the 7 

Gulf of Mexico. 8 

 9 

Just as a reminder, the National Marine Sanctuary Program is a 10 

system of fourteen sites around the United States, including 11 

Hawaii and some of the freely-associated states and American 12 

Samoa. 13 

 14 

The Flower Garden Banks is the only national marine sanctuary in 15 

the Gulf of Mexico, but, of course, there’s a sanctuary in the 16 

Florida Keys, which this council has jurisdiction over a large 17 

portion of that sanctuary, and other sanctuaries in the region 18 

include Gray’s Reef National Marine Sanctuary off of Georgia and 19 

they are also experiencing some issues with lionfish. 20 

 21 

This is kind of hard to see, but the Flower Garden Banks is 22 

comprised of three separate banks in the northwestern Gulf of 23 

Mexico and this is just to show the general location of the 24 

Flower Garden Banks.  It’s on the left-hand side of your screen, 25 

with the East and West Flower Garden Bank and Stetson Bank 26 

indicated. 27 

 28 

I wanted to point out that the Flower Garden Banks are only 29 

three of probably up to thirty or more reefs and banks that 30 

occur along the edge of the continental shelf in the Gulf of 31 

Mexico and so we’re right on the point where it starts dropping 32 

off into the deep waters of the Gulf. 33 

 34 

Like I mentioned, there’s three banks, separate banks, in the 35 

Flower Garden Banks National Marine Sanctuary, the East Flower 36 

Garden Bank -- This is just bathymetry, it’s just depth, and I 37 

wanted to point out the red areas are the shallowest parts of 38 

the Sanctuary and that is the area that is essentially within 39 

divable depths and so most of what we know about the Sanctuary 40 

comes from those divable areas, but there’s a large portion of 41 

the Sanctuary that is outside of diving depths, in greater 42 

depths, up to about 600 or 700 feet. 43 

 44 

West Flower Garden is the same thing.  You can see, again, the 45 

red areas as being the divable portions and Stetson Bank, which 46 

is up farther on the shelf, it’s about sixty miles offshore, 47 

whereas the Flower Garden Banks are about a hundred miles 48 
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offshore. 1 

 2 

The Flower Garden Banks, as I hope you know, contains a really 3 

incredible, healthy coral reef.  This is surprising to many 4 

people, but the reef at the Flower Garden Banks, because of its 5 

isolation and because of the distance offshore and because of 6 

perhaps the low amount of direct visitation and runoff from 7 

coastal areas and that kind of thing, it has maintained a very 8 

strong health in this era of declining health in most coral 9 

reefs around the world. 10 

 11 

The living coral cover at the Flower Garden Banks is at least 50 12 

percent and sometimes greater in the deeper areas and it is 13 

known for having populations of large animals such as manta 14 

rays, whale sharks, scalloped hammerheads, sea turtles, both 15 

loggerhead sea turtles and hawksbill, and, of course, a wide 16 

variety of reef fish and invertebrates that are associated with 17 

Caribbean coral reefs. 18 

 19 

We do have a number of potential threats, potential pressures, 20 

to the Flower Garden Banks, even though it’s well offshore.  As 21 

you probably know, it’s completely surrounded by very intense 22 

development of oil and gas.  It’s probably the most intense 23 

development of anywhere in the world. 24 

 25 

The good news is that because -- We have a long-term monitoring 26 

program at the Flower Garden Banks and we have not been able to 27 

show any direct detrimental impact of the oil and gas 28 

development in the region on the coral reefs at the Flower 29 

Garden Banks and so the environmental regulations that are in 30 

place for the industry, for the most part, have worked very 31 

well, at least in terms of the Flower Garden Banks, and the oil 32 

and gas industry can point to our area as an example of how they 33 

can coexist, to some extent, with a very sensitive natural 34 

resource. 35 

 36 

Also, we have a variety of natural impacts, hurricanes.  We were 37 

directly impacted by Hurricane Ike, by Hurricanes Rita and 38 

Katrina, and, of course, many other hurricanes over the years. 39 

 40 

We have been experiencing coral bleaching over the last number 41 

of years, which seems to be increasing as time goes on.  It may 42 

be related to global climate change.  In periods of high runoff 43 

from the coastal areas of Texas and Louisiana, sometimes that 44 

water does come out to the -- Turbid water can come out all the 45 

way a hundred miles offshore to the Flower Garden Banks and 46 

that’s a concern itself.  We have marine debris issues and we’ve 47 

got potential fishing issues as well. 48 
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 1 

A new threat has popped up in the Gulf of Mexico in very recent 2 

years and I think everyone is aware of the lionfish invasion in 3 

the Gulf and in the Caribbean. 4 

 5 

Invasive species invasions are very common, of course, and well 6 

known in the terrestrial environment.  I was told that the fire 7 

ant invasion for the Southeast actually occurred right here in 8 

Mobile and spread from this area throughout the south and I 9 

think probably everybody has issues with fire ants. 10 

 11 

It was in the news this week about Burmese pythons in the 12 

Florida Everglades.  They’ve been there for a while, but now 13 

they’ve documented impacts to local wildlife populations, small 14 

mammals, raccoons, opossums.  They’re down 95 percent in some 15 

areas because of Burmese pythons. 16 

 17 

Certainly invasive species can have major effects on the ecology 18 

of certain areas and the concern with lionfish is that they may 19 

also have serious impacts in the marine environment. 20 

 21 

This is sort of a time lapse of the invasion.  It’s starting in 22 

the late 1980s and you’ll see at about 1999 that it starts 23 

moving out.  It began in Florida and probably the result of 24 

release of aquarium fish and then it went up the Southeast coast 25 

of the country and kind of backtracked in the Caribbean and then 26 

into the Gulf of Mexico. 27 

 28 

It’s interesting that the Gulf of Mexico was not affected until 29 

very recently.  The first documented sightings were in 2009 in 30 

the Yucatan area and a couple off the Tampa/Clearwater area 31 

about that same time.  It wasn’t until 2010, however, that they 32 

were observed up in the northern part of the Gulf, off of some 33 

oil rigs off of Louisiana.   34 

 35 

That was the first place and then they were seen on a natural 36 

feature called Sonnier Bank, which you’re probably familiar with 37 

also, very near the Flower Garden Banks.  Then in this past 38 

year, in 2011, they finally showed up at the Flower Garden 39 

Banks, in July of 2011. 40 

 41 

This is a sample of a SEAMAP trawl that was done right off of 42 

the Tampa/Port Charlotte area in June of 2011 and this was from 43 

one trawl and this is just to give you an idea of the numbers 44 

that they can occur in in certain particular areas.  Their 45 

populations can get very large and very quickly. 46 

 47 

As I mentioned, they were observed in the Flower Garden Banks in 48 
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July of 2011.  The first fish that we observed when we were out 1 

there, we actually captured and that’s him up in the right-hand 2 

corner and he still resides in an aquarium in our office and we 3 

take him around for show-and-tell as well. 4 

 5 

At this time, a total of twenty-eight lionfish have been 6 

observed in the banks, the natural banks of the northwestern 7 

Gulf of Mexico, and about fifteen of those have been in the 8 

sanctuary and, of course, that doesn’t sound like a lot, but as 9 

I looked back at the records for the Florida Keys, for example, 10 

in 2009, there were thirteen fish that were documented in the 11 

Florida Keys. 12 

 13 

As you know now, lionfish are all over the Florida Keys and they 14 

regularly hold lionfish derbies, where they will get 600 or more 15 

in a weekend by encouraging divers to go out there and remove 16 

them and so it’s one of those kinds of situations where these 17 

species reach sort of a tipping point and then their populations 18 

can explode. 19 

 20 

The aspects of lionfish biology that are of some concern is that 21 

-- That’s a picture of a lionfish one of the coral heads at the 22 

Flower Garden Banks National Marine Sanctuary. 23 

 24 

Life history traits of the lionfish that make them a problem, 25 

one is that they live a long time.  They have lived for decades 26 

in aquarium situations.  They can reach sizes of -- The biggest 27 

one so far is forty-seven centimeters, which is quite large.  28 

Typically they’re small. 29 

 30 

They inhabit all marine habitat types, from mangroves to 31 

artificial reefs to deep water.  They’ve been observed and been 32 

trapped out to a thousand feet in depth.  It’s interesting that 33 

in the IndoPacific, where they’re originally from, that they’re 34 

not really all that common and they do seem to congregate around 35 

artificial structures, shipwrecks and artificial reefs and 36 

things of that sort of thing. 37 

 38 

They are sexually mature in less than a year.  They spawn in 39 

pairs and they can reproduce almost continuously, several times 40 

a month, and a female can produce up to two-million eggs per 41 

year. 42 

 43 

They are dispersed by currents and they have a larval life 44 

duration range of twenty-five to forty days and, of course, they 45 

are venomous and they are, of course, at least a danger to 46 

divers and fishers who catch them.  They have to be very careful 47 

to avoid the spines to prevent becoming envenomated. 48 
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 1 

They can reach high densities, as I mentioned.  There’s been 2 

some studies that have been going on and there are more than 200 3 

adults per acre, as high as a thousand adults per acre.  They 4 

typically live in groups as juveniles and then alone as adults. 5 

 6 

They are very voracious and opportunistic predators.  They’ve 7 

been documented to feed on at least sixty species of fish in the 8 

Caribbean.  This, of course, is typically small fish and can 9 

range from gobies and blennies to the small recruit stages of 10 

just about anything and the list of species that have been taken 11 

out of stomach contents of lionfish pretty much run the range of 12 

anything you can think of. 13 

 14 

They have a pretty broad range of temperature tolerance, from 15 

down to about ten degrees Centigrade to thirty-five degrees 16 

Centigrade.  That’s the one thing that’s sort of limiting them 17 

in the north.  They’ve been well established off of North 18 

Carolina, but the low temperatures north of that and inshore 19 

areas of North Carolina has kept the population at bay at least 20 

in those areas. 21 

 22 

Now, native predators have been actually observed to avoid 23 

lionfish, at least in aquaria situations, but there have been 24 

many observations, anecdotal observations, of predation by a 25 

number of fish in the wild, especially on speared fish. 26 

 27 

As you may know, there’s a number of areas that are trying to 28 

eliminate lionfish by encouraging people to go out and spear 29 

them and a large number of fish have been observed to feed on 30 

them.  The question is what kind of impact that natural 31 

predation might have. 32 

 33 

However, there has been at least one study that’s been put out 34 

recently, in 2011, looking at areas in the Bahamas, including 35 

areas that have been protected now for a number of years as 36 

fully protected marine reserves, no-take zones, and they did 37 

find, in that case, that they did find lionfish in the stomachs 38 

of several species of large-bodied groupers and that lionfish 39 

biomass exhibited a sevenfold reduction in the relation to 40 

biomass of grouper and so where there were lots of grouper, 41 

there were less lionfish and vice versa. 42 

 43 

It’s just one study, and there’s some issues with this 44 

particular study, but it is kind of interesting as a possible 45 

control method. 46 

 47 

The other thing that’s kind of scary about lionfish is the quick 48 
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timeframe in which they can exhibit impacts to the ecosystem.  1 

Most other stressors take a very long time to have impacts.  2 

This has been shown, in lionfish, to be fairly quickly, 3 

sometimes less than four years, and in a study that I’m going to 4 

show you in a minute. 5 

 6 

They can disrupt the balance of native benthic areas of coral 7 

reefs and sometimes showing a shift change from living coral to 8 

algal-dominated reefs.  There’s a reduction in recruitment of 9 

small fish of a variety of species, by up to 79 percent in an 10 

experiment that was done in the Bahamas.  Again, the prey can 11 

include just about anything, from small reef fish to the 12 

juveniles of larger fish of commercial and recreational 13 

importance. 14 

 15 

I wanted to show one study in particular and this is one that 16 

was done just recently and published in 2011.  The title of it 17 

is “Phase Shifts to Algal-Dominated Communities at Mesophotic 18 

Depths Associated with Lionfish Invasion in a Bahamian Coral 19 

Reef” and this is of concern to us, because, as I pointed out on 20 

the bathymetric maps, many of the areas of the Flower Garden 21 

Banks are in that mesophotic zone and mesophotic basically means 22 

the area below the typically coral reef building light-dominated 23 

zone and typically it’s defined from about thirty meters down to 24 

fifty meters or more.  Corals still occur there, but it’s kind 25 

of a transition zone or the twilight zone, as it’s been kind of 26 

nicknamed. 27 

 28 

In this study, they showed a change in the period from 2003 to 29 

2009 at deeper depths and not so much at the shallower depths, 30 

but at deep depths, from a coral-dominated community to an 31 

algal-dominated community and the black bar graph, the black -- 32 

It’s showing the extent of algae on transects in those reefs and 33 

the three years, white, gray, and then black being 2003 to 2005 34 

and then 2009, showing the decline of coral and the increase in 35 

algae. 36 

 37 

This, I know, you can’t read from this area, but that’s not 38 

really the point.  They looked at a number of species of fish on 39 

those transects at those depths, thirty to almost ninety meters 40 

in this case, and in this case, in 2003, the point here was that 41 

there was twenty-three species of fish that were seen.  They 42 

ranged from, again, a lot of small reef fish to juveniles of 43 

larger fish.  At that time, there were no lionfish. 44 

 45 

In 2009, they surveyed the same areas and you’ll see there were 46 

only four species of small fish, of the reef fish, and there was 47 

quite a large density of lionfish and so it at least indicates 48 
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that lionfish could be having both a major impact on the fish 1 

species and then, of course, by reducing the number of grazers, 2 

algae communities can proliferate in some of those areas and so 3 

these kinds of studies are of great concern to us. 4 

 5 

The other aspect is that they can reduce recruitment to areas 6 

and that results in a loss of biodiversity and in this study, 7 

also done in the Bahamas, titled “The IndoPacific Lionfish 8 

Reduce Recruitment in Atlantic Coral Reef Fishes”, this showed a 9 

79 percent decrease in areas that were -- They were treated as 10 

areas that had lionfish versus areas that did not have lionfish. 11 

 12 

In those areas that had lionfish, there was a 79 percent 13 

decrease in recruitment of small fish of all sorts to these 14 

small reefs in the Bahamas. 15 

 16 

This, of course, can lead to socioeconomic impacts and I think 17 

that’s what the fisheries management councils are concerned 18 

about, of course.  If the lionfish get to the point of 19 

populations of reducing the recruitment of recreationally and 20 

commercially-important fish species, that will eventually affect 21 

the fishery. 22 

 23 

We don’t really know how lionfish populations are going to -- 24 

How it’s going to play out.  Sometimes, as we’ve seen in 25 

terrestrial environments when there’s an invasion, sometimes 26 

there’s a big explosion of population and then they naturally go 27 

back down to some sort of constant level that may not be 28 

worrisome. 29 

 30 

However, other species, as you know, are just released into this 31 

environment and have major impacts and so that can lead to 32 

socioeconomic impacts as well. 33 

 34 

The question is how or if you can control lionfish and that’s a 35 

big question.  Most scientists, I think, have come to the 36 

conclusion that total control is not possible.  They’re here and 37 

they’re here to stay, but if you have certain special areas 38 

especially, like national marine sanctuaries and like areas that 39 

are prime recruitment areas or spawning areas for important 40 

species, perhaps it is important to attempt at least control, if 41 

not elimination, of lionfish. 42 

 43 

Most of the control so far has been in the range of trying to do 44 

direct removal, encouraging people to go out and remove this 45 

species by nets, by spears, by any method they can.  In certain 46 

areas of the Caribbean you might be familiar with and now in the 47 

Florida Keys too, it’s almost becoming sort of a little side 48 
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industry of itself, to go out and hunt for lionfish. 1 

 2 

In some areas of the Caribbean, there’s bounties on lionfish and 3 

they’re trying to keep them down in those areas that are the 4 

prime dive spots that people want to go to. 5 

 6 

Again, it’s a large amount of education involved here, because 7 

lionfish are pretty.  A lot of people -- They’re desirable in 8 

the aquarium trade and to see one on the reef, unless you know 9 

the potential impacts of it, you might not realize that it’s a 10 

threat and so there’s a big component of education as well. 11 

 12 

As I mentioned, recently in the Florida Keys they’ve been having 13 

these lionfish derbies.  The dive shops have been very active in 14 

participating in that and REEF, the Reef Education and 15 

Environmental Foundation, has been leading the effort there and 16 

doing trainings about how to properly take lionfish out without 17 

getting stuck by the spines and that kind of thing. 18 

 19 

This can be effective, but I’m afraid that it can only be 20 

effective in very small areas and so far, these areas in the 21 

Florida Keys have been focused on those small coral reef areas 22 

that are what they call their sanctuary preservation areas that 23 

you’re probably familiar with, places like Looe Key and Molasses 24 

Reef and Alligator Reef, places like that. 25 

 26 

The other thing that has been going on and being attempted is a 27 

program to promote the consumption of lionfish and it turns out 28 

that lionfish are actually quite good to eat and a number of 29 

people have demonstrated that.  I’ve eaten them and they are 30 

quite good. 31 

 32 

They’re white, flaky meat.  They’re pretty small, for the most 33 

part, and so they’re a little hard to clean, but worth the 34 

effort.  REEF has actually put out a lionfish cookbook and there 35 

has been, like I say, an effort to promote consumption of these 36 

fish in certain areas. 37 

 38 

At the Flower Garden Banks, we knew they were coming, but still 39 

I guess it was a little bit of a surprise when they finally did 40 

show up.  We were kind of hoping that maybe for some reason, 41 

because of the isolation, they wouldn’t make it all the way out 42 

there.  This is an example of one of our divers with a lionfish 43 

in a bag. 44 

 45 

We immediately started to discuss with other marine protected 46 

areas on how they have dealt with the lionfish issue and worked 47 

a lot with the Florida Keys, with some areas in the Bahamas, and 48 
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other areas in the Caribbean. 1 

 2 

Again, removal can work in small areas and we have promoted 3 

that.  Right now, our policy at the Flower Garden Banks is to 4 

remove lionfish when they are seen, either by our staff or by 5 

people who are out there diving. 6 

 7 

We have some regulatory issues.  Spearfishing is not allowed in 8 

the Flower Garden Banks and so, of course, we would have to 9 

issue permits for spearing lionfish, but we have done that to 10 

the recreational dive charter boats that regularly go out to the 11 

Flower Garden Banks and we’ve developed a lionfish reporting 12 

form on the left there, so that we can keep adding to the 13 

information to the U.S. Geological Survey, who is keeping a 14 

database on the invasion and the occurrence and density of 15 

lionfish. 16 

 17 

The people that don’t have permits, we have been issuing small 18 

markers, basically floats on little weights, that when they 19 

divers are out and they see a lionfish -- They stay around and 20 

they have strong site fidelity and so they stay around certain 21 

areas, within a few meters, typically. 22 

 23 

You can mark that area and then the dive masters that do have 24 

the permits on those dive boats can go out and remove them and 25 

this has been somewhat effective. 26 

 27 

The issue about eating lionfish is complicated though in the 28 

Flower Garden Banks and you may recall that the Flower Garden 29 

Banks actually is under an FDA advisory that currently exists 30 

and it’s a letter to the seafood distributors to essentially not 31 

purchase certain species of fish from around the Flower Garden 32 

Banks because of ciguatera poisoning. 33 

 34 

We’ve had a number of incidents of ciguatera poisoning from 35 

eating fish in the Flower Garden Banks.  There was one actually 36 

just very recently, over Christmas.  There was someone that ate 37 

I think it was either a black or a gag grouper from the Flower 38 

Garden Banks.  We’re having it tested now at FDA. 39 

 40 

We feel that it’s not responsible in terms of our part for 41 

management to encourage consumption of a fish that may be high 42 

in carrying ciguatera and lionfish have been shown to be high in 43 

ciguatera in other parts of the Caribbean, especially the U.S. 44 

Virgin Islands and the British Virgin Islands.   45 

 46 

You may have seen some reports about that, that up to 40 percent 47 

of the fish that were tested had ciguatera in their tissue and 48 
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so I don’t think that encouraging consumption is a good 1 

management option for us at the Flower Garden Banks. 2 

 3 

We have some areas that are known recruitment areas for a large 4 

number of species.  Stetson Bank that I mentioned, the inshore 5 

bank, seems to be especially important in this regard.   6 

 7 

Up on the flats of Stetson Bank, there are these clumps of 8 

sponges and other habitats that just seem to be a draw for a 9 

large number of very small fish and you can see these what 10 

appear to be pulses of recruitment of a whole lot of different 11 

types of fish, usually small reef fish, but also we’ve seen very 12 

small scamp, very small snapper and other species that are of 13 

commercial and recreational importance and so, again, if 14 

lionfish came and established here, they  could have a very 15 

detrimental effect on these recruitment areas of the sanctuary. 16 

 17 

As you know, I came and I’ve talked to you a time or two about 18 

the development of a management plan at the Flower Garden Banks.  19 

We are still in that process.  Things move slow.  You guys seem 20 

to be able to do regulations a lot faster than we are, but our 21 

final management plan should be out literally within several 22 

weeks. 23 

 24 

In that plan -- It is basically just a plan.  There’s not many 25 

regulations that go with it at this time, but it does outline 26 

some proposed management strategies and I talked about this to 27 

the council at least once before. 28 

 29 

One strategy that we are considering is an experiment to look at 30 

the impacts of fishing and diving at the Flower Garden Banks and 31 

that would -- Although it would require a process to identify 32 

what the actual scope and boundaries would be of that 33 

experiment, the general idea is to look at a closed area, to 34 

close a portion of the sanctuary, either a complete bank or a 35 

part of a bank, and look at the impact of a reduction of fishing 36 

on the general fish populations. 37 

 38 

Now, this was actually put forward and recommended by our 39 

Sanctuary Advisory Council with a lot of provisions, but this 40 

was before the lionfish issue even came up, but I think the 41 

issue of lionfish may cause a bit more urgency about this, 42 

because the other angle of this is if you do increase the number 43 

of large-bodied predators in this area that it might actually 44 

act as a control for lionfish. 45 

 46 

We do think that the direct removal of lionfish at the Flower 47 

Garden Banks is not very feasible and that our best defense may 48 
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be the natural ecosystem itself and that a healthy ecosystem and 1 

a diverse ecosystem may be more able to resist biological 2 

invasions from exotics and it is something that we will be 3 

thinking about more in the future, our advisory council will be, 4 

and obviously something like this would have to be coordinated 5 

with the Gulf Council. 6 

 7 

That’s one of the purposes of me being here today, just to let 8 

you know that we’re thinking about this and hope that you would 9 

think about it as well and think about how lionfish could be 10 

controlled in areas like this. 11 

 12 

There is a lot of debate about whether this could even occur and 13 

whether groupers and other large species eat lionfish or if they 14 

do eat them, would they eat them twice?  Like I mentioned, there 15 

are a number of observations of this now from a variety of 16 

species. 17 

 18 

If you go on YouTube, for example, and just put in “fish eating 19 

lionfish”, there’s beginning to become quite a large body of 20 

video evidence of this occurring. 21 

 22 

Essentially, that’s what I wanted to present today.  Lionfish 23 

are in all habitat types.  We know of observations in Roatan 24 

from submersibles down to over 900 feet and then up, of course, 25 

even into the mangroves and so it’s everywhere. 26 

 27 

They do seem to be very prolific on artificial substrates and 28 

for us in the Gulf of Mexico, we’re talking about many, many oil 29 

and gas platforms there.  They can reach very large populations 30 

and they spawn regularly and prolifically. 31 

 32 

They are venomous and they do carry ciguatera and they’re 33 

opportunistic predators that eat just about anything and, of 34 

course, they compete with native fish for food and other 35 

resources. 36 

 37 

It’s not a very optimistic picture, but the issue of invasive 38 

species in the marine environment is becoming more and more 39 

important and this is the one that is -- It’s the first one that 40 

we’ve really had that I think that has broad-scale ecological 41 

impacts and so I really thank you for your time today. 42 

 43 

There’s a lot of work being done on lionfish right now.  There’s 44 

not a lot out in the published literature yet, but there’s quite 45 

a few papers coming and like I mentioned, there were several 46 

just in 2011 and we know of a number more that will be published 47 

this year and very soon and so we’ll be watching that. 48 
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 1 

We are developing a research plan ourselves at both the Flower 2 

Garden Banks and in the Southeast Region of the National Marine 3 

Sanctuaries and we would like your input and your participation 4 

in that process and that’s it and thank you. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, G.P.  That was a very interesting 7 

presentation.  Any questions for G.P. from the council? 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  It’s probably not the kind of question you would 10 

expect, but what’s the status of lionfish in their native range? 11 

 12 

MR. SCHMAHL:  I don’t know the answer to that.  All I know is 13 

from people that I’ve talked to -- I’ve dived in the IndoPacific 14 

a bit, but not a lot, but that’s where I mentioned previously 15 

that in their home range they’re typically not that common. 16 

 17 

It’s actually kind of a big deal to see a lionfish and it’s 18 

something that you kind of go out looking for and if you see 19 

one, you take a picture of it and everything.  It’s the general 20 

impression I’ve gotten and I don’t know -- I can’t find any good 21 

quantitative studies on it, but that that are, at least in their 22 

home range, they’re not nearly as common. 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  Food habit studies of them in our area, what’s 25 

their primary diet?  Do we know that? 26 

 27 

MR. SCHMAHL:  There’s been a number of studies and I was kind of 28 

looking over at Michelle Johnson.  I wanted to introduce her and 29 

she’s with my staff and she actually is on our research team and 30 

probably knows more about this than I do, but the primary food 31 

fishes that are found in their gut contents are small fish. 32 

 33 

They’re gobies and blennies and small wrasses and things of that 34 

sort, but they do, quite commonly, have small individuals of 35 

what grow up to be larger fish and it includes everything, 36 

grunts, snapper, some species of grouper.  Obviously they would 37 

have to get them when they are very small, but basically it’s 38 

typically small reef fish. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further questions for G.P.?  Seeing none, thank 41 

you very much, sir.  We appreciate you coming down to give us 42 

the presentation. 43 

 44 

MR. SCHMAHL:  Thank you very much. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The remaining work that we have on the agenda 47 

are a presentation later by HMS and if my count is correct, we 48 
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have four committee reports left and so I propose that we’ll 1 

start working on these committee reports and see where we get 2 

to. 3 

 4 

We’ll have to see how time goes.  I understand that checkout 5 

time is 12:00 for those of you that are planning to do that.  If 6 

we’re working into it, we may have to take a break so folks can 7 

go back and check out.  The first committee report I would like 8 

to start with would be Data Collection Committee.  Chairman 9 

Pearce, can you address that? 10 

 11 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  The Data Committee met on February, 1, 2012.  The 14 

agenda was adopted as written and the minutes of the October 26, 15 

2011 meeting were approved with no modifications.   16 

 17 

The committee reviewed the scoping document to modify federally-18 

permitted seafood dealer reporting requirements.  This document 19 

proposes modifications to seafood dealer reporting requirements 20 

for fisheries management plans of the Gulf of Mexico, South 21 

Atlantic, and two joint fishery management plans.   22 

 23 

The committee reviewed current dealer reporting requirements and 24 

considered the three proposed actions.  Action 1 is what dealer 25 

permits would be required and for which species?  Action 2 is 26 

how frequently and by what method would dealers be required to 27 

report?  Action 3 is are there penalties for non-reporting or 28 

late reporting? 29 

 30 

With regard to Action 1, the committee discussed whether to 31 

create a universal dealer permit or separate Gulf and South 32 

Atlantic permits.  The committee also discussed options about 33 

inclusion of shrimp dealers in the dealer reporting 34 

requirements.  Mr. Riley stated that he felt that inclusion of 35 

shrimp dealers would not create a significant additional burden 36 

for those dealers. 37 

 38 

Action 2 considers potential changes to the frequency and method 39 

of reporting for federally-permitted seafood dealers.  40 

Alternatives 2 and 3 include options for electronic data 41 

reporting.   42 

 43 

The committee suggested including an additional alternative to 44 

phase-in electronic reporting over time.  This change will be 45 

incorporated in a subsequent draft.  Concern was raised that 46 

daily reporting and/or a no purchase reporting requirement may 47 

also be burdensome to seafood dealers. 48 
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 1 

With regard to Action 3, Mr. Grimes stated concern with the 2 

current alternatives of Action 3, as the council does not have 3 

authority levy penalties for non-reporting.  The IPT will 4 

address these concerns in the next draft.   5 

 6 

After discussion of the proposed Actions, the committee 7 

recommends, and I so move, to recommend approval of the Generic 8 

Amendment for Dealer Permits and Electronic Reporting for 9 

scoping hearings to be held in conjunction with Mackerel 10 

Amendments 19 and 20 at the following locations: Galveston, 11 

Texas; Port Aransas, Texas; Grand Isle, Louisiana; Biloxi area, 12 

Mississippi; Mobile, Alabama; Destin, Florida; Key West, 13 

Florida; and Fort Myers, Florida. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 16 

discussion on the motion? 17 

 18 

MS. MCCAWLEY:  I know we did mackerel yesterday, but we heard 19 

some public comments that we possibly need another workshop in 20 

Florida and I was wondering what the council thought about that, 21 

if they thought we should add one maybe around the St. Pete 22 

area.  It would be more for mackerel than for the dealer 23 

permitting issue. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I’m not seeing a whole lot of response.  My 26 

thinking is that Fort Myers would cover that and for the folks 27 

from the Tampa Bay area, it’s not that far to Fort Myers and the 28 

expense of putting one on probably doesn’t justify the addition.  29 

That’s my thought, but whatever the council thinks.  Myron? 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  Mine is to a new subject, when we get finished 32 

with Jessica’s. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Is it to the motion? 35 

 36 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes, it’s to the motion. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Then proceed. 39 

 40 

MR. FISCHER:  Mine was just a question for Harlon.  If we 41 

piggyback this mackerel and we’re holding it in Grand Isle, 42 

would we get enough seafood dealers?  We have three or four very 43 

vocal people in that area, but would we get the other seafood 44 

dealers from the area, especially south of New Orleans, all the 45 

way to Grand Isle? 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  No, I had that same thought and I don’t think we 48 
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would and so we may want to reconsider Grand Isle, but you need 1 

Grand Isle for mackerel. 2 

 3 

MR. FISCHER:  Right and I think it would be quick and we could 4 

still do Grand Isle, but I would feel the amount of seafood 5 

coming across Louisiana -- Grand Isle would really be the end of 6 

the world for these people.  I’ll let you think about whether 7 

you think the Kenner area.  Staff, if it could be coordinated 8 

easily with staff, having one up that way. 9 

 10 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, could we add a couple? 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Whatever the will of the council is.  Just 13 

recollect the more we add, the more expense we have for the 14 

meeting and so we’re trying to economize and collate these 15 

things, to try and achieve as much as we can. 16 

 17 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand, Mr. Chairman, but I think it’s very 18 

important, both the comments that Jessica and Myron have made, 19 

to make sure we get all of our people onboard with this 20 

electronic reporting and Myron is clearly right that they’re not 21 

going to Grand Isle. 22 

 23 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, I think this is the issue with 24 

piggybacking the meetings.  Grand Isle is the correct location 25 

for mackerel, but it’s probably not the correct location for 26 

dealer permits and this is something new that these dealers are 27 

going to want to know about and they’re going to probably want 28 

some input in it. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Somebody needs to make an amendment, in that 31 

case. 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  I would move, at least for the dealer permit 34 

portion of hearing, that a presentation be made in Kenner or St. 35 

Rose. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion and do we have a second?  It’s 38 

seconded by Damon and is there discussion by the council on the 39 

proposed amendment?   40 

 41 

MR. FISCHER:  I think it’s to be noted that this would be 42 

strictly for the dealer portion, the dealer electronic portion. 43 

 44 

MR. PERRET:  If we’re going to add another one and you take 45 

mackerel up at the same time, why not just take whatever issues 46 

we have?  I think mackerel and dealer reporting, why not do them 47 

both? 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I don’t see a problem.  Dr. Leard, do you see an 2 

issue with that?  He is shaking his head in the negative.  Is 3 

there further discussion on the motion?  All those in favor of 4 

the motion say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passes.   5 

 6 

That brings us back to the main motion, as amended.  Is there 7 

further discussion on the main motion as amended?  Seeing none, 8 

all those in favor of the amended motion say aye; all opposed 9 

like sign.  The motion passes. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  Dr. Dana expressed interest in convening the Ad-Hoc 12 

Recreational Data Collection Advisory Panel and offered the 13 

following motion to convene the Recreational Data Collection 14 

Advisory Panel.   15 

 16 

However, concern was expressed that the objectives of the panel 17 

would benefit from additional refinement.  Based on this 18 

discussion, a motion to table the discussion until full council 19 

carried.  I believe at this time we should take up that 20 

amendment. 21 

 22 

DR. ABELE:  I have a motion that I would like if Phyllis could 23 

post it. 24 

 25 

(The following comment is not audible on the recording.) 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The motion I believe he’s offering is not the 28 

convening motion, but it’s a separate motion and so we will when 29 

we get to the convening motion, if we get that far. 30 

 31 

DR. ABELE:  The motion is basically to ask the AP recreational 32 

committee to look at three areas with deliverables.  The idea of 33 

deliverables is to avoid what often happens, is people sit 34 

around and talk about it, but nothing ever gets done and so the 35 

idea here is to ask them to look at three things, look at the 36 

phone apps and internet surveys that are done, for instance, in 37 

Virginia and North Carolina and to work with those states and 38 

find out the pros and cons and see if it’s possible to do 39 

something like that for the Gulf of Mexico. 40 

 41 

The second is some areas and states have tags for certain fish 42 

and whether or not a tagging system for private recreational 43 

anglers would enhance data collection and accountability and 44 

third, there’s still a lot of misunderstanding on MRIP and then 45 

I would ask them to develop a plan for private recreational 46 

anglers to become more educated on data collection issues and on 47 

the new MRIP.  I believe it is posted now. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second? 2 

 3 

DR. DANA:  Second. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s seconded by Dr. Dana.  Is there discussion 6 

by the council on the motion?  No discussion by the council? 7 

 8 

DR. PONWITH:  Just a quick clarification.  I’m not on the 9 

committee, but I really like Number 2 and Number 3.  I think 10 

both of those would be valuable discussions on the part of the 11 

recreational people.  On Question Number 1, is this voluntary 12 

information or are you looking at a new statistical sampling 13 

program? 14 

 15 

DR. ABELE:  In the states that currently use it, it is 16 

voluntary.  Some states have had it five or six years now in 17 

operation and I think it would be worthwhile for the committee 18 

to interact with the appropriate people in those states.  Does 19 

it add value in any way or is it helpful in any way?  At least 20 

in Virginia, they report a very high compliance. 21 

 22 

DR. PONWITH:  Going to them and finding out compliance levels 23 

and how the data are being used, what the utility of those data 24 

are, would be good, but then the second question is to talk to 25 

the MRIP people maybe even first and ask them if there are very 26 

special uses for voluntary information, because that could be 27 

used to frame up then gathering more laser-pointed feedback from 28 

people who are actually implementing it. 29 

 30 

I would view the MRIP folks as potential users.  The states may 31 

be users of these data as well, but the MRIP people are our 32 

prime user and it might be valuable to schedule a meeting with 33 

them first and discuss that, because they’re the ones that would 34 

potentially have a catcher’s mitt ready to use it. 35 

 36 

DR. ABELE:  Would it be possible just to modify that Number 1 to 37 

begin with a discussion with the appropriate MRIP people? 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Just suggest how you would like it and Phyllis 40 

will put it on the board and if your seconder agrees, then the 41 

motion will be friendly.  You need to tell Phyllis what you want 42 

to modify it to. 43 

 44 

DR. ABELE:  I can’t see that far and so I don’t know what’s up 45 

there.  The next sentence under Number 1 is to begin the process 46 

with a discussion with the appropriate MRIP staff as part of 47 

their evaluation of the systems. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Does that say what you would like?  Dr. Dana, do 2 

you concur with that?  All right, we have a modified motion 3 

here.  Is there further discussion on the motion?  We’re not a 4 

very talkative lot this morning and I can see that.  Seeing no 5 

further discussion, we will vote this one up or down. 6 

 7 

The motion is to convene the Ad Hoc Private Recreational Data 8 

Collection Advisory Panel and to provide them with the following 9 

charge: 1) Evaluate current phone apps/internet systems for 10 

possible adoption in the Gulf of Mexico.  To begin the process 11 

with a discussion with the appropriate MRIP staff as part of 12 

their evaluation of the systems.  Examples include Anglers 13 

Journals in Virginia and North Carolina.  2) Evaluate current 14 

fish tag systems for possible adoption in the Gulf of Mexico.  15 

3) Develop a process to educate the private recreational anglers 16 

on the issues relating to data collection, emphasizing MRIP. 17 

 18 

Deliverables are: 1) Contact the various states for the pros and 19 

cons of their systems.  A written evaluation and possible 20 

prototype for a phone app/internet system for private 21 

recreational anglers.  2) What are the pros and cons of a fish 22 

tag system?  Is it a feasible program for the Gulf of Mexico 23 

recreational anglers?  3) A list of possible actions that would 24 

educate the private recreational anglers on the issues of data 25 

collection, including MRIP.  All those in favor of the motion 26 

say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passes unanimously. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  I want to thank Doug Boyd for convening his caucus 29 

this morning to give us this motion today to help us get past 30 

this impasse.  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The next committee 33 

report will be the Artificial Reef Committee and Chairman Anson. 34 

 35 

ARTIFICIAL REEF COMMITTEE REPORT 36 

 37 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Artificial Reef 38 

Committee received a presentation by Dr. Bob Shipp on the 39 

history of the red snapper fishery and their recent management.   40 

 41 

He described a shift in historical landings from the Eastern 42 

Gulf of Mexico to the Western Gulf of Mexico that coincided with 43 

the development of manmade reef structures, artificial fishing 44 

reefs and oil production facilities.   45 

 46 

Dr. Shipp provided videos from surveys conducted on public 47 

artificial reefs in Alabama’s artificial reef zone which 48 



113 

 

depicted large numbers of fish.  Dr. Shipp suggested that 1 

artificial reefs be defined as Essential Fish Habitat due to 2 

their apparent important role to many reef fish stocks. 3 

 4 

A discussion was held on the definition of EFH relative to 5 

artificial reefs and it was discovered that there were 6 

discrepancies among various FMPs.  Members began constructing a 7 

motion to instruct staff to research if artificial reefs are 8 

defined in existing FMPs as EFH and develop standard language 9 

which would identify them as EFH if needed.  However, the motion 10 

was tabled until full council.   11 

 12 

I have another motion that might address that discussion that I 13 

offer and it is on the board.  The motion is to request staff to 14 

review EFH designation for artificial structures, for example 15 

fishing reefs and oil and gas production facilities, in current 16 

FMPs.  Staff will provide a summary of the review indicating 17 

artificial structure of EFH status within each FMP and determine 18 

if EFH language for this habitat is consistent among the FMPs.  19 

If it has been determined that EFH designation has not been 20 

assigned to artificial structures in any FMP, staff will develop 21 

an outline to include appropriate action or actions the council 22 

must follow in order to designate EFH status for artificial 23 

structures. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion.  Is there a second? 26 

 27 

MR. RILEY:  Second. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s seconded by Mr. Riley.  Is there discussion 30 

on the motion?  Seeing no discussion, we’ll vote on the motion.  31 

The motion is to request staff to review EFH designation for 32 

artificial structures, for example fishing reefs and oil and gas 33 

production facilities, in current FMPs.  Staff will provide a 34 

summary of the review indicating artificial structure of EFH 35 

status within each FMP and determine if EFH language for this 36 

habitat is consistent among the FMPs.  If it has been determined 37 

that EFH designation has not been assigned to artificial 38 

structures in any FMP, staff will develop an outline to include 39 

appropriate action or actions the council must follow in order 40 

to designate EFH status for artificial structures.  All those in 41 

favor of the motion say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion 42 

passes unanimously. 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Next up will be the 47 

Spiny Lobster Committee Report and Chairman Simpson. 48 



114 

 

 1 

SPINY LOBSTER COMMITTEE REPORT 2 

 3 

MR. SIMPSON:  The committee met yesterday, Mr. Chairman, and all 4 

members were present, members or proxies were present.  We 5 

adopted the agenda and the minutes without modification. 6 

 7 

Dr. Simmons summarized the South Atlantic Council meeting report 8 

from the December 2011 and Ms. Muehlstein summarized both the 9 

Gulf and South Atlantic Council’s public hearings and written 10 

comments.  Those can be found, respectively, under Tab F, Number 11 

3, and Tab F, Numbers 4(a) and (b).   12 

 13 

Dr. Simmons gave an overview of the changes in Amendment 11 14 

since the committee reviewed it in October.  She also summarized 15 

the staff meeting with industry representative Mr. Kelly, 16 

Director of the Florida Keys Commercial Fishing Association, in 17 

November.   18 

 19 

During this meeting, Mr. Kelly requested that some of the 20 

proposed closed areas under Preferred Alternative 3 be reviewed 21 

closely to determine if some of them could be reduced in size by 22 

splitting them into smaller areas.   23 

 24 

There were three areas that the association had come to coalesce 25 

around and they were Areas 2, 15, and 30 that staff had prepared 26 

to present to the committee for their consideration, based on 27 

the distance between the Elkhorn and Staghorn colonies and the 28 

understanding that no other coral species were in the larger 29 

areas that needed protection.   30 

 31 

Based on public testimony, Mr. Simpson asked Mr. Kelly to 32 

comment on the additional Areas 14 and 48 that had also been 33 

mentioned or recommended during the public hearings to split 34 

into smaller areas.   35 

 36 

Mr. Kelly stated that those areas were not discussed during the 37 

industry meeting with staff and were currently not part of the 38 

group’s recommendation.  The committee discussed splitting these 39 

larger areas that I mentioned before, Areas 2, 5, and 30, into 40 

smaller areas and the fact that the draft proposed rule they had 41 

in front of them did not reflect these changes.   42 

 43 

Mr. Grimes reminded the committee the same proposed rule deemed 44 

by the Gulf Council would need to be deemed by the South 45 

Atlantic Council.  Dr. Branstetter informed the group that the 46 

proposed rule could reflect the changes the committee was 47 

considering by full council and the fifty-six closed areas would 48 
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be renumbered, for a total of sixty closed areas.   1 

 2 

Steve, did you get those done and distributed, so at the end, 3 

the full council can address the regulations?  Phil, did he get 4 

that done? 5 

 6 

MR. STEELE:  Yes. 7 

 8 

MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you.  The committee recommends, and I so 9 

move, to subdivide Proposed Closed Area 2 into two closed areas, 10 

Proposed Area 15 into three closed areas, and Proposed Closed 11 

Area 30 into two closed areas.  That’s a committee motion, Mr. 12 

Chairman. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have a committee 15 

motion.  Is there discussion on the motion?  Seeing no 16 

discussion, is there objection to the motion?  Seeing no 17 

objection, the motion carries. 18 

 19 

MR. SIMPSON:  The committee discussed the preferred alternatives 20 

in Actions 1 and 2.  There were no modifications to the current 21 

preferred alternatives.  There was a short discussion about 22 

closing the proposed areas to all lobster fishing instead of 23 

just trapping, but the committee made no changes to their 24 

Preferred Alternative 3, Option a. 25 

 26 

Mr. Grimes and Dr. Crabtree expressed some concerns about the 27 

trap rope marking requirements remaining status quo.  They asked 28 

that Ms. McCawley comment on the cooperative research program 29 

that had been initiated with Florida FWC and the spiny lobster 30 

trap industry in Marathon.  She stated that they had a plan to 31 

initiate testing of several different methods of trap rope 32 

marking, spray paint and tags and several other things that they 33 

were going to explore.  The committee recommends, and I so move, 34 

to send Spiny Lobster Amendment 11 to the Secretary of Commerce 35 

for implementation.  On behalf of the committee, I so move. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This will ultimately 38 

require a roll call vote, but prior to that, we have a committee 39 

motion.  Is there discussion on the motion? 40 

 41 

MR. GRIMES:  Now that you have the regulations, you might want 42 

to amend the motion to include the regulations that were 43 

provided by council staff. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We need to add to the motion to deem the 46 

regulations as necessary and appropriate.  47 

 48 
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MR. SIMPSON:  Have those been distributed to the council 1 

members? 2 

 3 

MR. STEELE:  Yes, sir, they have. 4 

 5 

MR. SIMPSON:  Okay and so you have them in front of you and I 6 

was going to do that at the end, or remind the council to do 7 

that at the end, but that’s appropriate to do.  So the 8 

regulations would be deemed necessary and appropriate and so 9 

they’re all renumbered so they’ll be consistent with both the 10 

Gulf and the South Atlantic. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Is there further discussion on the motion?  13 

Seeing none, I would like to raise one issue and that is whether 14 

the council is comfortable with the trapping constraint versus 15 

all spiny lobster fishing. 16 

 17 

We did hear some comments relative to they’ve become little mini 18 

sanctuaries and they would, therefore, be targeted by divers, et 19 

cetera.  Is there any will on the council to change that? 20 

 21 

MR. GRIMES:  Keep in mind that the logic, at least in the 22 

biological opinion, behind considering these closed areas was to 23 

protect Acropora and Acropora habitat and the threats to those 24 

species and the habitat came from the trap impacts and not from 25 

divers and hoop nets and bully nets or whatever else they use.  26 

That was the genesis for it anyway. 27 

 28 

MR. SIMPSON:  Just to respond to that, there is documentation 29 

and studies of effects to corals and so forth from diving. 30 

 31 

MS. MCCAWLEY:  We discussed this further at the South Atlantic 32 

Council.  We had a debate about it and ultimately -- We also had 33 

some law enforcement folks discuss it with us and we ultimately 34 

felt that having trap only, as opposed to trap and diving, was 35 

most appropriate. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  Is there further discussion on the 38 

motion?  If not, we will proceed to a roll call vole. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight.  Absent.  Dr. Shipp. 41 

 42 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes and Mr. McKnight just voted yes.  He came in. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I need to hear it though. 45 

 46 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 1 

 2 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 7 

 8 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 9 

 10 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 13 

 14 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley. 17 

 18 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 21 

 22 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Robinson. 25 

 26 

MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 33 

 34 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams is absent.  Mr. 37 

Pearce. 38 

 39 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 42 

 43 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 46 

 47 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 48 
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 1 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. McCawley. 2 

 3 

MS. MCCAWLEY:  Yes. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain. 6 

 7 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 8 

 9 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Yes. 12 

 13 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  We have sixteen who voted yes and 14 

one absent. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The motion passes. 17 

 18 

MR. SIMPSON:  We have a couple more items.  Mr. Simpson reminded 19 

the committee that Florida FWC had now taken over the role of 20 

stone crab species and their hybrids.  The committee recommends, 21 

and I so move, as a consequence of Florida taking over, to 22 

disband the Stone Crab Advisory Panel and to change the name of 23 

the Special Spiny Lobster/Stone Crab SSC to the Special Spiny 24 

Lobster SSC.  On behalf of the committee, I so move. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 27 

on the motion?  Seeing none, is there objection to the motion?  28 

Seeing none, the motion carries. 29 

 30 

MR. SIMPSON:  With taking care of the regulations, which you did 31 

before, that concludes our business. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  That leaves us with 34 

the Reef Fish Committee Report as the sole remaining committee 35 

report and I turn it over to Chairman Shipp. 36 

 37 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 38 

 39 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I had initially looked 40 

over this lengthy report and decided I would stick with motions 41 

only.  However, I think some of the discussions were very 42 

important and so bear with me and I’m going to go through the 43 

entire committee report. 44 

 45 

The committee members were all present except for Ms. Williams.  46 

The agenda was adopted as written.  The minutes of the October 47 

25, 2011 Reef Fish Committee meeting were adopted with editorial 48 
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corrections from Bob Gill and Shepherd Grimes. 1 

 2 

Final Action on Regulatory Amendment to Revise Fall Recreational 3 

Closed Season and Set Annual Catch Limit for Red Snapper, Steven 4 

Saul reviewed the updated information and revised projections on 5 

the red snapper stock, Tab B, Number 3(b).   6 

 7 

Will Patterson then reviewed the SSC recommendations for OFL and 8 

ABC, Tab B, Number 3(a).  Since there will be a new benchmark 9 

assessment in 2013, the SSC recommended OFL and ABC only for the 10 

years 2012 and 2013.   11 

 12 

In setting ABC, the SSC felt that it was not appropriate to use 13 

the ABC control rule, because the analyses presented were not a 14 

new assessment, but rather a rerun of an older assessment with 15 

updated data.  For consistency with previous recommendations, 16 

their ABC recommendations were set at the yield corresponding to 17 

75 percent of F SPR 26 percent.     18 

 19 

Roy Crabtree felt that the P* method in the ABC control rule was 20 

not adequately characterizing scientific uncertainty and 21 

suggested that an alternate method, such as setting a 25 percent 22 

buffer, be used until the P* could be reevaluated.   23 

 24 

Dr. Patterson noted that the SSC is beginning to reevaluate the 25 

ABC control rule, but also noted that setting ABC at a buffer 26 

corresponding to the yield at 75 percent of FMSY, or proxy, 27 

would set the ABC at what the council had historically used for 28 

optimum yield.   29 

 30 

Steven Atran added that the ABC Control Rule Working Group would 31 

be used for that purpose, along with NMFS Regional Office and 32 

Science Center staff and a council member.  However, the council 33 

member who had been on the working group, Julie Morris, was no 34 

longer with the council. 35 

 36 

Carrie Simmons reviewed the Red Snapper AP recommendations, Tab 37 

B, Number 4.  Because there was already a large buffer set by 38 

the SSC between OFL and ABC, most AP members felt that the use 39 

of ACT and an additional buffer was unnecessary and recommended 40 

that the council adopt the unadjusted allocations with no ACT 41 

buffer.   42 

 43 

Dr. Simmons also reviewed the AP recommendations for the options 44 

paper for red snapper weekend and weekday openings.  For that 45 

options paper, the AP members felt that having the most fishing 46 

days was the biggest priority and weekend-only openings would 47 

reduce the number of fishing days in a season.  Therefore, the 48 
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AP recommended Alternative 1, no action, for both actions in the 1 

options paper.  2 

 3 

Emily summarized the written comments received for the 4 

regulatory amendment, Tab B, Number 6(c).  There was support for 5 

eliminating the fixed fall closed season under Action 1, but no 6 

comments were received on Action 2. 7 

 8 

Steven Atran described the ACL/ACT control rule and reviewed the 9 

results, Tab B, Number 5.  He noted that the results were 10 

advisory and the council could select a different buffer or no 11 

buffer.   12 

 13 

For the commercial sector, there was no ACT buffer because the 14 

sector, under the IFQ system, had never exceeded its ACL.  15 

However, the recreational sector had exceeded its ACL in three 16 

of the last four years, with an 89 percent overage in 2009.  17 

Partly because of this overage, the control rule produced a 17 18 

percent buffer between ACL and ACT for the recreational sector.   19 

 20 

One committee member noted that Florida had only adopted 21 

compatible regulations in state waters in the last two years, 22 

when the maximum overage was 18 percent, and asked how that 23 

would affect the buffer.  Mr. Atran reran the control rule 24 

spreadsheet and replied that the buffer in that situation would 25 

be 13 percent. 26 

 27 

Mr. Atran summarized the alternatives in each of the actions in 28 

the regulatory amendment, Tab B, Number 6(a).  For Action 1, 29 

Revise the Recreational Red Snapper Season, the preferred 30 

alternative was Alternative 3, the recreational season will 31 

begin on June 1 and will end when the recreational quota is met 32 

or projected to be met, but no later than January 1.  That is, 33 

the last possible day of fishing is December 31.  The committee 34 

made no change to that preferred alternative. 35 

 36 

For Action 2, 2012 and 2013 Red Snapper Annual Catch Limit and 37 

Annual Catch Target, there was no preferred alternative.  The 38 

committee discussed the need for an ACT buffer.  It was pointed 39 

out that despite several overages in the past, the red snapper 40 

recovery appeared to be on or slightly ahead of schedule, which 41 

brought up the question of why an additional buffer beyond the 42 

OFL/ABC buffer was needed.   43 

 44 

Shepherd Grimes pointed out that the ACT was a target that was 45 

used when there was an expectation the quota would be exceeded, 46 

in order to reduce the likelihood that the ACL would also be 47 

exceeded.   48 
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 1 

Committee members asked if there was any estimate of how long 2 

the recreational season would last under the 2012 ACL and ACT.  3 

Andy Strelcheck responded that season projections would be made 4 

between now and the next council meeting.   5 

 6 

However, the 2011 recreational harvest exceeded the 2012 ACL and 7 

so the 2012 season would likely be shorter than the 2011 season.  8 

Current estimates suggested that it would be somewhere around 9 

forty days.   10 

 11 

If the ACT 17 percent buffer were to be used, the season would 12 

be about 17 percent shorter, or about six to seven days shorter 13 

than if the ACT were not used.  Following the discussion, the 14 

committee passed the following motion on a voice vote with no 15 

opposition.   16 

 17 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 2, that 18 

the preferred alternative be Alternative 2.  Alternative 2 is 19 

set the stock ACL in 2012 and 2013 at 8.080 million pounds and 20 

8.690 million pounds respectively and do not use annual catch 21 

targets.  Based on the 51 percent to 49 percent commercial and 22 

recreational allocation of red snapper, the commercial and 23 

recreational sector ACLs would be 4.121 and 3.959 million pounds 24 

respectively in 2012 and 4.432 million pounds and 4.258 million 25 

pounds respectively in 2013.  Quotas would be set equal to the 26 

sector ACLs.  The increase in the stock ACL in 2013 is 27 

contingent upon the stock ACL not being exceeded in 2012.  If 28 

the stock ACL is exceed in 2012, the stock ACL, sector ACLs and 29 

quotas would remain at the 2012 levels, unless the best 30 

scientific information available determines maintaining the ACLs 31 

and quotas from the previous year is unnecessary. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 34 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there objection to the 35 

committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 36 

 37 

DR. SHIPP:  The committee then passed the following motion to 38 

recommend forwarding the regulatory amendment and codified 39 

regulations to the Secretary of Commerce for approval and 40 

implementation. 41 

 42 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend that 43 

council send the Regulatory Amendment for Red Snapper Fall 44 

Closed Season and 2012 and 2013 Annual Catch Limits to the 45 

Secretary of Commerce and deem the regulations appropriate and 46 

necessary. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 1 

on the motion?  Seeing none, we’ll proceed to a roll call vote. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 4 

 5 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Robinson. 12 

 13 

MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 16 

 17 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 20 

 21 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams is absent.  Mr. 24 

McKnight. 25 

 26 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 29 

 30 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. McIlwain. 33 

 34 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. McCawley. 37 

 38 

MS. MCCAWLEY:  Yes. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 41 

 42 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley. 45 

 46 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 5 

 6 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 7 

 8 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 13 

 14 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 17 

 18 

MR. GILL:  Yes. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  The motion passes with sixteen for 21 

and one abstention. 22 

 23 

DR. SHIPP:  Next is the Options Paper for Red Snapper 24 

Weekend/Weekday Openings.  Steven Atran reviewed the actions and 25 

alternatives in the options paper, Tab B, Number 7.  For Action 26 

1, Weekday or Weekend Openings During Regular Season, it was 27 

noted that Alternatives 2 through 5 mandate a particular action.   28 

 29 

A suggestion was made that the decision whether to use weekend 30 

or weekday-only openings could be made on a year-by-year basis, 31 

depending on factors such as whether there were overages.   32 

 33 

It was pointed out that this would require a framework action 34 

every year, which would create an administrative burden.  It was 35 

noted that although the AP had recommended Alternative 1, no 36 

action, some committee members has spoken with fishermen who 37 

supported weekend-only openings.   38 

 39 

The following motion was passed with a suggestion that public 40 

comments be received at scoping meetings.  Steven Atran, 41 

however, stated that the council usually did not hold scoping 42 

meetings for regulatory amendments and no scoping meetings were 43 

planned. 44 

 45 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 1, that 46 

the preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no action.  47 

Alternative 1, No Action, is the recreational red snapper season 48 
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will be open continuously during open season. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 3 

on the motion?  Seeing no discussion, is there any objection to 4 

the motion?  Seeing no objection, the motion carries. 5 

 6 

DR. SHIPP:  For Action 2, Weekday or Weekend Openings During a 7 

Reopening of the Recreational Fishing Season, it was noted that 8 

Alternative 1, no action, provided the greatest flexibility on 9 

how to proceed on a year-by-year basis.   10 

 11 

The Regional Administrator already has authority to reopen a 12 

season if the recreational quota has not been met and the 2010 13 

reopening established that he could reopen it as a weekend-only 14 

period if that was what was desired.   15 

 16 

A question was raised about the enforceability of weekend-only 17 

openings.  Lieutenant Commander Carmen DeGeorge responded that 18 

continuously-open seasons were the easiest to enforce.  Short 19 

openings could be planned for and were easier to enforce than 20 

long periods of weekend openings. 21 

 22 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 2, that 23 

the preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no action.  That is 24 

if it is determined that the recreational quota has not been met 25 

following a quota closure, the authority for the Assistant 26 

Administrator to reopen a fishery currently exists under 50 CFR 27 

622.43(c). 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 30 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to 31 

the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 32 

 33 

DR. SHIPP:  Since the committee voted to make no action the 34 

preferred alternative for both actions, the question arose of 35 

whether it was necessary to continue development of the 36 

regulatory amendment.   37 

 38 

The committee, after discussing whether to discontinue the 39 

amendment entirely or suspend work until such time as the 40 

council may decide to readdress the issue, passed the following 41 

motion.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to table the 42 

Options Paper for Red Snapper Weekend/Weekday Openings. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 45 

on the committee motion?  I have a question.  If the council has 46 

no intent of doing this, why don’t we just discontinue work and 47 

not just table it?  Is there a distinction there? 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know if there is a distinction.  I think 2 

that’s what we’re intending here and certainly the public 3 

comment we heard yesterday was overwhelmingly they didn’t want 4 

any of this.  Would it be cleaner, Dr. Bortone, if we changed 5 

this motion to discontinue any further work on this? 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I don’t think it really matters.  8 

You could do it either way. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  I feel it would matter.  If we table it, we cannot 11 

discuss it at all and if we just postpone or delete it, we could 12 

still bring it up and discuss it.  If we table it, we have to 13 

bring it up and vote on taking it off the table. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I apologize that there’s no discussion on a 16 

tabling motion and so we’re going to vote this one up or down.  17 

The committee motion, all those in favor say aye; all opposed 18 

like sign.  The motion carries. 19 

 20 

DR. SHIPP:  Gray Triggerfish Update Assessment, Steven Saul 21 

reviewed the update assessment on the gray triggerfish stock, 22 

Tab B, Number 8).  Will Patterson then reviewed the SSC 23 

recommendations for OFL and ABC, Tab B, Number 3(a).   24 

 25 

Differences from the SEDAR-9 benchmark assessment included 26 

improved methods for determining age of gray triggerfish and 27 

modeling of triggerfish bycatch in the shrimp fishery.  Based on 28 

the new aging information, a new growth curve was developed that 29 

places substantially more fish into younger age classes.   30 

 31 

The new run showed declines in fishing mortality, but the stock 32 

is still overfished and it’s experiencing overfishing.  The new 33 

base run that incorporated the revised age-length key, growth 34 

rate, and shrimp trawl bycatch was accepted by the SSC over the 35 

continuity run, but the SSC requested projection reruns that 36 

used average recruitment during 2005 to 2009.   37 

 38 

This was because large swings in recruitment led to concern that 39 

the population may have become too low, where the reproductive 40 

success may have been affected, that is caused by difficulty in 41 

finding a mate, depensatory mortality.  Projections were made 42 

that at F equals zero, F 30 percent SPR, the proxy for FMSY, and 43 

75 percent of F 30 percent SPR. 44 

 45 

The SSC felt there was too much uncertainty in the updated 46 

assessment model to estimate ABC using the P* methodology 47 

indicated in the ABC control rule.  Instead, ABC was set at the 48 
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yield corresponding to 75 percent of F SPR 30 percent, the FMSY 1 

proxy, which is consistent with the approach used to set red 2 

snapper ABC.   3 

 4 

A question was asked as to whether the shrimp trawl effort was 5 

Gulf-wide or for specific areas.  Mr. Saul responded that it was 6 

Gulf-wide.  Another question was asked concerning how much of 7 

the catch came from the eastern Gulf versus the western Gulf.   8 

 9 

Mr. Atran noted that the landing reported in the assessment 10 

showed that in 2009, eastern landings totaled 387,000 pounds 11 

versus the western landings of 14,000 pounds.  In 2010, eastern 12 

landings totaled 294,000 pounds versus western landings of 2,000 13 

pounds.  14 

 15 

A question was asked whether the requirements to use circle 16 

hooks that was implemented in 2008 could have affected CPUE 17 

indices.  Mr. Saul responded that the declining trends in the 18 

indices began well before the circle hook requirement. 19 

 20 

Roy Crabtree noted that gray triggerfish were under a six-year 21 

rebuilding plan that began when Amendment 30A was implemented in 22 

2008.  Since it is clear that we will not meet that target, the 23 

rebuilding plan needs to be revised and it will require an 24 

environmental impact statement.   25 

 26 

This can be done through a framework action, but it will likely 27 

take until the end of the year to complete and implement.  In 28 

the interim, he suggested that staff prepare an interim rule 29 

request for the council to consider at its next meeting.  The 30 

committee subsequently passed the following motions. 31 

 32 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to direct staff to 33 

prepare an interim rule to reduce the gray triggerfish annual 34 

catch limits and annual catch targets in accordance with the new 35 

acceptable biological catch and adjust the accountability 36 

measures as necessary to provide in-season closure authority. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 39 

of the committee motion?   40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just to be clear what we’re doing here, we are 42 

not, in this motion, requesting an interim rule.  We are asking 43 

staff to draft one and bring it back to us to review at our next 44 

meeting, at which time we will request the interim rule. 45 

 46 

One other thing is we heard in public comments concerns raised 47 

about certain aspects of the triggerfish assessment.  Some of 48 
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them had to do with the changes in selectivity as a result of 1 

the size limit increase that we put in place a few years back 2 

and also the circle hook requirement. 3 

 4 

I think Dr. Saul touched on that in response to some of the 5 

questions, but there was also a question that Russ Nelson raised 6 

about the growth curve and the von Bertalannfy curve and the 7 

fact that the new growth curve doesn’t flatten out very much and 8 

so it has a very high L infinity that, as Russ pointed out, is 9 

larger than the world-record triggerfish and things. 10 

 11 

It seems to me that I recall there was discussion of that, but, 12 

Bonnie, do you know if there were -- I’m sure that was discussed 13 

and if they looked at that thoroughly and could we maybe at the 14 

next meeting get a little more details on the implications of 15 

that and maybe the hook size and these couple of issues that 16 

have come up? 17 

 18 

DR. PONWITH:  Yes, this was discussed at length in the stock 19 

assessment.  They are looking at the von Bertalannfy growth 20 

curve and its appropriateness and looking for other 21 

alternatives. 22 

 23 

They are aware that the L infinity that they had in there is 24 

larger than what would be anticipated to be seen.  They used 25 

that to set the growth curve -- They are aware of this and it 26 

was taken into account and what I’ll do is I’ll bring back some 27 

talking points at the next meeting, but when I sought feedback 28 

from our folks on this, it is not an error in the model.  They 29 

are fully aware of how it was run and don’t view this as 30 

something that’s confounding the results. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  Thanks, Bonnie.  That would be great, because I 33 

do remember them discussing it and, of course, in the absence of 34 

verbatim minutes, I’m unable to determine easily exactly what 35 

was said, but I think that would be good, if we could address 36 

that. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Agreed.  Is there further discussion on the 39 

motion? 40 

 41 

MR. ANSON:  I was wondering in the next meeting, Dr. Ponwith, if 42 

you could also determine or find out where the sources of those 43 

spines, the triggerfish spines, came from as far as who were the 44 

sources of the data of those spines.  I know the lab did all the 45 

analysis and the reading, but I’m just curious to find out the 46 

coverage of those spines. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion on the motion?  Seeing none, 1 

any objection to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 2 

 3 

DR. SHIPP:  The committee recommends, and I so move, to direct 4 

staff to prepare a framework amendment for gray triggerfish to 5 

incorporate the necessary annual catch limits, annual catch 6 

targets, accountability measures, rebuilding scale, and other 7 

management measures. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 10 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to 11 

the committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries.  Mr. 12 

Fischer requested to address triggerfish before we left it. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  It’s just a question that’s come up and I wanted 15 

to ask Shep for an opinion.  It has to do with the circle hook 16 

issue.  If someone is fishing cobia with a j-hook and he 17 

accidentally catches a big triggerfish and it’s on a j-hook, 18 

what happens?  Can he keep it? 19 

 20 

MR. GRIMES:  I don’t know.  I guess it would really depend on 21 

the specific facts, but you are supposed to use a circle hook 22 

when fishing for reef fish.  If it’s just an incidental capture, 23 

then I don’t know that that presents much of a problem.  Again, 24 

it would depend on the specific facts. 25 

 26 

If somebody was fishing on the bottom right over a reef and 27 

claiming that they were fishing for cobia and caught a 28 

triggerfish, then that would be a different situation than 29 

someone who was fishing with live bait at the surface who just 30 

happened to catch the odd triggerfish up there.  I think it’s an 31 

impossible question to answer in the abstract. 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  Okay, because the issue has come up actually on 34 

gray snapper, where we have a lot of anglers who fish with live 35 

bait on the surface and come home with a box of gray snapper, 36 

fishing cobia. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Back to you, Mr. Chairman. 39 

 40 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The next one is Final 41 

Action on Amendment 34, Crew Size and Income Requirements.  42 

Amendment 34, Tab, Number 10, addresses maximum crew size for 43 

dual-permitted vessels and income requirements for commercial 44 

permit renewal.   45 

 46 

No additional written testimony has been received since the 47 

October council meeting.  Dr. Lasseter reviewed the actions and 48 
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current preferred alternatives of Amendment 34.  Action 1, 1 

Preferred Alternative 2 would eliminate the income requirements 2 

for commercial reef fish permits.   3 

 4 

Action 2, Preferred Alternative 3 would increase the maximum 5 

crew size to four for dual-permitted vessels when fishing 6 

commercially.   7 

 8 

Having already selected preferred alternatives, the committee 9 

did not engage in further discussion, but passed the following 10 

motion.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to forward 11 

Amendment 34 to full council for approval and subsequently 12 

forward to the Secretary of Commerce for implementation and that 13 

the regulations be deemed necessary and appropriate. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 16 

on the motion?  Seeing none, Dr. Bortone, we will have a roll 17 

call vote. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Crabtree. 20 

 21 

MR. STEELE:  Phil Steel for Dr. Crabtree and yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Shipp. 24 

 25 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Boyd. 28 

 29 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. Williams is absent.  Dr. 32 

McIlwain. 33 

 34 

DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Robinson. 37 

 38 

MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. McKnight. 41 

 42 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  Yes. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Pearce. 45 

 46 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Riley. 1 

 2 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Ms. McCawley. 5 

 6 

MS. MCCAWLEY:  Yes. 7 

 8 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Perret. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Dana. 13 

 14 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Fischer. 17 

 18 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Anson. 21 

 22 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Greene. 25 

 26 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Dr. Abele. 29 

 30 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 31 

 32 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Gill. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Yes. 35 

 36 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Mr. Chairman, the vote was sixteen 37 

in favor with one absent. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dr. Bortone. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  Final Action on Amendment 35, Greater Amberjack, Ms. 42 

Muehlstein summarized the public hearing comments and written 43 

comments on Greater Amberjack Amendment 35, Tab B, Number 12 and 44 

Number 13.   45 

 46 

Dr. Simmons began reviewing Amendment 35, Tab B, Number 14.  She 47 

stated a few changes had been made in the document since the 48 
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council reviewed the last draft in October of 2011.   1 

 2 

The introduction had been expanded and now incorporated the 3 

recommendations made at the October 2011 Scientific and 4 

Statistical Committee meeting.  However, due to posting the 5 

draft of Amendment 35 for public hearings on December 23, 2011, 6 

any recommendations on spawning potential ratio and yield-per-7 

recruit were not discussed in the current draft of the 8 

amendment.   9 

 10 

Some of the other changes were to clarify the accountability 11 

measures, which were not discussed in detail at the last council 12 

meeting, and staff needed to be sure the changes in the document 13 

reflected the council’s intent.  The committee reviewed the 14 

amendment action-by-action.  15 

 16 

Action 1, Modification to the Greater Amberjack Rebuilding Plan, 17 

Dr. Simmons explained the range of alternatives and the 18 

council’s current preferred alternatives.   19 

 20 

Next, she explained the accountability measures start on page 10 21 

and were written in the amendment as follows.  If a sector 22 

exceeds their ACT, no post-season accountability measures, such 23 

as overage adjustments, are applied.  If one sector exceeds both 24 

their ACL and ACT, any post-season overage adjustment would be 25 

deducted from the ACT the following year.   26 

 27 

However, the described accountability measures are not currently 28 

the way the accountability measures are set up in Amendment 30A 29 

and listed in the regulations.   30 

 31 

Mr. Grimes stated that the National Standard 1 Guidelines 32 

strongly suggest that any overage by a sector of their ACL 33 

should be repaid the following year by deducting the overage 34 

from the sector ACL and ACT, so there is a payback of the 35 

overage.  This is particularly true for stocks that are 36 

overfished.   37 

 38 

After further discussion, the committee expressed concerns 39 

regarding the changes in the amendment at this stage, since they 40 

were planning on taking final action.  Therefore, staff will 41 

edit Amendment 35 to reflect recommendations in the National 42 

Standard 1 Guidelines which would reduce both the sector ACL and 43 

ACT post-season by the amount of the sector ACL overage.  There 44 

were no actual changes to the preferred alternative under Action 45 

1, modifications to the rebuilding plan.   46 

 47 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to adopt the language 48 



132 

 

change staff has proposed to indicate a discussion that in the 1 

case of an ACL overage, both the ACT and the ACL will be reduced 2 

the following year and to adopt the codified language in Tab B, 3 

Number 15(a). 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 6 

on the motion? 7 

 8 

MR. GRIMES:  Just one comment and correction here.  The National 9 

Standard Guidelines don’t require annual catch targets and they 10 

don’t strongly recommend those.  My comment was that when you 11 

have the overage that the overage adjustment is supposed to come 12 

off of the annual catch limit.  They don’t make any reference to 13 

the annual catch target as well. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion on the motion?  Seeing none, 16 

any objection to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 17 

 18 

DR. SHIPP:  Just a note.  The Chairman has indicated that when 19 

we finish the amberjack section that we will take a break and so 20 

if any of you are getting anxious, for whatever reason, we will 21 

take a break in a few minutes. 22 

 23 

Action 2.1 Recreational Minimum Size Limits, based on the 24 

reproductive studies of greater amberjack in the Gulf of Mexico, 25 

the committee discussed the biological advantages to increasing 26 

the minimum size limit.   27 

 28 

Female greater amberjack were found to reach 50 percent 29 

reproductive maturity by thirty-five inches fork length.  There 30 

was also a great deal of public comment regarding increasing the 31 

minimum size limit.   32 

 33 

Other committee members felt that the status quo alternative for 34 

the minimum size limits and the fixed closed season should not 35 

be changed from the current preferred alternative.  These 36 

current management measures have only been in effect for one 37 

year and need time to see if they work. 38 

 39 

The committee discussed changing their preferred alternative to 40 

Alternative 3, to modify in the minimum size limit to thirty-41 

four inches fork length, with the understanding that a fixed 42 

closed season would not be necessary.   43 

 44 

The analysis in the amendment suggests that no closed season 45 

would be necessary, but Dr. Crabtree stated he wasn’t certain 46 

that the fishery would necessarily stay open year-round even 47 

with a modification to the minimum size limit. 48 
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  1 

The committee made the following motion, but it failed by a vote 2 

of two to four.  The motion was in Action 2.1 that the preferred 3 

alternative be Alternative 3, modify the minimum size limit for 4 

greater amberjack to a thirty-four-inch fork length. 5 

 6 

Action 2.2, Modify the Recreational Closed Seasons for Greater 7 

Amberjack, after committee discussion, no changes were made to 8 

Action 2.2 to modify the recreational minimum size limit from 9 

Preferred Alternative 1. 10 

 11 

Action 3 Commercial Management Measures, the committee reviewed 12 

the preferred alternative for Action 3 as Preferred Alternative 13 

2, Option a.  However, there were no modifications made to the 14 

preferred alternatives.   15 

 16 

The Committee felt the changes to the accountability measures 17 

were significant enough to delay final action of Amendment 35.  18 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to delay final action 19 

on Reef Fish Amendment 35, Greater Amberjack, until the April 20 

2012 council meeting. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.   23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  I just was wondering what’s the justification of 25 

delaying it and if there was anything that could come out of a 26 

short discussion here at this meeting.  I just didn’t quite 27 

understand it. 28 

 29 

DR. SHIPP:  I don’t know why really would -- The committee felt 30 

the changes were significant enough to delay final action of 31 

Amendment 35 and that’s the only reason, that the accountability 32 

measures were significant, but I kind of agree with you that I 33 

don’t know that they’re significant. 34 

 35 

MR. GRIMES:  My recollection of the discussion was that there’s 36 

really no benefit to be gained, given the existing timing if you 37 

take final action today.  We have substantial work that we’ll 38 

have to do in revising the document and you wouldn’t be able to 39 

officially transmit it and submit it for a couple of months now. 40 

 41 

By the time we got the document completed and started to 42 

implement the measures, it would be too late to implement the 43 

reduced commercial quota or the trip limit, because the 44 

commercial quota would already be harvested, or at least it’s 45 

projected to already be harvested, by 2012.  It just seemed 46 

there was little benefit to trying to move ahead at this meeting 47 

and there was some public benefit gained by waiting and allowing 48 
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more time for public review and comment on the existing draft. 1 

 2 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Fischer, does that satisfy you? 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:   I understand. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion on the motion?   7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  I take it everybody is comfortable with where we 9 

wound up on the size limit and the closed season? 10 

 11 

DR. SHIPP:  I don’t know that everybody is satisfied with it, 12 

but I didn’t hear any motions to counter the committee motions. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  No, because we didn’t get to a point where we had 15 

to make a motion until now.  That’s why I was asking what’s the 16 

justification of this or are we bringing this entire document 17 

back up in April? 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  If this motion passes, yes. 20 

 21 

DR. SHIPP:  If this motion passes, yes.  That doesn’t mean you 22 

can’t discuss the minimum size at this point if you want to. 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would encourage that if there are people who on 25 

the council who have a different view than the committee about 26 

the size limit or the closed season to go ahead and bring those 27 

up and see if we can’t resolve them today. 28 

 29 

It would be preferable, if we’re going to change something, to 30 

change it today rather than come back in April and change the 31 

document all over again. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Agreed. 34 

 35 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Fischer, would you like to make a substitute 36 

motion? 37 

 38 

MR. FISCHER:  I sure would.  I don’t have anything planned, but 39 

I’ll wing it.  I’ve been known to do that.  I am highly in favor 40 

of the thirty-four-inch limit, as brought up by Russ Nelson and 41 

a few pure recreational fishermen.  It was voted on and didn’t 42 

pass and so I see no reason to make a similar motion and so I 43 

think a bundle would be more appropriate. 44 

 45 

I would move that we increase the size limit to thirty-two 46 

inches and bundle this with a closed date or maybe we could 47 

choose the closed date later, but bundle this with a closed 48 
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date.   1 

 2 

I would go back to the science and prefer that the closed date 3 

be in the first two months of spawning season.  Parkyn and Murie 4 

say the spawning season in the Gulf is actually two months.  We 5 

talk about March, April, and May, but it’s actually March and 6 

April. 7 

 8 

First, I think I would like to try it with a bundle with the 9 

closure date being March and April and this will satisfy the 10 

reduction that we’re looking for. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Fischer, would you consider splitting that 13 

and doing the size first and if it doesn’t pass, then that may 14 

change your decision on the season. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  I just winged it as I went and so I think 17 

splitting it into two motions would be appropriate. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion to increase the size limit of 20 

greater amberjack to thirty-two, which I believe is Preferred 21 

Alternative 2.  Is there a second? 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  I’ll second it. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s seconded by Mr. Perret.  Is there 26 

discussion by the council? 27 

 28 

MR. GREENE:  I speak in opposition to this motion.  I was 29 

reading through the Regional Administrator’s report last night 30 

and it looks like that our thirty-inch size limit with the 31 

closure of June and July come in at 67 percent of landings.  32 

Thirty-inches and a closed season appears to work.  We heard a 33 

lot of public testimony yesterday from a lot of members of the 34 

public that were in favor of leaving it as is. 35 

 36 

If we come back in, even though these are preliminary numbers, I 37 

still think that we’re comfortable enough to say that we have 38 

succeeded with what we’re doing.  A thirty-two-inch size limit, 39 

to me, it’s unclear that we won’t have to have a closed season 40 

as well and so I would speak in strong opposition to this motion 41 

and let’s speak with something that works.  We got favorable 42 

comments yesterday from the public that they were happy with it 43 

and I think that we should stick with it. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Greene.  We’re going to clarify 46 

the motion to note that it’s for the recreational size limit, to 47 

avoid confusion. 48 
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 1 

DR. DANA:  I will vote against this substitute motion.  I concur 2 

with what Mr. Greene has put forth and I heard overwhelming 3 

public testimony yesterday to keep it status quo. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion on the motion? 6 

 7 

MR. BOYD:  As I read this, we would continue with a closed 8 

season rather than have a continuously open season and is that 9 

correct? 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We haven’t gotten to the season portion and so 12 

we’re trying to address, at this point, just the length issue 13 

and depending on what happens here, someone may or may not do 14 

something with the season.  The season, as it stands, has the 15 

two-month closure in it. 16 

 17 

DR. SHIPP:  I’m kind of ambivalent about this, but one thing 18 

that I think we ought to keep in mind is if the snapper season 19 

closes around the tenth of July, we’re going to have a twenty-20 

day period in there with neither amberjack nor red snapper 21 

available. 22 

 23 

If we go to thirty-two inches, it might be possible, and I would 24 

direct this to Andy, but it might be possible that we could open 25 

amberjack when red snapper closed.  I know the analysis would 26 

have to be done, but it seems like that would be a distinct 27 

possibility and we would not have a three-week period with 28 

neither trophy fish available. 29 

 30 

MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  That might be the case, Bob, in terms of 31 

giving you a little bit of additional season, as a compensation 32 

for the thirty-two-inch size limit.  Certainly on paper we can 33 

do all kinds of calculations, but as we discussed with red 34 

snapper, there’s changes in fishing behavior due to regulatory 35 

changes that you make. 36 

 37 

I guess the caution and the consideration you need to take into 38 

account is we do have in-season accountability measures for 39 

amberjack and so we are going to monitor landings in-season and 40 

so the reward is if you’re right, then you’re going to have less 41 

of a closed season and it’s going to go all the way through 42 

December. 43 

 44 

If you’re wrong and we don’t get the reduction needed through 45 

the thirty-two-inch size limit, then you could be back to 46 

looking at closures at the end of the season, like we did a 47 

couple of years ago.  I just offer that caution, but I think 48 
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you’re correct. 1 

 2 

DR. ABELE:  Like Dr. Shipp, I’m ambivalent about it.  I’m in 3 

favor of getting the size up, but I also feel that we kind of 4 

misled the public yesterday because we didn’t even talk about 5 

thirty-two.  We emphasized thirty-four and we got one reaction 6 

and I just feel like, for public comment, we should have said 7 

thirty-two, thirty-four, or something, because everybody was 8 

focusing on the thirty or thirty-four and I just feel 9 

uncomfortable with that. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  If this motion passes, we’ll be readdressing it 12 

at the April session and public comment will be received at that 13 

time, if it passes. 14 

 15 

MR. ANSON:  I was wondering if Mr. Strelcheck could answer a 16 

question regarding the landings recreationally.  Andy, do you 17 

recall what proportion of the landings occur during March and 18 

April, typically? 19 

 20 

MR. STRELCHECK:  No, I can go look it up for you, but certainly 21 

when we were looking at the closures previously, the June and 22 

July core fishing season was why that was chosen, because that 23 

was the peak in landings. 24 

 25 

MR. GREENE:  Also keep in mind that you heard a lot of testimony 26 

yesterday from a lot of people and my own personal experience is 27 

that you’re going to run into discard issues when you go up.  I 28 

know when we went from twenty-eight to thirty inches that there 29 

was starting to be an issue that I was seeing personally and I 30 

just can’t help but believe that going from thirty to thirty-two 31 

inches is going to be an issue as well. 32 

 33 

When people are chasing amberjack, I just believe if we increase 34 

the size limit that they’re going to continue to fish for them 35 

and just pick through the smaller fish until they get to the 36 

bigger ones.  I think that we’re just really getting ahead of 37 

ourselves.  We’ve got something that worked last year and I 38 

don’t understand going up. 39 

 40 

We’ve only got a million-pound TAC and we need to be 41 

ultraconservative not to go over.  We did something kind of out-42 

of-the-box and it kind of was against the science and against 43 

everything else, but it worked and why did it work?  I don’t 44 

know why it worked, but it just did. 45 

 46 

We went after the timeframe in an effort to keep a trophy fish 47 

open year-round and we looked at the highest landings, and I 48 
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remember it very distinctly, was in June and July, as Mr. 1 

Strelcheck alluded to. 2 

 3 

I think that when you get to the point that you’re kind of 4 

managing the fishermen and the fish that you’re kind of getting 5 

to the same place.  It’s like it was mentioned yesterday, a dead 6 

fish isn’t going to spawn and if we only caught 67 percent of 7 

those fish, I guess there’s still 30 percent of them in the 8 

water that can still spawn. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  I heard a lot of opposition to going to thirty-four 11 

inches and I would not support thirty-four inches and Dr. Dana 12 

is right that there was some support for thirty-four, but I 13 

heard more opposition to thirty-four. 14 

 15 

I seconded the motion because thirty-two I thought might be a 16 

compromise and it seems like I read somewhere that the modal 17 

size of those fish being taken is thirty-one inches and so if 18 

indeed that’s correct, we’re talking about a one-inch increase 19 

and Dr. Shipp brings up an excellent point that I hadn’t thought 20 

about, but if it gives more time, to me it certainly would be 21 

worth it. 22 

 23 

Now, we’re talking about different closures and so on and so 24 

forth and if indeed we’re able to get a little more time by 25 

going up a couple of inches on the size limit, the month 26 

closures issue is a whole different ballgame and that’s going to 27 

come up next, but I thought thirty-two might be a reasonable 28 

compromise that we could try and work with. 29 

 30 

MR. FISCHER:  Still, it just goes back to the science and I know 31 

what public testimony said, but I would also say public 32 

testimony was split in many cases, especially when you take in 33 

what took place at the public hearings. 34 

 35 

There was a considerable amount of public hearings from people 36 

from other parts of the Gulf that thought an increase in size 37 

limit to thirty-four and keeping the season open all twelve 38 

months would be acceptable.  We’re hearing from those people who 39 

are here at the meeting. 40 

 41 

The increase, what this would accomplish would be -- We talk 42 

about the spawning females being around 5 percent, 2 to 5 43 

percent, and it’s actually around 2 percent when you look at the 44 

numbers.  That will increase to 10 percent. 45 

 46 

It’s a magnificent increase.  The rule of thumb is 50 percent 47 

and we’re a far cry from 50 percent.  You cannot manage a 48 
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fishery and survive the fishery where we are.  We’ll be in this 1 

box year after year after year until we get that female spawning 2 

up to 50 percent at time of harvest.  That’s been the rule of 3 

thumb of fisheries management for decades before this council 4 

was formed. 5 

 6 

The average size increase goes from 13.7 to 16.4 pounds and 7 

that’s only a 2.7-pound increase.  It’s not these really large 8 

fish and yes, the large fish are going to die.  They’re going to 9 

be in the ice chest.  Those are the ones you keep. 10 

 11 

A thirty-two-inch fish, with the mode being thirty-one, is just 12 

this much bigger.  It takes about six weeks to two months for a 13 

fish to grow from an illegal fish to a legal fish. 14 

 15 

The thought about we’re catching bigger fish might shorten the 16 

season, I see that’s there, but my thought is we get the fishery 17 

out of being overfished and we get the fishery on good terms and 18 

we fish all year and there’s no short season.  The whole object 19 

is to get this fishery out of being overfished and build a 20 

population where you can fish. 21 

 22 

Will we get a three fish bag limit again?  I doubt it.  The SSC 23 

approves this.  The SSC thinks it should go up and they state 24 

that as the fish increase in size that the SPR is going to go 25 

up.  We don’t regulate it by SPR, but we’ve got to get an SPR of 26 

about 30 percent on these fish or we’re going to be in this box 27 

year after year. 28 

 29 

There’s many scientists at this table and they have to 30 

understand the science.  They have to see through the science 31 

and I understand what the public wants and I’m not saying shut 32 

them down, but let’s figure a way to get the fish out of the 33 

state it’s in so we don’t have this year after year. 34 

 35 

DR. CARRIE SIMMONS:  I just wanted to address Mr. Anson’s 36 

question.  I had the percent landings in front of me.  In March 37 

and April, it’s about 5 percent of the landings and May and June 38 

is about 22 percent of the landings then by July, it’s down to 39 

about 15 percent, by month. 40 

 41 

MS. MCCAWLEY:  I’m going to speak in opposition to this motion.  42 

I’m going to vote against it.  I think it’s incorrect to assume 43 

that by increasing the size limit that you’re going to get a 44 

year-round season.  We did have discussion about that. 45 

 46 

I really don’t think we should be monkeying with the season 47 

right now.  We did have a lot of people that were surprisingly 48 
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in support of the season that’s already in place and so I don’t 1 

think that we should be changing the season or the size limit at 2 

this time. 3 

 4 

MR. GRIMES:  One thing that I think we heard public comment 5 

yesterday from the environmental organizations, and I know they 6 

did raise this issue with me outside of the meeting room, but I 7 

was told that there are some analyses that have been provided by 8 

NMFS Southeast Regional Office staff that indicate that we 9 

cannot achieve our existing SPR-based rebuilding targets under 10 

the current size limit. 11 

 12 

Now, I don’t know -- If it exists, I’m sure that stuff has 13 

crossed my desk but it escaped my grasp and we’re going to have 14 

to go back and look at that and see if that is true, or at least 15 

address that issue if it is in fact a reality.  That doesn’t 16 

necessarily mean that you need to change the size limit, but 17 

we’ll just have to go back at it and see what the merit to that 18 

comment is. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion on the motion? 21 

 22 

MR. GREENE:  In all due to respect to Mr. Fischer’s comment 23 

earlier, a 2.7-pound increase, the TAC is only a million pounds 24 

and you’re talking a 2.7-pound increase and the average size of 25 

snapper goes up a pound or two on an eight-million-pound quota 26 

and look at what it does. 27 

 28 

I understand Mr. Fischer’s points, and he raises some good ones, 29 

but looking at the landings and everything that we’ve done and 30 

we’ve got something in front of us that’s working, for whatever 31 

reason, and I, again, speak in strong opposition to this. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I think we’ve had good discussion and it’s time 34 

to move this one to a vote.  We have a substitute motion to 35 

increase the recreational size limit of greater amberjack to a 36 

thirty-two-inch fork length.  All those in favor please raise 37 

your hand; all those opposed raise your hand.  The substitute 38 

motion fails eight to six.  Mr. Fischer, did you wish to address 39 

the season length issue? 40 

 41 

MR. FISCHER:  Without the bundle, I don’t know if it would be 42 

appropriate, but I guess I’m obligated to make a motion that I 43 

would like to see the season changed to spawning season, once 44 

again.  I would like to see it closed -- If it doesn’t reduce 45 

catch enough, it may not be appropriate, but with that said, I 46 

think one of the alternatives we had was a closure of March, 47 

April, and May.  I would have to add in that third month to get 48 
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the appropriate reduction.  It’s a substitute motion to close 1 

recreational greater amberjack for the months of March, April, 2 

and May. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second?  Dr. 5 

Crabtree seconds.  Mr. Fischer, do you want to talk some more 6 

relative to your motion? 7 

 8 

MR. FISCHER:  I think if it died on the vine, it might have been 9 

better than the position I’m in, Roy.  It goes back to personal 10 

communication with Daryl Parkyn that if you don’t protect the 11 

fish during spawning that you’re just not protecting the fish 12 

and so it’s back to biological. 13 

 14 

We ignore the biology of many things to suit the general needs 15 

of the public and it’s a trend we have, but we can’t understand 16 

why fish are overfished and why we’re not getting into a 17 

positive status. 18 

 19 

One thing I do want to correct, for the minutes and for the 20 

public, is as of the numbers in today, we were 33 percent away 21 

from our catch, but the last wave is not in.  The last wave is 22 

not analyzed and not in yet and so this was without the last 23 

wave. 24 

 25 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just point out that this is Alternative 3 26 

in Action 2.2.  It does exactly what this motion indicates. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  Is there further discussion on this 29 

motion? 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  Of course, the last point is what this would do is 32 

it brings back some semblance of ecosystem management that we’re 33 

mandated to manage by and now it would put amberjack and red 34 

snapper in possibly an overlap with grouper open at the same 35 

time, so we don’t have all this release mortality by fishing 36 

different species at different times of the year. 37 

 38 

MR. BOYD:  I would like to ask our for-hire group and if you 39 

open it in the peak fishing season for recreational catch, how 40 

much effect is that going to have on reducing the season, if 41 

this is closed during March, April, and May. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Andy, could you address Mr. Boyd’s question 44 

about impact on the season in opening in June and July and 45 

closing in March, April, and May?  I believe it’s in the 46 

document somewhere, in the discussion. 47 

 48 
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DR. SIMMONS:  If you look at the draft amendment, it’s on page 1 

21, Table 2.2.3.  As Mr. Grimes mentioned, it would be 2 

Alternative 3 under the closed season and the analysis that Andy 3 

and Nick and Mike have been working on show that if you close 4 

March and May under the current preferred alternative from 5 

Action 1, it’s possible that it could close again in December, 6 

around the 25th. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN GILL:   Thank you, Dr. Simmons.  Is there further 9 

discussion on the motion? 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  We don’t close fisheries on December 25, just as 12 

a matter of practice. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  A Christmas present? 15 

 16 

MR. GREENE:  Just keep in mind with a March, April, May closure 17 

that red snapper is closed, gag grouper is closed, amberjack is 18 

closed.  We’re hearing all the information coming down about the 19 

triggerfish and so basically, we have succeeded with a three-20 

month timeframe that there is nothing considered a trophy fish, 21 

or whatever you want to call it, that is available to the 22 

public. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion? 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  I don’t fish that area, but I thought at other 27 

meetings I heard about the massive cobia run up and down the 28 

coast in the springtime, along with the triggerfish and various 29 

other snappers.  I’m happy I don’t fish there then. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We’ve had good discussion and the second 32 

substitute motion is to have a recreational greater amberjack 33 

closure for the months of March, April, and May.  All those in 34 

favor please raise your hand, two; all opposed please raise your 35 

hand.  The motion fails.   36 

 37 

Are there any other considerations relative to amberjack?  I 38 

don’t believe we need to consider a motion to delay.  If we 39 

don’t do anything, it is delayed. 40 

 41 

MR. FISCHER:  I want to thank Dr. Crabtree for the support. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would ask that you relay my support back to 44 

your two constituents who were here yesterday. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  If we don’t have any further discussion on 47 

amberjack, when we return from recess here we will go back to 48 
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Reef Fish and so we’ll recess until 10:20.  Those of you who 1 

would like to check out, I would recommend doing so at this 2 

time.  We have the presentation from HMS plus the Reef Fish 3 

Committee and so at 10:20 we will reconvene. 4 

 5 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We’re going to back up a little bit.  We’re 8 

going to get started, even though the table is a little light at 9 

the moment.  Let me make sure we have a quorum here.  We have a 10 

quorum. 11 

 12 

Backing up, for amberjack, we had two substitute motions, both 13 

of which failed, which brings us back to the original motion, 14 

which I failed to take care of.  We have the committee motion to 15 

delay final action on Reef Fish Amendment 35, Greater Amberjack, 16 

until the April 2012 council meeting.  Is there any further 17 

discussion on the motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection 18 

to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 19 

 20 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, we have one correction to make.  On 21 

Action 2.2, Modify the Recreational Closed Seasons for Greater 22 

Amberjack, the text underneath, and I read it -- I read it the 23 

way it’s put down there, but it’s an error.  It says after the 24 

committee discussion that no changes were made to Action 2.2 to 25 

modify the recreational minimum size limit, but it should be for 26 

the recreational closed season and so just for the record. 27 

 28 

I think David Cupka pointed that out and has already talked to 29 

Carrie Simmons to correct it, but for the record, I wanted to 30 

make that correction. 31 

 32 

Are we ready for the Red Snapper IFQ Five-Year Review Survey 33 

Results?  Dr. Walter Keithly reviewed the objectives of the red 34 

snapper IFQ program and presented summary results of the red 35 

snapper five-year review survey developed by Doctors Keithly and 36 

Agar, Tab B, Number 16.   37 

 38 

Dr. Keithly noted that the survey includes five major sections 39 

addressing background information; attitudes and perceptions 40 

regarding the program; socioeconomic assessment of the program; 41 

share and allocation trading; and other issues related to the 42 

IFQ program.   43 

 44 

However, he noted that the presentation mainly covers attitudes 45 

and perceptions regarding the red snapper IFQ program.  Issues 46 

discussed included the level of support for the program and the 47 

perceived level of satisfaction of participants.   48 
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 1 

Survey results relative to the impacts of the IFQ program on 2 

derby fishing, safety at sea, and on the financial condition of 3 

program participants were also presented.  Dr. Keithly indicated 4 

that a final report would be available by August. 5 

 6 

DR. ABELE:  As part of the five-year IFQ review, we’re required 7 

to consider the socioeconomic analysis and I would like the 8 

council to request that the Science Center initiate a 9 

socioeconomic analysis regarding allocation options for red 10 

snapper, as required by the five-year review. 11 

 12 

DR. SHIPP:  I’ll second it. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion and it’s seconded.  Is there 15 

discussion on the motion?  Seeing no discussion, is there any 16 

objection to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 17 

 18 

DR. SHIPP:  Draft Amendment 36, Restricted Red Snapper IFQ 19 

Transfer, Assane summarized the scoping document for Reef Fish 20 

Amendment 36 and that’s Tab B, Number 17.  This amendment 21 

considers modifications to the red snapper IFQ share and 22 

allocation transferability provisions.   23 

 24 

Committee members noted that the issue considered in Amendment 25 

36 could be added to the list of potential changes to the red 26 

snapper IFQ program to be addressed in Reef Fish Amendment 37.  27 

After considering whether to select a preferred alternative at 28 

this time, the committee passed the following motion. 29 

 30 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to table further work 31 

on Amendment 36 and to move this issue into Amendment 37, where 32 

it can be addressed in a broader context. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 35 

on the motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to the 36 

motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 37 

 38 

DR. SHIPP:  Discussion on Reef Fish Amendment 33, the LAPP 39 

program, Assane summarized the scoping document for Reef Fish 40 

Amendment 33, Tab B, Number 18.   41 

 42 

This amendment considers effort management measures consistent 43 

with the existing reef fish IFQ programs to eliminate, reduce, 44 

or prevent annual quota closures, derby fishing, price 45 

volatility, and effort shifting for vermilion snapper, greater 46 

amberjack, gray triggerfish, lesser amberjack, almaco jack, 47 

banded rudderfish, and red porgy.  48 
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 1 

Dr Diagne discussed the scope of actions to be considered in the 2 

amendment, including the potential addition of red porgy to the 3 

Reef Fish FMP, the allocation of resources between the 4 

commercial and recreational sectors, and the design of the 5 

selected effort management approach.   6 

 7 

Committee members requested that, prior to scoping, a discussion 8 

on the rationale for including each of the species being 9 

considered in this amendment be added to the document. 10 

 11 

Options Paper for Vermilion Snapper ACL Framework Action, Steven 12 

Atran began reviewing the options paper for a framework action 13 

to set annual catch limit and, optionally, annual catch target 14 

for the vermilion snapper fishery, Tab B, Number 19(a).   15 

 16 

He noted, however, that the final results of the update 17 

assessment produced an OY that was higher than MSY for some 18 

years as well as at equilibrium.  This is the reverse of what 19 

should happen and results in an OY that is higher than the ABC.   20 

 21 

Roy Crabtree noted that, if OY had to be re-specified to bring 22 

it into compliance with not exceeding ABC, it would require a 23 

plan amendment rather than a regulatory amendment.  He stated 24 

that either the discrepancy of OY exceeding MSY needed to be 25 

sorted out by the SSC or the council needed to deal with it by 26 

adopting an alternative ACL, such as 75 of OFL.  He suggested 27 

that staff check the SSC minutes to see if the issue could be 28 

clarified. 29 

 30 

Steve Atran later checked the summary of the October 2011 SSC 31 

meeting.  The SSC was aware of the discrepancy, but resolving 32 

the issue would require modifications to the assessment model 33 

that the SSC felt could not be done in a strict update 34 

assessment.  Therefore, they recommended that the issue be 35 

addressed in the next vermilion snapper benchmark assessment. 36 

 37 

With the understanding that the values in the alternatives might 38 

need to change, the committee proceeded to review the 39 

alternatives.  Roy Crabtree made a motion to add an alternative 40 

that would specify the ACL at 75 percent of the yield at the OFL 41 

level.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to add a new 42 

Alternative 5 that would specify the ACL at 75 percent of the 43 

yield at OFL. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 46 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, any objection to the 47 

committee motion?  The motion carries. 48 
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 1 

DR. SHIPP:  Bob Gill suggested that the SSC be asked for an ABC 2 

under a constant catch scenario until the next stock assessment 3 

is conducted.  He felt that Alternative 4, which sets the ACL 4 

based on equilibrium MSY, results in a large amount of foregone 5 

yield. 6 

 7 

Roy Crabtree made a motion to give guidance to the SSC that 8 

until they’re able to effectively implement P* in a way that 9 

captures realistically the uncertainty of the assessment, they 10 

should use a more standardized buffer, such as 75 percent of the 11 

yield at MSY, consistent with the approach they took with gray 12 

triggerfish and red snapper.   13 

 14 

Will Patterson explained that there were specific reasons why 15 

the SSC moved away from using the control rule with certain 16 

stocks.  In the case of gray triggerfish, it was because the 17 

stock was continuing to decline and the recommended ABCs were 18 

not giving effective results.   19 

 20 

For red snapper, it was because the latest analysis was not a 21 

stock assessment and there was a lot of uncertainty due to the 22 

amount of time since the last benchmark assessment in 2005.   23 

 24 

He felt that the SSC applied the P* method when it effectively 25 

could do so.  It was also noted that there is no criteria for 26 

determining when P* effectively addresses uncertainty.  27 

Following discussion, Dr. Crabtree withdrew his motion, and the 28 

following motion was passed by the committee.  The committee 29 

recommends, and I so move, to refer the discussion of vermilion 30 

snapper back to the SSC until further clarification is received. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 33 

on the motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to the 34 

motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries unanimously. 35 

 36 

DR. SHIPP:  Steven, do you want to comment? 37 

 38 

MR. ATRAN:  I was just wondering, given the note that I put in 39 

about reviewing the SSC minutes from October, and I understand 40 

Dr. Crabtree had also spoken with the assessment scientists, has 41 

this now been clarified?  Is this motion still valid? 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  We’ve had some emails from the Science Center and 44 

I understand the issue now of why the equilibrium yield at OY 45 

was higher than the equilibrium yield at MSY and I guess the 46 

issue with it is with the current assessment model’s 47 

configuration, MSY is actually a higher SPR than F 30 percent, 48 
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if you were to estimate it. 1 

 2 

When you estimate the yield at F 30 and then you estimate the 3 

yield at a lower fishing mortality rate, the model is saying 4 

that the stock size is going to increase enough so that even 5 

though it’s a lower fishing mortality rate, the yields actually 6 

go up, which is effectively saying that MSY is actually an even 7 

lower fishing mortality rate than the proxies we’re using. 8 

 9 

The problem with all that, of course, is I think MSY is poorly 10 

known for this species, because the stock recruitment 11 

relationship is poorly described, which is why we’re using these 12 

proxies.  That’s all clear to me and I think in that sense I 13 

would agree with Steve that this motion is not really needed at 14 

this point to clarify that. 15 

 16 

We still have the issue with the use of P* here and I’m still 17 

concerned that in this instance that P* wasn’t applied in a 18 

meaningful way and I did withdraw a motion and some things, but 19 

I would agree with Steve at this point that the issue that we 20 

were asking clarification for has been explained. 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  It seems to me though that in a more general sense, 23 

this motion is still valid and maybe that one issue, but this 24 

whole business of P* and the rest of it eventually is going to 25 

require some clarification and so I think the motion is still 26 

appropriate. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think if the motion is intended to ask them to 29 

clarify the P* application in this case and is the buffer they 30 

gave us in the risk level of overfishing, are they really 31 

meaningful, is a valid question and if we kind of explain it in 32 

that context, I might agree with you, because I think the SSC 33 

and Will and Sean have all been pretty clear that they don’t 34 

think that the P* analysis that was done here adequately 35 

captured the uncertainty.  I think for that we could ask them 36 

for more clarification. 37 

 38 

DR. SHIPP:  Dr. Crabtree, would you like to insert a phrase in 39 

this motion?  We would have to bring it up for reconsideration 40 

or, again, you could leave it as is, with the text clarifying 41 

what the intent was. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  I will defer to you as chairman or to Chairman 44 

Gill as to exactly how you want to handle this. 45 

 46 

DR. SHIPP:  I’m content to leave it as it is and eventually, 47 

this is going to go back to the SSC and they’ll clarify a number 48 
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of issues regarding all of this. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I agree with that and I guess I would ask Dr. 3 

Bortone if staff can proceed with that understanding without 4 

modifying the motion. 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Yes, we can and to add to that, as 7 

we’ve done an action plan for the staff and the IPT, we also 8 

plan to do an action plan for the SSC. 9 

 10 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just comment, as I have before, that I 11 

think if you’re going to go back to the SSC with stuff like 12 

this, it’s a good idea to ask them specific questions or give 13 

them a checklist of the specific things you want, because when 14 

you go back to them, and I’ve seen this personally, you go back 15 

to them for general input and you never know what you’re going 16 

to get and you often don’t get what you’re asking for and so I 17 

would try to place some bounds on the information that you’re 18 

seeking from them. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:   That has been a problem.  I think 21 

we’ve -- I’ve worked with Steve on this and more recently, we’ve 22 

given them very specific direction and asked for very specific 23 

results, but we certainly will make sure that happens here. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think with respect to P* here, I think the 26 

issue to ask them about is do they believe that P* can be 27 

applied here in a meaningful way and we’re concerned that the 28 

ABC they gave us and the risk of overfishing associated with it 29 

aren’t meaningful because they don’t sufficiently capture the 30 

uncertainty and so it gives us a very misleading sense of the 31 

actual risk entailed by that ABC and why wouldn’t it be a better 32 

approach to apply a more traditional buffer of 25 percent, which 33 

is what they do with red snapper? 34 

 35 

I understand Will’s argument that there were different 36 

circumstances, but I think there is a common thread among all of 37 

these that it’s not a straightforward matter to meaningfully 38 

implement P* and I think our concern is that if we’re going to 39 

use P*, it has to be implemented in a more meaningful and 40 

realistic way than it seems to me, at least, to have been done 41 

with vermilion. 42 

 43 

DR. SHIPP:  Okay.  Shall I proceed, Mr. Chairman? 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Please. 46 

 47 

DR. SHIPP:  We’re getting near the end.  Discussion on Red 48 
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Snapper Payback Provisions for Overages, Steven Atran reviewed a 1 

discussion paper on overage adjustment when the red snapper 2 

catch limits are exceeded and that’s Tab B, Number 20.   3 

 4 

A suggestion was made that the alternatives provide for 5 

adjusting the ACT as well as the ACL.  However, it was also 6 

noted that red snapper management does not currently use ACT.  7 

The committee discussed the ramifications of carrying 8 

underharvests forward.   9 

 10 

Currently, IFQ fishermen are allowed a 10 percent overage in 11 

December, which is deducted from the following year’s quota.  A 12 

carryover of underharvest would essentially be the exact 13 

opposite, but would increase administrative complexities.  Legal 14 

issues would occur, in that quotas in a given year cannot exceed 15 

the ACL.   16 

 17 

One possibility could be to free up unused catches from vessels 18 

with inactive accounts or that are under suspension.  In 19 

addition, unharvested fish contribute to the spawning stock and 20 

can speed up rebuilding, particularly early in a rebuilding 21 

plan.  After reviewing the discussion paper, the Committee felt 22 

that it was ready to proceed to the next step of an options 23 

paper or a scoping document 24 

 25 

Additional SSC and AP Comments, this agenda item is to provide 26 

an opportunity to present issues raised by the SSC or AP that 27 

are not addressed elsewhere on the agenda.  There were no 28 

additional comments.   29 

 30 

Under Other Business, Roy Crabtree noted that in Amendment 30B 31 

the accountability measures for gag stated that if ACL is 32 

reached, gag will be closed for the rest of the year and the 33 

length of the recreational grouper season will be shortened the 34 

following season to avoid a gag overage.   35 

 36 

Dr. Crabtree questioned whether it was the council’s intent to 37 

shorten the season for the entire recreational grouper fishery 38 

or just for gag.  If just for gag, a framework measure is needed 39 

to revise the accountability measure. 40 

 41 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to request that staff 42 

prepare a framework action that would remove the sentence 43 

dealing with the closure of shallow water grouper in the event 44 

that the gag quota is exceeded. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 47 

on the motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to the 48 
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motion?   1 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just add that we had some discussion of 2 

this, I believe in committee, but actually, the accountability 3 

measures, as they’re currently specified for both gag and red 4 

grouper, state that if they’re in an overfished state that you 5 

have this type of multispecies closure the following year, in 6 

order to address the overage.  It’s really more than gag and 7 

when we address it in the amendment, we need to change the 8 

accountability measure for both gag and red grouper. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Did the motion cover your concern? 11 

 12 

MR. GRIMES:  The motion just says “gag”. 13 

 14 

DR. SHIPP:  You’re suggesting we add “gag or red grouper”? 15 

 16 

MR. GRIMES:  “Gag and red grouper”. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We hadn’t voted on it yet and so we’ll -- 19 

Phyllis, if you would put the “gag and red grouper quota is 20 

exceeded”.  Is there further discussion on the motion?  Seeing 21 

none, is there any objection to the motion as modified?  Seeing 22 

none, the motion carries unanimously. 23 

 24 

DR. SHIPP:  Steven Atran suggested that the action address not 25 

just gag, but any grouper species that may be in a rebuilding 26 

program and thus, the modified motion.  Currently, only gag are 27 

in a rebuilding program, but other species might be in the 28 

future.  Mr. Chairman, thankfully this concludes my report. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  That concludes 31 

committee reports, as I understand it. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  If I could, I would like to go back to vermilion 34 

snapper just for a second.  Steve Atran, it’s my understanding 35 

with vermilion snapper right now that we have a multispecies ACL 36 

that it’s part of and we don’t have a single quota for vermilion 37 

and we have an aggregate ACL for a commercial and recreational 38 

vermilion snapper sectors? 39 

 40 

MR. ATRAN:  I believe that is so, but I would need to check the 41 

Generic ACL Amendment.  There’s a table in there. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  Does that mean if we -- I think what we’re going 44 

to want to have when we come out of this is a separate 45 

commercial and a separate recreational ACL and, of course, that 46 

raises the issue of setting an allocation.  Do we have any sort 47 

of allocation for vermilion?  I suspect it’s in Amendment 1, but 48 
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I don’t know if we’ve done anything since then. 1 

 2 

MR. ATRAN:   There is an allocation in Amendment 1 and I don’t 3 

recall what it is, but I thought during the discussion in Reef 4 

Fish that you or somebody had checked the Generic ACL Amendment 5 

and said that there were separate ACLs for the commercial and 6 

recreational sector.  I would have to go back and double check 7 

that. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess what we need is to ask staff to research 10 

that and set it up, but I think where we’re going to want to 11 

wind up is with sector-specific ACLs for vermilion and so staff 12 

needs to figure out if we have allocations and all of those 13 

types of things, so we can look at that the next meeting. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Would you explain why you think separate ACLs 16 

are required? 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  We’ve heard a great deal about, in the commercial 19 

fishery, of effort shifting over to vermilion snapper.  We heard 20 

a lot of testimony about that yesterday and if that’s the case, 21 

I don’t know that we can effectively deal with that with an 22 

aggregate ACL. 23 

 24 

If that is happening and the commercial catches go up with an 25 

aggregate ACL, we’re going to end up closing both the commercial 26 

and the recreational fishery down, but it could be because only 27 

one sector’s catches have shifted.  We may have effort shifting 28 

in the recreational fishery for that matter and I don’t know, 29 

but I just think it’s something we need to look at. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  As I mentioned, we have completed committee 32 

reports, if my numbering is right.  The next item on the agenda 33 

is a presentation by Highly Migratory Species folks on an FMP 34 

and I see Carol in the background and, Carol, if you would come 35 

forward and provide that presentation. 36 

 37 

Thank you for coming in early.  You were scheduled for 4:00 or 38 

4:45 or something this afternoon and our schedule is expedited 39 

and so I appreciate your ability to adapt to the decreased 40 

timeline and thank you. 41 

 42 

OTHER BUSINESS 43 

PRESENTATION OF THE CONSOLIDATED HMS FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLAN 44 

 45 

MS. KARYL BREWSTER-GEISZ:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank 46 

you to the whole council for having us.  We just appreciate the 47 

time to give this presentation and get your feedback.  We are 48 
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undergoing the beginning of what we think might result in catch 1 

shares for the Atlantic shark fishery and I know that this 2 

council is very familiar with catch shares and so we would 3 

definitely appreciate any thoughts that you might have on what 4 

has worked for you or what has not worked and pitfalls we might 5 

want to avoid as we go through this process. 6 

  7 

This is just a quick outline of the talk.  This is the same talk 8 

that we’ve been giving at all of our scoping meetings and so it 9 

has a lot of information that I am not going to go into detail 10 

on, because I know that all of you are already aware of a lot of 11 

these issues. 12 

 13 

I’ll go through the background of where we started, our notice 14 

of intent for considering catch shares, some of the issues we’re 15 

looking at, and then our next steps. 16 

 17 

About two years ago, we started talking to our advisory panel 18 

about issues we were having in the shark fishery.  Namely, they 19 

are overfished and the quotas are really small for our main 20 

fishery, the large coastal.  The quota goes very quickly and so 21 

they’re not open a long time. 22 

 23 

Based on those discussions, last summer we went out with an 24 

advanced notice of proposed rulemaking, where we suggested three 25 

ways that we could fix some of these issues in the shark 26 

fishery.  We could look at the quota structure and how it’s 27 

designed with the complexes and the species and the different 28 

regions or we could look at the permit structure, whether or not 29 

we have limited access now or whether we have directed and 30 

incidental permits, or are there other ways to design it?  Maybe 31 

species-specific permits.  We also suggested an overall umbrella 32 

of catch shares. 33 

 34 

We received a lot of comments on the ANPR.  Many of the comments 35 

suggested things like permit stacking that we see as just 36 

another name for catch shares.  It’s a different type of catch 37 

share and it’s not an IFQ, but permit stacking would be 38 

something where a vessel could buy a permit and then land 39 

multiple retention limits, depending upon how many permits they 40 

happen to buy. 41 

 42 

Among the other comments we received was a very specific 43 

proposal from a number of the Gulf of Mexico stakeholders that 44 

would like to have a catch share program and they based this 45 

catch share program mainly on this council’s reef fish program, 46 

but also considering some of the other catch shares you have in 47 

the Gulf. 48 
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 1 

Based on these, we went forward to our advisory panel in April 2 

of 2011 and shared with them the comments we received and had 3 

advice from our advisory panel that we should go forward looking 4 

at the catch share program, but we really need to provide 5 

fishermen an idea of what their landings are before going 6 

forward with anything and to get more information from 7 

constituents and so that’s the process we’re in right now. 8 

 9 

Last September, we published our notice of intent, saying that 10 

we are very interested in considering catch shares.  We’re not 11 

yet at the point of proposing anything or implementing anything, 12 

but we are just considering it and in the scoping phase. 13 

 14 

We also were very specific for fishermen.  We asked them not to 15 

go to the Permits Office and not to go to the Science Center and 16 

ask for their landings history.  That’s something that Highly 17 

Migratory Species is doing with the Science Center right now and 18 

it’s sort of a long, drawn-out process with all the changes 19 

we’ve had over the years in the shark fishery.   20 

 21 

We’re doing a number of scoping meetings, including coming to 22 

all the councils and asking to be on their agenda.  The comment 23 

period for scoping ends on March 31. 24 

 25 

For the catch shares, as you all know, catch shares is sort of 26 

an umbrella term describing a fishery management program to 27 

provide a portion of a total allowable catch to an entity and 28 

I’m sure you have gone over all the different types and so I 29 

will move on. 30 

 31 

Regarding shares and allocations, we are providing the fishermen 32 

information that they would get a percentage of whatever the 33 

total allowable catch would be and then from that percentage, 34 

depending upon what the total allowable catch is, the pounds 35 

that they would get could change every year as the quota 36 

changes. 37 

 38 

This is just a very brief slide with a lot of words on it that 39 

shows a lot of the things that we are looking at and things 40 

we’re asking for feedback on from the fishermen. 41 

 42 

We provide a lot of examples in these slides, so fishermen have 43 

something to chew on, but they are just examples.  None of the 44 

numbers really mean anything and they’re not decisions and 45 

they’re just numbers we’ve provided so fishermen could see what 46 

it might mean. 47 

 48 
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With the Atlantic shark fishery, we manage from Texas through 1 

Maine, including the Caribbean.  We have had regions in the past 2 

for some species and not for others.  Currently, the large 3 

coastal group is split into the Gulf of Mexico and the Atlantic.  4 

The small coastal do not have any regional quotas and neither do 5 

the pelagics. 6 

 7 

In the past for large coastal, we have also split the Atlantic 8 

between the north and the south and currently, it’s just all one 9 

region and so we are asking fishermen, if we are to look at it, 10 

should we follow something like the Gulf of Mexico proposal we 11 

received and just implement catch shares in the Gulf of Mexico 12 

and if we do, what would that mean for fishermen in the 13 

Atlantic?   14 

 15 

Could they still switch over and fish in the Gulf and maybe land 16 

it in the Atlantic?  We don’t know and we are actively going out 17 

and asking this question to see what people think.  It mainly 18 

affects fishermen I think in Florida, but it could affect 19 

others, depending upon how the quotas are arranged. 20 

 21 

Species is a big issue.  We currently have a number of species 22 

that are prohibited.  Some species, such as the sandbar shark, 23 

which is allowed in the research fishery, but not by anybody 24 

else -- The sandbar shark used to be the main historical fishery 25 

and so the question is would we want to include sandbar?  If we 26 

do or we don’t, do we include it in with the other species when 27 

we’re trying to determine landings history and who would 28 

qualify? 29 

 30 

We have some species that are managed by a particular quota, 31 

such as sandbar, blacknose, porbeagle, and blue sharks, and we 32 

have others that are mushed into complexes or aggregates. 33 

 34 

We have several different gears that are used and whether or not 35 

all of those should be included or not, that’s one of the 36 

questions we’re asking and whether or not we want to include all 37 

permit holders, which would include recreational permit holders, 38 

or go with the directed permit holders, which is what matches 39 

the proposal we received by Gulf fishermen. 40 

 41 

This slide is just an example of what would happen if we split 42 

it between the 250 directed permit holders and so if those 250 43 

directed permit holders were eligible and we happened to give 80 44 

percent of the total allowable catch to them, how much of the 45 

quota would be going to the directed and how much would be going 46 

to the recreational incidental? 47 

 48 
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I should add that an example we also need to consider is what to 1 

do with state fisheries, because we do have state fisheries that 2 

come off the top for our quotas, and so they would also need to 3 

be included in any allocation discussions. 4 

 5 

We’re asking a lot of questions about how fishermen feel about 6 

allocating and whether we should allocate equally between 7 

everybody, using catch history of some sort, maybe level of 8 

participation and how many years they’ve been fishing rather 9 

than their actual catch history, or some combination. 10 

 11 

The next few slides go through the benefits and disadvantages of 12 

splitting these ways.  An equal allocation is something we’ve 13 

had mixed feelings on, because we limited, in 2008, the shark 14 

fishery to thirty-three fish per boat and that really put a lot 15 

of the fishermen that were directing on sharks out of the shark 16 

fishery and so they’re no longer fishing in the shark fishery, 17 

but they have a lot of history in the shark fishery and we are 18 

now left with a lot of fishermen who have come into the fishery 19 

since 2008. 20 

 21 

A lot of these issues have to do with that switch that happened 22 

in 2008 in the fishery and this is going through the numbers, 23 

again, using that same 80/20 split and how much that would 24 

result. 25 

 26 

If we did an 80/20 split and just included the directed 27 

fishermen, each fisherman would get about 3.3 metric tons per 28 

year under the current total allowable catch, under an equal 29 

allocation. 30 

 31 

Catch history, when you start looking at catch history, you have 32 

to look at a lot of other things, as I know you’re aware of, the 33 

range of years, whether or not we look at best fishing years, 34 

the level of participation.  It’s changed a lot. 35 

 36 

In 2006 and 2007, they actually went over the quota by quite a 37 

lot, which is why you have a lot of landings in 2006 and then a 38 

big drop-off in 2007.  2008 was when we implemented the new 39 

quotas, the much lower quotas, with a pretty substantial low 40 

trip limit and so we’ve been looking at the landings and the 41 

number of years fishing for each vessel and looking at what 42 

qualifying years. 43 

 44 

Right now, we’re thinking we don’t want to go back any farther 45 

than 2002.  That was the year that we figure limited access was 46 

fully in place.  1999 was when it started and 2002 was when all 47 

the appeals and everything was completed and looking at that and 48 
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different levels of participation. 1 

 2 

Also, we’re looking at whether the landings history should be 3 

matched to the vessel or to the permit owner.  This is a big 4 

issue for us.  We have fishermen who have upgraded their vessel 5 

and so have sold their old vessel and bought a new vessel and 6 

are still in the fishery and that new vessel may not have 7 

history.   8 

 9 

We also have all the new owners that have come in and bought 10 

vessels and so where the vessel history or the landings history 11 

comes from is very important in our fishery and these two slides 12 

just give examples of what would happen if we followed one or 13 

the other. 14 

 15 

Level of participation, maybe we want to look, instead of 16 

specific landings history and trying to come up with allocation, 17 

putting people in bins of high, medium, and low levels of 18 

activity.  This slide, we actually looked at the data we had 19 

from a couple of the logbooks and put them together. 20 

 21 

Low could be less than three years in the fishery with 3.9 22 

metric tons per year and up to nine trips per year and high 23 

could be more than five years in the fishery with ten metric 24 

tons per year and fourteen trips per year. 25 

 26 

When we do that, we’ve come out with sixty-two vessels being in 27 

that high level, sixty-two being in the medium, and low being 28 

122 and so that’s based on actual data that we have.  The rest 29 

is just an example of what would happen if we gave the high 30 

people 70 percent, the medium 20 percent, and the low 10 percent 31 

of the total allowable catch and what that would equate to.  32 

It’s seven metric tons, two, and 0.6. 33 

 34 

We looked a combination and we’ve been hearing from various 35 

people that they like the idea of some combination and so giving 36 

an equal allocation to everybody, so every permit has a little 37 

bit of something and then giving some vessels that have more 38 

history a larger portion. 39 

 40 

Using that same example, if we split the TAC equally between the 41 

three groups and then added in the catch history, it reduces 42 

what the higher participants could have, but it does increase 43 

what the lower participants could have. 44 

 45 

We’re also looking at some of the other management measures that 46 

we need to consider, the duration of the catch share program and 47 

transferability.  We’ve heard a lot about that and making sure 48 
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that we don’t end up -- I believe the term is “fish lords”.  A 1 

lot of shark fishermen don’t want fish lords in their fishery. 2 

 3 

Data and monitoring and enforcement, we’ve had a lot of 4 

conversations about the hail in and the hail out and the 5 

restricting of the offloading times.  Some of the fishermen, 6 

particularly on the east coast, don’t like restricting the 7 

offloading times, particularly with the fact that we have fins 8 

attached for sharks. 9 

 10 

They saw tourists come in and they see them cutting the fins off 11 

on the docks and feel that something is wrong and we also have 12 

the fact that because they have to cut the fins off, there might 13 

be health or quality issues because they’re taking the sharks 14 

off during ninety or hundred-degree weather and cutting the fins 15 

off and then repacking it in ice and so there are a lot of 16 

issues we still have to work out with that and, of course, the 17 

cost recovery and what type of catch share program we’re 18 

thinking of. 19 

 20 

As I explained before, we are in the middle of scoping.  We’re 21 

hoping, and we’re not really positive, that we could have a 22 

predraft ready in the middle of this year and the reason I’m not 23 

positive is because while we’re doing this amendment, we’re also 24 

doing a couple of other amendments that involve sharks, 25 

including Amendment 5, which is rebuilding several shark 26 

species, and the Caribbean Amendment 4, which is dealing with 27 

shark fisheries in the Caribbean.  There’s a lot going on. 28 

 29 

These are some of the questions we’re asking all the fishermen 30 

at the scoping workshops and the list of the workshops we held.  31 

One thing I want to point out is if anybody is interested, we do 32 

have a catch share website set up specifically for this, where 33 

we include all of the documents, including the white paper.  We 34 

have the Gulf of Mexico proposal up there and so if you need any 35 

information, it’s probably on that website or we can put it 36 

there.  That’s it and thank you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Karyl.  Any questions for Karyl on 39 

the presentation on shark catch shares?  I don’t see any and so 40 

thank you very much for coming on over and briefing us. 41 

 42 

MS. BREWSTER-GEISZ:  Thank you. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  That concludes everything that I have on the 45 

agenda.  Does anyone else have any other business to bring 46 

before the council?  I see none and so we stand adjourned. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  We have an EFP we didn’t cover and so I assume 1 

that’s pushed off until the next meeting now? 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN GILL:   I don’t think we had it on our agenda, that I 4 

can recollect. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  On our agenda, there is an item that says “EFP”.  7 

It’s on all of our agendas, I believe. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  There was one that I had talked about.  Are you 10 

talking about Louisiana?  That’s been withdrawn. 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  It was withdrawn? 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  From this council meeting. 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  I stand corrected.  I wasn’t aware of that and 17 

thank you. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I wasn’t aware we had it on the agenda and so we 20 

still stand adjourned. 21 

 22 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m., February 2, 23 

2012.) 24 

 25 

- - - 26 

27 



159 

 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 1 

 2 

Opening Statement and Introductions..............................3 3 

 4 

Adoption of Agenda...............................................5 5 

 6 

Approval of Minutes..............................................6 7 

 8 

Approval of Restoration Committee Membership and Development of 9 

Their Charge.....................................................8 10 

 11 

Fisheries 101....................................................11 12 

 13 

Review of Action Schedule........................................18 14 

 15 

Other Business...................................................20 16 

     CCC Meeting Presentation....................................20 17 

     Discussion of Office Lease..................................21 18 

     Discussion of Goliath Grouper Working Group.................21 19 

     Discussion of ABC Control Rule Working Group................22 20 

     Litigation Briefing.........................................22 21 

     Briefing on MOU with U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 22 

       Regarding Migratory Birds.................................24 23 

 24 

Scientific and Statistical Selection Committee Report............25 25 

 26 

Shrimp Management Committee Report...............................27 27 

 28 

Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee Report...............30 29 

 30 

Mackerel Management Committee Report.............................31 31 

 32 

Public Testimony.................................................35 33 

 34 

Flower Garden Banks Sanctuary Lionfish Presentation..............94 35 

 36 

Data Collection Committee Report.................................107 37 

 38 

Artificial Reef Committee Report.................................112 39 

 40 

Spiny Lobster Committee Report...................................114 41 

 42 

Reef Fish Management Committee Report............................118 43 

 44 

Other Business (Continued).......................................151 45 

     Presentation of the Consolidated HMS FMP....................151 46 

 47 

Adjournment......................................................158 48 



160 

 

 1 

Table of Contents................................................159 2 

 3 

Table of Motions.................................................161 4 

 5 

- - -6 



161 

 

TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 

 2 

PAGE 8:  Motion to approve the membership of the Ad Hoc 3 

Restoration Committee as written in Tab A, Number 3, with the 4 

addition of Mr. Harlon Pearce.  The motion carried on page 8. 5 

 6 

PAGE 9:  Motion that the charge of Ad Hoc Restoration Committee 7 

would be this committee will engage relevant restoration 8 

planning authorities, such as the Gulf Coast Ecosystem 9 

Restoration Task Force and NOAA, as the relevant federal trustee 10 

addressing offshore Deepwater Horizon spill restoration.  The 11 

committee will provide input on the draft Deepwater Horizon 12 

spill programmatic environmental impact statement, work with the 13 

Task Force on implementation of the Gulf of Mexico Regional 14 

Restoration Strategy, and respond to other marine or fishery 15 

restoration matters on an as-needed basis.  This committee will 16 

provide input on development of a broader Gulf of Mexico 17 

ecosystem restoration program created with trustee BP settlement 18 

monies or Clean Water Act fines.  This committee will identify 19 

suitable restoration projects for fishery resources and the 20 

marine environment in response to the Deepwater Horizon Oil 21 

Spill Natural Resource Damage Assessment, NRDA, and submit these 22 

to NOAA after Gulf Council approval for consideration.  The 23 

committee will consider NRDA restoration projects in the form of 24 

improvements to data collection; monitoring; research in 25 

accordance with the council’s five-year research plan; stock 26 

assessments; technology, as in fishing gear; EFH enhancement; 27 

and management.  The committee will consult the SSC, SERO, 28 

and/or SEFSC for input on restoration projects on an as-needed 29 

basis.  The motion carried on page 11. 30 

 31 

PAGE 27:  Motion that staff explore Option 3 regarding the SSC 32 

structure.  The motion carried on page 27. 33 

 34 

PAGE 28:  Motion that the council support the Cooperative Texas 35 

Closure for 2012 throughout the EEZ off Texas to the 200-mile 36 

limit in conjunction with the closure of Texas state territorial 37 

waters.  The motion carried on page 28. 38 

 39 

PAGE 29:  Motion that staff prepare a letter to NOAA Assistant 40 

Administrator strongly endorsing the agency’s continuation of 41 

the electronic logbook program in FY2012 and beyond for 42 

collecting and analyzing shrimp fishing effort as necessary to 43 

perform shrimp stock assessments, implement the red snapper 44 

rebuilding plan, and conduct other critical bycatch reduction 45 

efforts.  The motion carried on page 29. 46 

 47 

PAGE 29:  Motion to authorize the Shrimp Committee Chairman, or 48 
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his designee, to attend the Shrimp Stock Assessment Workshop in 1 

Galveston on February 14 through 16, 2012.  The motion carried 2 

on page 29. 3 

 4 

PAGE 30:  Motion to request that staff prepare a generic 5 

amendment to establish default status determination criteria for 6 

species that do not already have approved criteria.  The motion 7 

carried on page 30. 8 

 9 

PAGE 31:  Motion that in Action 1 to accept the South Atlantic 10 

Council’s deletions.  The motion carried on page 31. 11 

 12 

PAGE 31:  Motion that in Action 2 to accept the South Atlantic 13 

Council’s additions and changes as highlighted.  The motion 14 

carried on page 31. 15 

 16 

PAGE 31:  Motion that in Action 3 to have staff revise sections 17 

3.1.1 and 3.1.2 to include a broader range of years, poundage, 18 

and level of participation.  The motion carried on page 31. 19 

 20 

PAGE 32:  Motion that Section 3.1.3 be removed from the scoping 21 

document.  The motion carried on page 32. 22 

 23 

PAGE 32:  Motion that in Section 3.2 to accept the South 24 

Atlantic Council’s deletion of this section.  The motion carried 25 

on page 32. 26 

 27 

PAGE 32:  Motion that in Section 3.3 that staff rewords the 28 

language such that the two-for-one permit reductions apply to 29 

transfers and not renewals.  The motion carried on page 32. 30 

 31 

PAGE 32:  Motion that in Action 4 that cobia be added to 32 

alternatives.  The motion carried on page 32. 33 

 34 

PAGE 32:  Motion in Action 5 to accept the South Atlantic 35 

Council’s addition as highlighted.  The motion carried on page 36 

32. 37 

 38 

PAGE 32:  Motion to accept the South Atlantic Council’s proposed 39 

modifications in Action 6 and the deletion of Action 7.  The 40 

motion carried on page 33. 41 

 42 

PAGE 33:  Motion that staff develop a separate action to include 43 

alternatives for endorsements by subregions.  The motion carried 44 

on page 33. 45 

 46 

PAGE 33:  Motion to send the scoping documents for CMP 47 

Amendments 19 and 20 to the scoping process.  The motion carried 48 
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on page 33. 1 

 2 

PAGE 33:  Motion to hold scoping meetings for CMP Amendments 19 3 

and 20 in the following locations: Galveston, Port Aransas, 4 

Grand Isle, Biloxi, Mobile, Destin, Key West, and Fort Myers.  5 

The motion carried on page 34. 6 

 7 

PAGE 108:  Motion to recommend approval of the Generic Amendment 8 

for Dealer Permits and Electronic Reporting for scoping hearings 9 

to be held in conjunction with Mackerel Amendments 19 and 20 at 10 

the following locations: Galveston, Texas; Port Aransas, Texas; 11 

Grand Isle, Louisiana; Kenner or St. Rose, Louisiana; Biloxi 12 

area, Mississippi; Mobile, Alabama; Destin, Florida; Key West, 13 

Florida; and Fort Myers, Florida.  The motion carried on page 14 

110. 15 

 16 

PAGE 110:  Motion to convene the Ad Hoc Private Recreational 17 

Data Collection Advisory Panel and to provide them with the 18 

following charge: 1) Evaluate current phone apps/internet 19 

systems for possible adoption in the Gulf of Mexico.  To begin 20 

the process with a discussion with the appropriate MRIP staff as 21 

part of their evaluation of the systems.  Examples include 22 

Anglers Journals in Virginia and North Carolina.  2) Evaluate 23 

current fish tag systems for possible adoption in the Gulf of 24 

Mexico.  3) Develop a process to educate the private 25 

recreational anglers on the issues relating to data collection, 26 

emphasizing MRIP.  Deliverables are: 1) Contact the various 27 

states for the pros and cons of their systems.  A written 28 

evaluation and possible prototype for a phone app/internet 29 

system for private recreational anglers.  2) What are the pros 30 

and cons of a fish tag system?  Is it a feasible program for the 31 

Gulf of Mexico recreational anglers?  3) A list of possible 32 

actions that would educate the private recreational anglers on 33 

the issues of data collection, including MRIP.  The motion 34 

carried on page 112. 35 

 36 

PAGE 113:  Motion to request staff to review EFH designation for 37 

artificial structures, for example fishing reefs and oil and gas 38 

production facilities, in current FMPs.  Staff will provide a 39 

summary of the review indicating artificial structure of EFH 40 

status within each FMP and determine if EFH language for this 41 

habitat is consistent among the FMPs.  If it has been determined 42 

that EFH designation has not been assigned to artificial 43 

structures in any FMP, staff will develop an outline to include 44 

appropriate action or actions the council must follow in order 45 

to designate EFH status for artificial structures.  The motion 46 

carried on page 113. 47 

 48 
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PAGE 115:  Motion to subdivide Proposed Closed Area 2 into two 1 

closed areas, Proposed Area 15 into three closed areas, and 2 

Proposed Closed Area 30 into two closed areas.  The motion 3 

carried on page 115. 4 

 5 

PAGE 115:  Motion to send Spiny Lobster Amendment 11 to the 6 

Secretary of Commerce for implementation and to deem the 7 

regulations necessary and appropriate.  The motion carried on 8 

page 118.   9 

 10 

PAGE 118:  Motion to disband the Stone Crab Advisory Panel and 11 

to change the name of the Special Spiny Lobster/Stone Crab SSC 12 

to the Special Spiny Lobster SSC.  The motion carried on page 13 

118. 14 

 15 

PAGE 121:  Motion that in Action 2, that the preferred 16 

alternative be Alternative 2.  Alternative 2 is set the stock 17 

ACL in 2012 and 2013 at 8.080 million pounds and 8.690 million 18 

pounds respectively and do not use annual catch targets.  Based 19 

on the 51 percent to 49 percent commercial and recreational 20 

allocation of red snapper, the commercial and recreational 21 

sector ACLs would be 4.121 and 3.959 million pounds respectively 22 

in 2012 and 4.432 million pounds and 4.258 million pounds 23 

respectively in 2013.  Quotas would be set equal to the sector 24 

ACLs.  The increase in the stock ACL in 2013 is contingent upon 25 

the stock ACL not being exceeded in 2012.  If the stock ACL is 26 

exceed in 2012, the stock ACL, sector ACLs and quotas would 27 

remain at the 2012 levels, unless the best scientific 28 

information available determines maintaining the ACLs and quotas 29 

from the previous year is unnecessary.  The motion carried on 30 

page 121. 31 

 32 

PAGE 121:  Motion that council send the Regulatory Amendment for 33 

Red Snapper Fall Closed Season and 2012 and 2013 Annual Catch 34 

Limits to the Secretary of Commerce and deem the regulations 35 

appropriate and necessary.  The motion carried on page 123. 36 

 37 

PAGE 123:  Motion that in Action 1, that the preferred 38 

alternative be Alternative 1, no action.  Alternative 1, No 39 

Action, is the recreational red snapper season will be open 40 

continuously during open season.  The motion carried on page 41 

124. 42 

 43 

PAGE 124:  Motion that in Action 2, that the preferred 44 

alternative be Alternative 1, no action.  That is if it is 45 

determined that the recreational quota has not been met 46 

following a quota closure, the authority for the Assistant 47 

Administrator to reopen a fishery currently exists under 50 CFR 48 
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622.43(c).  The motion carried on page 124. 1 

 2 

PAGE 124:  Motion to table the Options Paper for Red Snapper 3 

Weekend/Weekday Openings.  The motion carried on page 125. 4 

 5 

PAGE 126:  Motion to direct staff to prepare an interim rule to 6 

reduce the gray triggerfish annual catch limits and annual catch 7 

targets in accordance with the new acceptable biological catch 8 

and adjust the accountability measures as necessary to provide 9 

in-season closure authority.  The motion carried on page 128. 10 

 11 

PAGE 128:  Motion to direct staff to prepare a framework 12 

amendment for gray triggerfish to incorporate the necessary 13 

annual catch limits, annual catch targets, accountability 14 

measures, rebuilding scale, and other management measures.  The 15 

motion carried on page 128. 16 

 17 

PAGE 129:  Motion to forward Amendment 34 to full council for 18 

approval and subsequently forward to the Secretary of Commerce 19 

for implementation and that the regulations be deemed necessary 20 

and appropriate.  The motion carried on page 130. 21 

 22 

PAGE 131:  Motion to adopt the language change staff has 23 

proposed to indicate a discussion that in the case of an ACL 24 

overage, both the ACT and the ACL will be reduced the following 25 

year and to adopt the codified language in Tab B, Number 15(a).  26 

The motion carried on page 132. 27 

 28 

PAGE 136:  Motion to delay final action on Reef Fish Amendment 29 

35, Greater Amberjack, until the April 2012 council meeting.  30 

The motion carried on page 143. 31 

 32 

PAGE 144:  Motion that the council request that the Science 33 

Center initiate a socioeconomic analysis regarding allocation 34 

options for red snapper, as required by the five-year review.  35 

The motion carried on page 144. 36 

 37 

PAGE 145:  Motion to add a new Alternative 5 that would specify 38 

the ACL at 75 percent of the yield at OFL.  The motion carried 39 

on page 145. 40 

 41 

PAGE 146:  Motion to refer the discussion of vermilion snapper 42 

back to the SSC until further clarification is received.  The 43 

motion carried on page 146. 44 

 45 

PAGE 149:  Motion to request that staff prepare a framework 46 

action that would remove the sentence dealing with the closure 47 

of shallow water grouper in the event that the gag and red 48 
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grouper quota is exceeded.  The motion carried on page 150. 1 

 2 

- - - 3 


